(Mark One) FORM 10-Q
[X] Quarterly Report Pursuant To
Section 13 or 15(d) of the
Securities Exchange Act of 1934
For Quarter Ended
August 4, 2001

[] Transition Report Pursuant To Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

> Securities and Exchange Commission Washington, D.C. 20549 Commission File No. 1-3083

> > GENESCO INC. A Tennessee Corporation I.R.S. No. 62-0211340 Genesco Park 1415 Murfreesboro Road Nashville, Tennessee 37217-2895 Telephone 615/367-7000

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports with the commission) and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes [X] No []

Common Shares Outstanding September 7, 2001 - 21,974,954

INDEX

	PAGE
Part 1 - Financial Information	3
Consolidated Balance Sheet -August 4, 2001, February 3, 2001 and July 29, 2000	3
Consolidated Earnings - Three Months Ended and Six Months Ended August 4, 2001 and July 29, 2000	4
Consolidated Cash Flows - Three Months Ended and Six Months Ended August 4, 2001 and July 29, 2000	5
Consolidated Shareholders' Equity - Year Ended February 3, 2001 and Six Months Ended August 4, 2001	6
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	7
Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	23
Part II - Other Information	38
Signature	39

GENESCO INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES Consolidated Balance Sheet In Thousands

	AUGUST 4, 2001	FEBRUARY 3, 2001	JULY 29, 2000
ASSETS			
CURRENT ASSETS			
Cash and short-term investments	\$ 24,513	\$ 60,382	\$ 38,275
Accounts receivable	27,053	22,700	23,957
Inventories Deferred income taxes	182,216 15,263	134,236 15,263	140,562 14,826
Other current assets	11,402	10,806	9,154
Current assets of discontinued operations	-0-	359	6,232
Total current assets	260,447	243,746	233,006
Plant, equipment and capital leases, net	95,971	87,747	79,609
Deferred income taxes	3,396	3,396	4,184
Other noncurrent assets	16,591	3,396 16,644	12,709
Plant and equipment of discontinued operations, net	605	630	669
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 377,010	\$ 352,163	\$ 330,177
	========	========	========
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY			
CURRENT LIABILITIES			
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$ 99,945	\$ 94,252	\$ 93,696
Provision for discontinued operations	3,954	4,568	5,293
Total current liabilities	103,899	98,820	98,989
Long town dobt	100.045	100 500	100 500
Long-term debt	103,245	103,500	103,500
Other long-term liabilities Provision for discontinued operations	7,898 3,327	7,354 4,264	6,108 5,447
Provision for discontinued operations	5, 527	4,264	5,447
Total liabilities	218,369	213,938	214,044
	,		,
Contingent liabilities (see Note 8)			
SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY			
Non-redeemable preferred stock	7,669	7,721	7,843
Common shareholders' equity:			
Common stock, \$1 par value:			
Authorized: 80,000,000 shares			
Issued: August 4, 2001 - 22,475,128;			
February 3, 2001 - 22,149,915; July 29, 2000 - 21,942,727	22,475	22,150	21,943
Additional paid-in capital	101,534	95,194	94,112
Retained earnings	45,391	31,017	10,092
Accumulated other comprehensive income	(571)	-0-	-0-
Treasury shares, at cost	(17, 857)	(17,857)	(17,857)
Total shareholders' equity	158,641	138,225	116,133
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	\$ 377,010 =======		
	========		

The accompanying Notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

GENESCO INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES Consolidated Earnings In Thousands

	THREE MONTHS ENDED		SIX MONTHS ENDED	
	AUGUST 4, 2001	JULY 29, 2000	AUGUST 4, 2001	JULY 29, 2000
Net sales Cost of sales Selling and administrative expenses Restructuring credit	\$ 166,543 88,178 66,804 (205)	\$ 143,243 74,277 58,093 -0-	\$ 338,461 177,999 134,016 (205)	\$ 289,887 152,615 114,527 -0-
Earnings from operations before interest	11,766	10,873	26,651	22,745
Interest expense Interest income	2,157 (269)	2,093 (261)	4,315 (892)	4,194 (680)
Total interest expense, net	1,888	1,832	3,423	3,514
Earnings before income taxes and discontinued operations Income taxes	9,878 3,695	9,041 3,510	23,228 8,707	19,231 7,507
Earnings before discontinued operations Discontinued operations (net of tax): Operating income (loss) Provision for discontinued operations	6,183 -0- -0-	5,531 6 (2,975)	14,521 -0- -0-	11,724 (226) (2,975)
NET EARNINGS	\$ 6,183 =======	\$ 2,562	\$ 14,521 =======	\$ 8,523 =======
Basic earnings per common share: Before discontinued operations Discontinued operations Net earnings	\$.28 \$.00 \$.28	\$.25 \$(.13) \$.12	\$.66 \$.00 \$.66	\$.54 \$(.15) \$.39
Diluted earnings per common share: Before discontinued operations Discontinued operations Net earnings	\$.26 \$.00 \$.26 =======	\$.24 \$ (.11) \$.13 =======	\$.60 \$.00 \$.60 ======	\$.50 \$ (.12) \$.38

The accompanying Notes are an integral part of these Financial Statements.

GENESCO INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES Consolidated Cash Flows In Thousands

		THS ENDED	SIX MONTHS ENDED		
	AUGUST 4, 2001	JULY 29, 2000	AUGUST 4, 2001	JULY 29, 2000	
OPERATIONS:					
Net earnings	\$ 6,183	\$ 2,562	\$ 14,521	\$ 8,523	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:					
Depreciation	3,938	3,138	7,770	6,177	
Provision for losses on accounts receivable	(167)	109 -0-	(53)	231	
Restructuring charge (gain) Provision for discontinued operations	(269) -0-	-0- 4,854	(269) -0-	-0- 4,854	
Other	86	155	316	496	
Effect on cash of changes in working capital and other assets and liabilities:					
Accounts receivable	90	(779)	(3,939)	(5,928)	
Inventories	(35,193)	(28,635)	(47,917)	(31,973)	
Other current assets	(55)	(177)	(598)	(274)	
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities Other assets and liabilities	25,081 338	23,002 (119)	4,713 984	18,686 286	
other assets and mabilities		(119)		200	
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	32	4,110	(24,472)	1,078	
INVESTING ACTIVITIES:					
Capital expenditures	(10,025)	(10,279)	(16,433)	(19,229)	
Proceeds from businesses divested and asset sales	147	293	203	388	
Net cash used in investing activities	(9,878)	(9,986)	(16,230)	(18,841)	
FINANCING ACTIVITIES:					
Stock repurchase	- 0 -	(1,631)	- 0 -	(5,359)	
Payments on capital leases	- 0 -	- 0 -	- 0 -	(1)	
Dividends paid	(73)	(74)	(147)	(149)	
Deferred note expense	(356)	-0-	(356)	- 0 -	
Exercise of options	655	638	5,336	3,687	
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	226	(1,067)	4,833	(1,822)	
NET CASH FLOW	(9,620)	(6,943)	(35,869)	(19,585)	
Cash and short-term investments at	(-,,	(-,,	(,,	(,,	
beginning of period	34,133	45,218	60,382	57,860	
CASH AND SHORT-TERM INVESTMENTS AT END OF PERIOD	\$ 24,513 =======	\$ 38,275 =======	\$ 24,513 =======	\$ 38,275 =======	
SUPPLEMENTAL CASH FLOW INFORMATION:					
Net cash paid for:					
Interest	\$ 464	\$ 496	\$ 3,983	\$ 3,878	
Income taxes	8,275	6,726	12,876	7,411	
	=======	=======	=======	=======	

The accompanying Notes are an integral part of these Financial Statements.

GENESCO INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES Consolidated Shareholders' Equity In Thousands

	TOTAL NON-REDEEMABLE PREFERRED STOCK	COMMON STOCK	ADDITIONAL PAID-IN CAPITAL	TREASURY STOCK
BALANCE JANUARY 29, 2000	\$ 7,882	\$ 21,715 =======	\$ 94,784 ========	\$ (17,857) =======
Net earnings Dividends paid Exercise of options Issue shares - Employee Stock Purchase Plan Tax effect of exercise of stock options Stock repurchases Other Comprehensive Income	 -0- -0- -0- -0- -0- (161)	 -0- 1,013 55 -0- (646) 13	 -0- 5,017 508 2,758 (8,131) 258	
BALANCE FEBRUARY 3, 2001	\$ 7,721 =======	\$ 22,150 =======	\$ 95,194 =======	\$ (17,857) =======
Net earnings Dividends paid Exercise of options Tax effect of exercise of stock options Loss on foreign currency forward contracts Other Comprehensive Income	-0- -0- -0- -0- -0- (52)	-0- -0- 308 -0- -0- 17	-0- -0- 5,028 988 -0- 324	- 0 - - 0 - - 0 - - 0 - - 0 - - 0 - - 0 -
BALANCE AUGUST 4, 2001	\$ 7,669 =======	\$ 22,475 =======	\$ 101,534 ========	\$ (17,857) ========
	RETAINED EARNINGS	ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	TOTAL SHARE- HOLDERS' EQUITY
BALANCE JANUARY 29, 2000	\$ 1,718 ========	\$-0- =======		\$ 108,242 =======
Net earnings Dividends paid Exercise of options Issue shares - Employee Stock Purchase Plan Tax effect of exercise of stock options Stock repurchases Other Comprehensive Income	29,598 (299) -0- -0- -0- -0- -0- -0-	- 0 - - 0 -	29,598 -0- -0- -0- -0- -0- -0- -0- \$ 29,598	29,598 (299) 6,030 563 2,758 (8,777) 110
			\$ 29,596	
BALANCE FEBRUARY 3, 2001	\$ 31,017 ========	\$-0- =======	========	\$ 138,225 ======
Net earnings Dividends paid Exercise of options Tax effect of exercise of stock options Loss on foreign currency forward contracts Other Comprehensive Income	14,521 (147) -0- -0- -0- -0-	-0- -0- -0- (571) -0-	14,521 -0- -0- (571) -0- \$ 13,950	14,521 (147) 5,336 988 (571) 289
BALANCE AUGUST 4, 2001	\$ 45,391 =======	\$ (571) =======		\$ 158,641 ======

The accompanying Notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

NOTE 1

7

SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

INTERIM STATEMENTS

The consolidated financial statements contained in this report are unaudited but reflect all adjustments, consisting of only normal recurring adjustments, necessary for a fair presentation of the results for the interim periods of the fiscal year ending February 2, 2002 ("Fiscal 2002") and of the fiscal year ended February 3, 2001 ("Fiscal 2001"). The results of operations for any interim period are not necessarily indicative of results for the full year. The financial statements should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and notes thereto included in the annual report on Form 10-K.

NATURE OF OPERATIONS

The Company's businesses include the manufacture or sourcing, marketing and distribution of footwear principally under the Johnston & Murphy and Dockers brands and the operation at August 4, 2001 of 831 Jarman, Journeys, Journeys Kidz, Johnston & Murphy and Underground Station retail footwear stores and leased departments. The Company entered into an agreement with Nautica Apparel, Inc. to end its license to market footwear under the Nautica label, effective January 31, 2001. The Company sold Nautica - branded footwear for the first six months of Fiscal 2002 in order to fill existing customer orders and sell existing inventory. (See Note 2). The Company also sold certain assets of its Volunteer Leather business on June 19, 2000, and has discontinued all Leather segment operations. (See Note 2).

BASIS OF PRESENTATION

All subsidiaries are included in the consolidated financial statements. All significant intercompany transactions and accounts have been eliminated.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

FINANCIAL STATEMENT RECLASSIFICATIONS

Certain reclassifications have been made to conform prior years' data to the current presentation.

CASH AND SHORT-TERM INVESTMENTS

Included in cash and short-term investments at February 3, 2001 and August 4, 2001, are short-term investments of \$53.3 million and \$13.9 million, respectively. Short-term investments are highly-liquid debt instruments having an original maturity of three months or less.

SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES, CONTINUED

INVENTORIES

Inventories of wholesaling and manufacturing companies are stated at the lower of cost or market, with cost determined principally by the first-in, first-out method. Retail inventories are determined by the retail method.

PLANT, EQUIPMENT AND CAPITAL LEASES

Plant, equipment and capital leases are recorded at cost and depreciated or amortized over the estimated useful life of related assets. Depreciation and amortization expense are computed principally by the straight-line method over estimated useful lives:

Buildings and building equipment	20-45 years
Machinery, furniture and fixtures	3-15 years

Leasehold improvements and properties under capital leases are amortized on the straight-line method over the shorter of their useful lives or their related lease terms.

IMPAIRMENT OF LONG-TERM ASSETS

The Company periodically assesses the realizability of its long-lived assets and evaluates such assets for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. Asset impairment is determined to exist if estimated future cash flows, undiscounted and without interest charges, are less than carrying amount.

POSTRETIREMENT BENEFITS

Substantially all full-time employees are covered by a defined benefit pension plan. The Company also provides certain former employees with limited medical and life insurance benefits. The Company funds at least the minimum amount required by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act.

REVENUE RECOGNITION

Retail sales are recorded net of actual returns, and exclude all taxes, while wholesale revenue is recorded net of estimated returns when the related goods have been shipped and legal title has passed to the customer.

PREOPENING COSTS

Costs associated with the opening of new stores are expensed as incurred.

ADVERTISING COSTS

Advertising costs are predominantly expensed as incurred. Advertising costs were \$10.3 million and \$10.6 million for the first six months of Fiscal 2002 and 2001, respectively.

8

NOTE 1

NOTE 1

SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES, CONTINUED

ENVIRONMENTAL COSTS

Environmental expenditures relating to current operations are expensed or capitalized as appropriate. Expenditures relating to an existing condition caused by past operations, and which do not contribute to current or future revenue generation, are expensed. Liabilities are recorded when environmental assessments and/or remedial efforts are probable and the costs can be reasonably estimated and are evaluated independently of any future claims for recovery. Generally, the timing of these accruals coincides with completion of a feasibility study or the Company's commitment to a formal plan of action. Costs of future expenditures for environmental remediation obligations are not discounted to their present value.

INCOME TAXES

Deferred income taxes are provided for all temporary differences and operating loss and tax credit carryforwards limited, in the case of deferred tax assets, to the amount the Company believes is more likely than not to be realized in the foreseeable future.

EARNINGS PER COMMON SHARE

Basic earnings per share excludes dilution and is computed by dividing income available to common shareholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding for the period. Diluted earnings per share reflects the potential dilution that could occur if securities to issue common stock were exercised or converted to common stock. (see Note 7).

COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

The Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) 130, "Reporting Comprehensive Income" requires, among other things, the Company's minimum pension liability adjustment and gain or loss on derivative instruments to be included in other comprehensive income.

BUSINESS SEGMENTS

The Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) 131, "Disclosures about Segments of an Enterprise and Related Information" requires that companies disclose "operating segments" based on the way management disaggregates the company for making internal operating decisions. (see Notes 2 and 9).



NOTE 1 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES, CONTINUED

DERIVATIVE INSTRUMENTS AND HEDGING ACTIVITIES

The Company implemented Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 133, "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities" in the first quarter of Fiscal 2002. This statement establishes accounting and reporting standards for derivative instruments and for hedging activities. SFAS 133 requires an entity to recognize all derivatives as either assets or liabilities in the consolidated balance sheet and to measure those instruments at fair value. Under certain conditions, a derivative may be specifically designated as a fair value hedge or a cash flow hedge. The accounting for changes in the fair value of a derivative are recorded each period in current earnings or in other comprehensive income depending on the intended use of the derivative and the resulting designation. For the first six months ended August 4, 2001, the Company recorded a loss on foreign currency forward contracts of \$0.6 million in accumulated other comprehensive income.

In order to reduce exposure to foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations in connection with inventory purchase commitments, the Company enters into foreign currency forward exchange contracts for Euro with a maximum hedging period of twelve months. At February 3, 2001 and August 4, 2001, the Company had approximately \$31.3 million and \$27.9 million, respectively, of such contracts outstanding. Forward exchange contracts have an average term of approximately four months. The gain from spot rates at February 3, 2001 under these contracts was \$1.3 million and the loss from spot rates at August 4, 2001 was \$0.1 million. The Company monitors the credit quality of the major national and regional financial institutions with whom it enters into such contracts.

The Company estimates that the majority of net-hedging losses will be reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income into earnings through higher cost of sales within the twelve months between August 4, 2001 and August 3, 2002.

GENESCO INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

NOTE 2 RESTRUCTURINGS

Nautica Footwear License Cancellation

The Company entered into an agreement with Nautica Apparel, Inc. to end its license to market footwear under the Nautica label, effective January 31, 2001. The Company sold Nautica - branded footwear for the first six months of Fiscal 2002 in order to fill existing customer orders and sell existing inventory.

In connection with the termination of the Nautica Footwear license agreement, the Company recorded a pretax charge to earnings of \$4.4 million (\$2.7 million net of tax) in the fourth quarter of Fiscal 2001. The charge includes contractual obligations to Nautica Apparel for the license cancellation and other costs, primarily severance. Included in the charge was a \$1.0 million inventory write-down which is reflected in gross margin on the income statement.

During the second quarter of Fiscal 2002 the Company recorded a restructuring gain of \$0.3 million in connection with the termination of the Nautica Footwear license agreement. Included in the gain is a \$0.1 million reversal of inventory write-down which is reflected in gross margin on the income statement. The remaining \$0.4 million of anticipated costs associated with the Nautica license termination are expected to be incurred before the end of the current fiscal year.

The Nautica footwear business contributed sales of approximately \$1.8 million, \$3.8 million, \$6.0 million and \$11.6 million and operating losses of (\$0.3) million, (\$0.8) million, (\$0.6) million and (\$1.2) million in the second quarter and six months of Fiscal 2002 and 2001, respectively.

Volunteer Leather Divestiture

On May 22, 2000, the Company's board of directors approved a plan to sell its Volunteer Leather finishing business and liquidate its tanning business, to allow the Company to be more focused on the retailing and marketing of branded footwear.

Certain assets of the Volunteer Leather business were sold on June 19, 2000. The plan resulted in a pretax charge to earnings of \$4.9 million (\$3.0 million net of tax) in the second quarter of Fiscal 2001. Because Volunteer Leather constitutes the entire Leather segment of the Company's business, the charge to earnings is treated for financial reporting purposes as a provision for discontinued operations.

The provision for discontinued operations included \$1.3 million in asset write-downs and \$3.6 million of other costs, including primarily employee severance and facility shutdown costs. As of August 4, 2001, \$1.5 million of such other costs had been incurred and \$1.6 million are expected to be incurred in the next twelve months. The approximately \$0.5 million of other costs expected to be incurred beyond twelve months are classified as long-term liabilities in the consolidated balance sheet. The Volunteer Leather business employed approximately 160 people.

NOTE 2 RESTRUCTURINGS, CONTINUED

The operating results of the leather segment are shown below:

IN THOUSANDS	THREE MONTHS ENDED JULY 29, 2000*	SIX MONTHS ENDED JULY 29, 2000**
Net sales	\$ 1,550	\$ 6,545
Cost of sales and expenses	1,542	6,917
PRETAX EARNINGS (LOSS)	8	(372)
INCOME TAX EXPENSE (BENEFIT)	2	(146)
NET EARNINGS (LOSS)	\$ 6 ======	\$ (226) =======

* Results for the month of May 2000. ** Results for the four months ended May 2000.

NOTE 3 ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE

IN THOUSANDS	AUGUST 4, 2001	FEBRUARY 3, 2001
Trade accounts receivable	\$ 26,655	\$ 23,146
Miscellaneous receivables	4,203	3,454
Total receivables	30,858	26,600
Allowance for bad debts	(1,248)	(1,303)
Other allowances	(2,557)	(2,597)
NET ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE	\$ 27,053 ======	\$ 22,700 ======

The Company's footwear wholesaling business sells primarily to department stores and independent retailers across the United States. Receivables arising from these sales are not collateralized. Credit risk is affected by conditions or occurrences within the economy and the retail industry. The Company establishes an allowance for doubtful accounts based upon factors surrounding the credit risk of specific customers, historical trends and other information. One customer accounted for 14% and another customer accounted for 13% of the Company's trade receivables balance as of August 4, 2001 and no other customer accounted for more than 10% of the Company's trade receivables balance as of August 4, 2001.

NOTE 4 INVENTORIES

- - -

IN THOUSANDS	AUGUST 4, 2001	FEBRUARY 3, 2001
Raw materials Work in process Finished goods	\$ 1,481 437 36,266	\$ 1,408 609 34,551
Retail merchandise	144,032	97,668
TOTAL INVENTORIES	\$182,216 =======	\$134,236 =======

GENESCO INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

NOTE 5 PLANT, EQUIPMENT AND CAPITAL LEASES, NET

IN THOUSANDS	AUGUST 4, 2001	FEBRUARY 3, 2001
Plant and equipment:		
Land	\$ 448	\$ 291
Buildings and building equipment	1,128	1,128
Machinery, furniture and fixtures	60,106	56,588
Construction in progress	11,659	9, 589
Improvements to leased property	81,790	73,008
Capital leases:	,	,
Buildings	20	20
Plant, equipment and capital leases, at cost Accumulated depreciation and amortization:	155,151	140,624
Plant and equipment	(59,172)	(52,870)
Capital leases	(8)	(7)
NET PLANT, EQUIPMENT AND CAPITAL LEASES	\$ 95,971 =======	\$ 87,747 =======

NOTE 6 PROVISION FOR DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS AND RESTRUCTURING RESERVES

PROVISION FOR DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS

	EMPLOYEE	FACILITY		
	RELATED	SHUTDOWN		
IN THOUSANDS	COSTS*	COSTS	OTHER	TOTAL
Balance February 3, 2001	6,549	1,924	359	8,832
Charges and adjustments, net	(1,405)	15	(161)	(1,551)
Balance August 4, 2001	5,144	1,939	198	7,281
Current portion	2,502	1,413	39	3,954
TOTAL NONCURRENT PROVISION FOR				
DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS	\$ 2,642	\$ 526	\$ 159	\$ 3,327
	======	======	=====	=======

* Includes \$5.0 million of apparel union pension withdrawal liability.

RESTRUCTURING RESERVES

	EMPLOYEE RELATED	FACILITY SHUTDOWN		
IN THOUSANDS	COSTS	COSTS	OTHER	TOTAL
Balance February 3, 2001	517	167	3,531	4,215
Charges and adjustments, net	(68)	(93)	(2,789)	(2,950)
Excess restructuring reserve August 4, 2001	(81)	- 0 -	(124)	(205)
Balance August 4, 2001	368	74	618	1,060
Current portion (included in accounts				
payable and accrued liabilities)	368	42	618	1,028
TOTAL NONCURRENT RESTRUCTURING RESERVES				
(INCLUDED IN OTHER LONG-TERM LIABILITIES)	\$ -0-	\$ 32	\$ -0-	\$ 32
	=====	======	======	=======

NOTE 7 EARNINGS PER SHARE

	FOR THE THREE MONTHS ENDED AUGUST 4, 2001			FOR THE THREE MONTHS ENDED JULY 29, 2000			
(IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT PER SHARE AMOUNTS)	INCOME (NUMERATOR)	SHARES (DENOMINATOR)	PER-SHARE AMOUNT	INCOME (NUMERATOR)	SHARES (DENOMINATOR)	PER-SHARE AMOUNT	
Earnings before discontinued operations	\$6,183			\$5,531			
Less: Preferred stock dividends	(73)			(75)			
BASIC EPS Income available to							
common shareholders	6,110	21,962	\$.28 ====	5,456	21,496	\$.25 ====	
EFFECT OF DILUTIVE SECURITIES							
Options 5 1/2% convertible subordinated notes	969	518 4,906		947	529 4,918		
Employees' preferred stock(1)	505	4, 300		547	4, 510		
DILUTED EPS Income available to common shareholders plus assumed							
conversions	\$7,079 =====	27,455 =====	\$.26 ====	\$6,403 =====	27,014 ======	\$.24 ====	

(1) The Company's Employees' Subordinated Convertible Preferred Stock is convertible one for one to the Company's common stock. Because there are no dividends paid on this stock, these shares are assumed to be converted.

The amount of the dividend on the convertible preferred stock per common share obtainable on conversion of the convertible preferred stock is higher than basic earnings per share for the period. Therefore, conversion of the convertible preferred stock is not reflected in diluted earnings per share, because it would have been antidilutive. The shares convertible to common stock for Series 1, 3 and 4 preferred stock would have been 30,674, 38,324 and 24,946, respectively.

The weighted shares outstanding reflects the effect of the stock buy back program of up to 6.8 million shares announced by the Company in Fiscal 1999, 2000 and 2001. The Company has repurchased 6.4 million shares as of August 4, 2001.

NOTE 7 EARNINGS PER SHARE, CONTINUED

	FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED AUGUST 4, 2001			FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JULY 29, 2000		
(IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT PER SHARE AMOUNTS)	INCOME (NUMERATOR)	SHARES (DENOMINATOR)	PER-SHARE AMOUNT	INCOME (NUMERATOR)	SHARES (DENOMINATOR)	PER-SHARE AMOUNT
Earnings before discontinued operations	\$14,521			\$11,724		
Less: Preferred stock dividends	(147)			(150)		
BASIC EPS Income available to common shareholders	14,374	21,904	\$.66 ====	11,574	21,542	\$.54 ====
EFFECT OF DILUTIVE SECURITIES Options 5 1/2% convertible subordinated notes Employees' preferred stock(1)	1,939	504 4,906 69		1,894	472 4,918 72	
DILUTED EPS Income available to common shareholders plus assumed						
conversions	\$16,313 ======	27,383 =====	\$.60 ====	\$13,468 ======	27,004 =====	\$.50 ====

(1) The Company's Employees' Subordinated Convertible Preferred Stock is convertible one for one to the Company's common stock. Because there are no dividends paid on this stock, these shares are assumed to be converted.

The amount of the dividend on the convertible preferred stock per common share obtainable on conversion of the convertible preferred stock is higher than basic earnings per share for the period. Therefore, conversion of the convertible preferred stock is not reflected in diluted earnings per share, because it would have been antidilutive. The shares convertible to common stock for Series 1, 3 and 4 preferred stock would have been 30,674, 38,324 and 24,946, respectively.

The weighted shares outstanding reflects the effect of the stock buy back program of up to 6.8 million shares announced by the Company in Fiscal 1999, 2000 and 2001. The Company has repurchased 6.4 million shares as of August 4, 2001.

NOTE 8 LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

New York State Environmental Proceedings

The Company is a defendant in a civil action filed by the State of New York against the City of Gloversville, New York, and 33 other private defendants. The action arose out of the alleged disposal of certain hazardous material directly or indirectly into a municipal landfill and seeks recovery under a federal environmental statute and certain common law theories for the costs of investigating and performing remedial actions and damage to natural resources. The environmental authorities have selected a plan of remediation for the site with a total estimated cost of approximately \$12.0 million. The Company was allocated liability for a 1.31% share of the remediation cost in non-binding mediation with other defendants and the State of New York. The State has offered to release the Company from further liability related to the site in exchange for payment of its allocated share plus a small premium, totaling approximately \$180,000, and the Company has accepted. Assuming the settlement is completed as proposed, the Company believes it has fully provided for its liability in connection with the site.

The Company has received notice from the New York State Department of Environmental Conservation (the "Department") that it deems remedial action to be necessary with respect to certain contaminants in the vicinity of a knitting mill operated by a former subsidiary of the Company from 1965 to 1969, and that it considers the Company a potentially responsible party. In August 1997, the Department and the Company entered into a consent order whereby the Company assumed responsibility for conducting a remedial investigation and feasibility study ("RIFS") and implementing an interim remediation measure with regard to the site, without admitting liability or accepting responsibility for any future remediation of the site. In conjunction with the consent order, the Company entered into an agreement with the owner of the site providing for a release from liability for property damage and for necessary access to the site, for payments totaling \$400,000. The Company estimates that the cost of conducting the RIFS and implementing the interim remedial measure will be in the range of \$3.2 million to \$3.6 million. The Company believes that it has adequately reserved for the costs of conducting the RIFS and implementing the interim remedial measure contemplated by the consent order, but there is no assurance that the consent order will ultimately resolve the matter. The Company has not ascertained what responsibility, if any, it has for any contamination in connection with the facility or what other parties may be liable in that connection and is unable to predict whether its liability, if any, beyond that voluntarily assumed by the consent order will have a material effect on its financial condition or results of operations.

NOTE 8 LEGAL PROCEEDINGS, CONTINUED

WHITEHALL ENVIRONMENTAL SAMPLING

Pursuant to a work plan approved by the Michigan Department of Environmental Quality ("MDEQ") the Company has performed sampling and analysis of soil, sediments, surface water, groundwater and waste management areas at the Company's Volunteer Leather Company facility in Whitehall, Michigan. On June 29, 1999, the Company submitted a remedial action plan (the "Plan") for the site to MDEQ. The Plan proposed no direct remedial action with respect to soils at the site, which are in compliance with applicable regulatory standards, or lake sediments, which the Company believes do not pose a threat to human health or the environment and do not violate any applicable regulatory standard. The Plan included the filing of certain restrictive covenants encumbering the tannery property to prevent activities disturbing the lake sediments and uses of the property inconsistent with the applicable regulatory standards. The Company, with the approval of MDEQ, previously installed horizontal wells to capture groundwater from a portion of the site and treat it by air sparging. The Plan proposed continued operation of this system for an indefinite period and monitoring of groundwater samples to ensure that the system is functioning as intended. The Plan is subject to MDEQ approval. In December 1999, MDEQ responded to the Plan with a request for further information.

On June 30, 1999, the City of Whitehall filed an action against the Company in the circuit court for the City of Muskegon alleging that the Company's and its predecessors' past wastewater management practices have adversely affected the environment, and seeking injunctive relief under Parts 17 and 201 of the Michigan Natural Resources Environmental Protection Act ("MNREPA") to require the Company to correct the alleged pollution. Further, the City alleges violations of City ordinances prohibiting blight and litter, and that the Whitehall Volunteer Leather plant constitutes a public nuisance. The Company filed an answer denying the material allegations of the complaint and asserting affirmative defenses and counterclaims against the City. The Company also moved to join the State of Michigan as a party to the action, since it has primary responsibility for administration of the environmental statutes underlying most of the City's claims. The State moved to dismiss the Company's action against it and to intervene in the case on a limited basis, seeking declaratory and injunctive relief regarding the restrictive covenants on the property, the State's jurisdiction under MNREPA Part 201 and its right of access to the property. On May 5, 2000, the court dismissed the Company's action against the State; the cross actions between the City and the Company remain.

In connection with its decision during the second quarter of Fiscal 2001 to exit the leather business and to shut down the Whitehall facility, the Company formally proposed a compromise remediation plan (the "Compromise Proposal"), including limited sediment removal and additional upland remediation to bring the property into compliance with regulatory standards for non-industrial uses. The Company estimated that the Compromise Proposal would include incremental costs of approximately \$2.2 million, which have been fully provided for. NOTE 8 LEGAL PROCEEDINGS, CONTINUED

If the Compromise Proposal is approved and the litigation's outcome does not require additional remediation of the site, the Company does not expect remediation to have a material impact on its financial condition or results of operations. However, there can be no assurance that the Compromise Proposal will be approved, and the Company is unable to predict whether any further remediation that may ultimately be required will have a material effect on its financial condition or results of operations.

GENESCO INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

NOTE 9 BUSINESS SEGMENT INFORMATION

The Company currently operates four reportable business segments (not including the corporate segment): Journeys, comprised of Journeys and Journeys Kidz retail footwear chains; Jarman, comprised primarily of the Jarman and Underground Station retail footwear chains; Johnston & Murphy, comprised of Johnston & Murphy retail stores, direct marketing and wholesale distribution; and Licensed Brands, comprised of Dockers and Nautica Footwear. The Company has ended the license agreement with Nautica Apparel, Inc. to market Nautica footwear effective January 31, 2001. All the Company's segments sell footwear products at either retail or wholesale. The Company also operated the Leather segment during part of Fiscal 2001. The Company sold certain assets of its Volunteer Leather business on June 19, 2000, and has discontinued all Leather segment operations.

The accounting policies of the segments are the same as those described in the summary of significant accounting policies.

The Company's reportable segments are based on the way management organizes the segments in order to make operating decisions and assess performance along types of products sold. Journeys and Jarman sells primarily branded products from other companies while Johnston & Murphy and Licensed Brands sells primarily the Company's owned and licensed brands.

Corporate assets include cash, deferred income taxes, prepaid pension cost and deferred note expense. The Company does not allocate certain costs to each segment in order to make decisions and assess performance. These costs include corporate overhead, interest expense, interest income, restructuring gains and other charges. Other includes severance and litigation.

THREE MONTHS ENDED AUGUST 4, 2001	JOURNEYS	JARMAN	JOHNSTON & MURPHY	LICENSED BRANDS	LEATHER	CORPORATE	CONSOLIDATED
Sales Intercompany sales	\$ 81,047 -0-	\$ 22,956 -0-	\$ 42,772 2	\$ 20,388 (622)	\$ -0- -0-	\$-0- -0-	\$ 167,163 (620)
NET SALES TO EXTERNAL CUSTOMERS	81,047	22,956	42,774	19,766	- 0 -	-0-	166,543
Operating income (loss) Interest expense Interest income Restructuring gain Other	9,330 -0- -0- -0- -0-	(1,032) -0- -0- -0- -0- -0-	4,532 -0- -0- -0- -0- -0-	2,055 -0- -0- -0- -0-	- 0 - - 0 - - 0 - - 0 - - 0 -	(2,938) 2,157 269 205 (386)	11,947 2,157 269 205 (386)
EARNINGS BEFORE INCOME TAXES	9,330	(1,032)	4,532	2,055	-0-	(5,007)	9,878
Total assets Depreciation Capital expenditures	138,393 1,661 4,889	48,265 733 1,778	75,662 814 933	28,867 35 18	605 - 0 - - 0 -	85,218 695 2,407	377,010 3,938 10,025

GENESCO INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

NOTE 9 BUSINESS SEGMENT INFORMATION, CONTINUED

THREE MONTHS ENDED JULY 29, 2000	JOURNEYS	JARMAN	JOHNSTON & MURPHY	LICENSED BRANDS	LEATHER	CORPORATE	CONSOLIDATED
Sales	\$ 59,796	\$ 20,498	\$ 44,532	\$ 19,321	\$-0-	\$-0-	\$ 144,147
Intercompany sales	-0-	-0-	(13)	(891)	-0-	-0-	(904)
NET SALES TO EXTERNAL CUSTOMERS	59,796	20,498	44,519	18,430	- 0 -	-0-	143,243
Operating income (loss)	6,569	450	5,632	974	- 0 -	(2,752)	10,873
Interest expense	-0-	- 0 -	-0-	-0-	- 0 -	2,093	2,093
Interest income	-0-	- 0 -	-0-	-0-	- 0 -	261	261
EARNINGS BEFORE INCOME TAXES AND DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS	6,569	450	5,632	974	-0-	(4,584)	9,041
Total assets	101,113	37,319	68,792	24,667	6,901	91,385	330,177
Depreciation	1,199	518	652	28	91	650	3,138
Capital expenditures	5,217	2,764	1,291	19	-0-	988	10,279

SIX MONTHS ENDED AUGUST 4, 2001	JOURNEYS	JARMAN	JOHNSTON & MURPHY	LICENSED BRANDS	LEATHER	CORPORATE	CONSOLIDATED
Sales Intercompany sales	\$ 161,395 -0-	\$ 48,027 -0-	\$ 84,585 2	\$46,078 (1,626)	\$ -0- -0-	\$-0- -0-	\$ 340,085 (1,624)
NET SALES TO EXTERNAL CUSTOMERS	161,395	48,027	84,587	44,452	- 0 -	-0-	338,461
Operating income (loss) Interest expense Interest income Restructuring gain Other	19,405 -0- -0- -0- -0-	(101) -0- -0- -0- -0-	8,658 -0- -0- -0- -0-	4,990 -0- -0- -0- -0- -0-	- 0 - - 0 - - 0 - - 0 - - 0 -	(6,120) 4,315 892 205 (386)	26,832 4,315 892 205 (386)
EARNINGS BEFORE INCOME TAXES	19,405	(101)	8,658	4,990	- 0 -	(9,724)	23, 228
Total assets Depreciation Capital expenditures	138,393 3,244 8,630	48,265 1,444 3,321	75,662 1,630 1,673	28,867 78 28	605 - 0- - 0-	85,218 1,374 2,781	377,010 7,770 16,433

SIX MONTHS ENDED JULY 29, 2000	JOURNEYS	JARMAN	JOHNSTON & MURPHY	LICENSED BRANDS	LEATHER	CORPORATE	CONSOLIDATED
Sales Intercompany sales	\$ 117,892 -0-	\$ 41,518 -0-	\$ 89,073 (86)	\$ 43,350 (1,860)	\$-0- -0-	\$-0- -0-	\$ 291,833 (1,946)
NET SALES TO EXTERNAL CUSTOMERS	117,892	41,518	88,987	41,490	- 0 -	- 0 -	289,887
Operating income (loss) Interest expense	13,081 -0-	1,193 -0-	11,305 -0-	2,607 -0-	- 0 - - 0 -	(5,271) 4,194	22,915 4,194
Interest income Other	- 0 - - 0 -	- 0 - - 0 - - 0 -	- 0 - - 0 -	- 0 - - 0 - - 0 -	- 0 - - 0 - - 0 -	4,194 680 (170)	4,194 680 (170)
EARNINGS BEFORE INCOME TAXES AND DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS	13,081	1,193	11,305	2,607	- 0 -	(8,955)	19,231
Total assets Depreciation Capital expenditures	101,113 2,294 9,347	37,319 987 5,257	68,792 1,344 2,889	24,667 59 36	6,901 201 -0-	91,385 1,292 1,700	330,177 6,177 19,229

This discussion and the notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements include certain forward-looking statements, including all statements that do not refer to past or present events or conditions. Actual results could differ materially from those reflected by the forward-looking statements in this discussion and a number of factors may adversely affect future results, liquidity and capital resources. These factors include lower than expected consumer demand for the Company's products, whether caused by further weakening in the overall economy or by changes in fashions or tastes that the Company fails to anticipate or respond appropriately to, changes in buying patterns by significant wholesale customers, disruptions in product supply or distribution, the inability to adjust inventory levels to sales and changes in business strategies by the Company's competitors. Any greater than expected weakness in demand or disruption in supply could have an especially pronounced effect on the Company's performance in the second half of the year, because of the importance of the Holiday selling season. Other factors that could cause results to differ from expectations include the Company's ability to open, staff and support additional retail stores on schedule and at acceptable expense levels and the outcome of litigation and environmental matters involving the Company, including those discussed in Note 8 to the Consolidated Financial Statements. The recent terrorist attacks on the United States, possible responses by the U. S. government, the effects on consumer demand, the financial markets, product supply and distribution and other conditions increase the uncertainty inherent in forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements reflect the expectations of the Company at the time they are made, and investors should rely on them only as expressions of opinion about what may happen in the future and only at the time they are made. The Company undertakes no obligation to update any forward-looking statement. Although the Company believes it has an appropriate business strategy and the resources necessary for its operations, future revenue and margin trends cannot be reliably predicted and the Company may alter its business strategies to address changing conditions.

SIGNIFICANT DEVELOPMENTS

Revolving Credit Agreement

On July 16, 2001, the Company entered into a revolving credit agreement with five banks providing for loans or letters of credit of up to \$75 million. The agreement expires July 16, 2004. This agreement replaced a \$65 million revolving credit agreement with three banks that was to expire September 24, 2002, providing for loans or letters of credit.

Nautica Footwear License Cancellation

The Company entered into an agreement with Nautica Apparel, Inc. to end its license to market footwear under the Nautica label, effective January 31, 2001. The Company sold Nautica - branded footwear for the first six months of Fiscal 2002 in order to fill existing customer orders and sell existing inventory.

In connection with the termination of the Nautica Footwear license agreement, the Company recorded a pretax charge to earnings of \$4.4 million (\$2.7 million net of tax) in the fourth quarter of Fiscal 2001. The charge includes contractual obligations to Nautica Apparel for the license cancellation and other costs, primarily severance. Included in the charge was a \$1.0 million inventory write-down which is reflected in gross margin on the income statement.

During the second quarter of Fiscal 2002 the Company recorded a restructuring gain of \$0.3 million in connection with the termination of the Nautica Footwear license agreement. Included in the gain is a \$0.1 million reversal of inventory write-down which is reflected in gross margin on the income statement. The remaining \$0.4 million of anticipated costs associated with the Nautica license termination are expected to be incurred in the next twelve months.

Volunteer Leather Divestiture

On May 22, 2000, the Company's board of directors approved a plan to sell its Volunteer Leather finishing business and liquidate its tanning business, to allow the Company to be more focused on the retailing and marketing of branded footwear.

Certain assets of the Volunteer Leather business were sold on June 19, 2000. The plan resulted in a pretax charge to earnings of \$4.9 million (\$3.0 million net of tax) in the second quarter of Fiscal 2001. Because Volunteer Leather constitutes the entire Leather segment of the Company's business, the charge to earnings is treated for financial reporting purposes as a provision for discontinued operations.

The provision for discontinued operations included \$1.3 million in asset write-downs and \$3.6 million of other costs, including primarily employee severance and facility shutdown costs. As of August 4, 2001, \$1.5 million of such other costs had been incurred and \$1.6 million are expected to be incurred in the next twelve months. The approximately \$0.5 million of other costs expected to be incurred beyond twelve months are classified as long-term liabilities in the consolidated balance sheet. The Volunteer Leather business employed approximately 160 people.

Share Repurchase Program

In total, the Company's board of directors has authorized the repurchase of 6.8 million shares of the Company's common stock since the third quarter of Fiscal 1999. The purchases may be made on the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. As of August 4, 2001, the Company had repurchased 6.4 million shares at a cost of \$60.5 million pursuant to all authorizations. No shares were purchased during the first six months of Fiscal 2002.

BUSINESS SEGMENTS

The Company currently operates four reportable business segments (not including the corporate segment): Journeys, comprised of Journeys and Journeys Kidz retail footwear chains; Jarman, comprised primarily of the Jarman and Underground Station retail footwear chains; Johnston & Murphy, comprised of Johnston & Murphy retail stores, direct marketing and wholesale distribution; and Licensed Brands, comprised of Dockers and Nautica Footwear. The Company has ended the license agreement with Nautica Apparel, Inc. to market Nautica footwear effective January 31, 2001. The Company also operated the Leather segment during part of Fiscal 2001. The Company sold certain assets of its Volunteer Leather business on June 19, 2000 and has discontinued all Leather segment operations. See "Significant Developments."

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - SECOND QUARTER FISCAL 2002 COMPARED TO FISCAL 2001 The Company's net sales in the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 increased 16.3% to \$166.5 million from \$143.2 million in the second quarter ended July 29, 2000. Gross margin increased 13.6% to \$78.4 million in the second quarter this year from \$69.0 million in the same period last year but decreased as a percentage of net sales from 48.1% to 47.1%. Selling and administrative expenses increased 15.0% to \$66.8 million in the second quarter this year from \$58.1 million in the second quarter last year but decreased as a percentage of net sales from 40.6% to 40.1%. Explanations of the changes in results of operations are provided by business segment in discussions following these introductory paragraphs.

Earnings before income taxes and discontinued operations ("pretax earnings") for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 were \$9.9 million compared to \$9.0 million for the second quarter ended July 29, 2000. Pretax earnings for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 included a \$0.3 million restructuring gain related to the termination of the Nautica Footwear license agreement.

Net earnings for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 were \$6.2 million (\$0.26 diluted earnings per share) compared to \$2.6 million (\$0.13 diluted earnings per share) for the second quarter ended July 29, 2000. Net earnings for the second quarter ended July 29, 2000 included a \$3.0 million (\$0.11 diluted earnings per share) charge to earnings (net of tax) for the divestiture of the Company's Volunteer Leather business.

Journeys

	Three Mon			
	August 4, 2001	July 29, 2000	% Change	
	(dollars in thousands)			
Net sales Operating income Operating margin	\$ 81,047 \$ 9,330 11.5%	\$ 59,796 \$ 6,569 11.0%	35.5% 42.0%	

Reflecting both a 27% increase in average Journeys stores operated (i.e., the sum of the number of stores open on the first day of the fiscal quarter and the last day of each fiscal month during the quarter divided by four) and a 1% increase in comparable store sales, net sales from Journey's increased 35.5% for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 compared to the same period last year. The average price per pair of shoes decreased 2% in the second quarter of Fiscal 2002, primarily reflecting changes in product mix, while unit sales increased 38% during the same period. The store count for Journeys was 470 stores at the end of the second quarter of Fiscal 2002, including 8 Journeys Kidz stores, compared to 377 stores at the end of the second quarter last year.

Journeys operating income for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 was up 42.0% to \$9.3 million compared to \$6.6 million for the second quarter ended July 29, 2000. The increase was due to increased sales and decreased expenses as a percentage of net sales.

Jarman

	Three Mo		
	August 4, 2001	July 29, 2000	% Change
	(dollars :	in thousands)	
Net sales Operating income (loss)	\$ 22,956 \$ (1,032)	\$20,498 \$450	12.0% NA
Operating margin	(4.5)%		

Primarily due to a 19% increase in average stores operated, offset by an 11% decrease in comparable store sales, net sales from the Jarman division (including Underground Station stores) increased 12.0% for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 compared to the same period past year. The increase in sales was driven by Underground Station stores. The average price per pair of shoes decreased 7% in the second quarter of Fiscal 2002, primarily reflecting increased markdowns and changes in product mix, while unit sales increased 16% during the same period. Jarman operated 217 stores at the end of the second quarter of Fiscal 2002, including 79 Underground Station stores. The Company operated 186 stores in the Jarman division at the end of the second quarter last year, including 33 Underground Station stores. Going forward, the Company does not plan to open any new Jarman stores, and expects that all new store openings in this segment will be Underground Station stores, and that many of the existing Jarman stores will be converted to Underground Station stores. During the second quarter ended August 4, 2001, three Jarman stores were converted to Underground Station stores.

Jarman's operating loss for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 was \$1.0 million compared to operating income of \$0.5 million for the second quarter ended July 29, 2000. The decrease was due to decreased gross margin as a percentage of net sales, due primarily to higher markdowns and changes in product mix, and to increased expenses as a percentage of net sales.

Johnston & Murphy

	Three Mont			
	August 4, 2001	July 29, 2000	% Change	
	(dollars in thousands)			
Net sales Operating income Operating margin	\$ 42,774 \$ 4,532 10.6%	\$ 44,519 \$ 5,632 12.7%	(3.9)% (19.5)%	

Johnston & Murphy net sales decreased 3.9% to \$42.8 million for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 from \$44.5 million for the second quarter ended July 29, 2000, reflecting a 9% decrease in comparable store sales for Johnston & Murphy retail operations and a 2% decrease in Johnston & Murphy wholesale sales. Retail operations accounted for 64% of Johnston & Murphy segment sales in the second quarter this year, down from 65% in the second quarter last year. The store count for Johnston & Murphy retail operations at the end of the second quarter of Fiscal 2002 included 144 Johnston & Murphy stores and factory stores compared to 152 Johnston & Murphy stores and factory stores at the end of the second quarter of Fiscal 2001. The average price per pair of shoes for Johnston & Murphy retail decreased 3% in the second quarter this year, reflecting primarily changes in product mix and increased markdowns, and unit sales decreased 4% during the same period. Unit sales for the Johnston & Murphy wholesale business decreased 1% in the second quarter of Fiscal 2002 and the average price per pair of shoes decreased 2% for the same period, reflecting increased promotional activity and mix changes.

Johnston & Murphy operating income for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 decreased 19.5% from \$5.6 million for the second quarter ended July 29, 2000 to \$4.5 million, primarily due to decreased sales and decreased gross margin as a percentage of net sales, due primarily to increased markdowns and changes in product mix.

Licensed Brands

	Three Mor	ths Ended	
	August 4, 2001	July 29, 2000	% Change
	(dollars in	thousands)	
Net sales Operating income Operating margin	\$ 19,766 \$ 2,055 10.4%	\$ 18,430 \$ 974 5.3%	7.2% 111.0%

Licensed Brands' net sales increased 7.2% to \$19.8 million for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 from \$18.4 million for the second quarter ended July 29, 2000. The sales increase reflected a 23% increase in net sales of Dockers Footwear, partially offset by declining sales of Nautica Footwear. Unit sales for the Licensed Brands wholesale businesses increased 15% for the second quarter this year, while the average price per pair of shoes decreased 6% for the same period, reflecting increased promotional activities in the Nautica business and changes in product mix.

Licensed Brands' operating income for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 increased 111.0% from \$1.0 million for the second quarter ended July 29, 2000 to \$2.1 million, primarily due to increased sales, increased gross margin as a percentage of net sales and decreased expenses as a percentage of net sales.

For additional information regarding the Company's decision to exit the Nautica Footwear business, see "Significant Developments - Nautica Footwear License Cancellation." Net sales for Nautica footwear were \$1.8 million and \$3.8 million for the second quarter of Fiscal 2002 and 2001, respectively, while operating losses were \$0.3 million and \$0.8 million for the second quarter of Fiscal 2002 and 2001, respectively.

Corporate, Interest Expenses and Other Charges

Corporate and other expenses for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001 were \$2.9 million compared to \$2.8 million for the second quarter ended July 29, 2000 (exclusive of other charges of \$0.2 million, primarily litigation and severance charges partially offset by a \$0.3 million gain relating to the Nautica restructuring, in the second quarter this year), an increase of 6.8%. The increase in corporate expenses in the second quarter this year is attributable primarily to costs associated with preparations to construct a new distribution center and increased professional fees.

Interest expense increased 3.1% from \$2.1 million in the second quarter ended July 29, 2000 to \$2.2 million for the second quarter ended August 4, 2001, primarily due to increased bank activity fees due to the increased number of individual bank accounts related to new store openings.

Interest income remained flat at \$0.3 million. There were no borrowings under the Company's revolving credit facility during the three months ended August 4, 2001 or July 29, 2000.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - SIX MONTHS FISCAL 2002 COMPARED TO FISCAL 2001

The Company's net sales in the first six months ended August 4, 2001 increased 16.8% to \$338.5 million from \$289.9 million in the first six months ended July 29, 2000. Gross margin increased 16.9% to \$160.5 million in the first six months this year from \$137.3 million in the same period last year and was flat as a percentage of net sales at 47.4%. Selling and administrative expenses in the first six months this year increased 17.0% from the first six months last year and increased as a percentage of net sales from 39.5% to 39.6%. Explanations of the changes in results of operations are provided by business segment in discussions following this introductory paragraph.

Earnings before income taxes and discontinued operations ("pretax earnings") for the first six months ended August 4, 2001 were \$23.2 million compared to \$19.2 million for the first six months ended July 29, 2000. Pretax earnings for the first six months ended August 4, 2001 included a \$0.3 million restructuring gain related to the termination of the Nautica Footwear license agreement.

Net earnings for the first six months ended August 4, 2001 were \$14.5 million (\$.60 diluted earnings per share) compared to \$8.5 million (\$.38 diluted earnings per share) for the first six months ended July 29, 2000. Net earnings for the first six months ended July 29, 2000 included a \$3.0 million (\$.12 diluted earnings per share) charge to earnings (net of tax) for the divestiture of the Company's Volunteer Leather business.

Journeys

	Six Month		
	August 4, 2001	July 29, 2000	% Change
	(dollars in	thousands)	
Net sales Operating income Operating margin	\$ 161,395 \$ 19,405 12.0%	\$ 117,892 \$ 13,081 11.1%	36.9% 48.3%

Reflecting both a 28% increase in average Journeys stores operated (i.e., the sum of the number of stores open on the first day of the fiscal year and the last day of each fiscal month during the six months divided by seven) and a 6% increase in comparable store sales, net sales from Journeys increased 36.9% for the first six months ended August 4, 2001 compared to the same period last year. The average price per pair of shoes decreased 5% in the first six months of Fiscal 2002, primarily reflecting changes in product mix, while unit sales increased 42% during the same period. The store count for Journeys was 470 stores at the end of the first six months of Fiscal 2002, including 8 Journeys Kidz stores, compared to 377 stores at the end of the first six months last year.

Journeys operating income for the first six months ended August 4, 2001 was up 48.3% to \$19.4 million compared to \$13.1 million for the first six months ended July 29, 2000. The increase was due to increased sales, both from store openings and a comparable store sales increase, increased gross margin as a percentage of net sales and decreased expenses as a percentage of net sales.

Jarman

	Six Mont		
	August 4, 2001	July 29, 2000	% Change
	(dollars in	thousands)	
Net sales Operating income (loss) Operating margin	\$ 48,027 \$ (101) (0.2)%	\$ 41,518 \$ 1,193 2.9%	15.7% NA

Primarily due to a 22% increase in average stores operated, offset by a 7% decrease in comparable store sales, net sales from the Jarman division (including Underground Station stores) increased 15.7% for the first six months ended August 4, 2001 compared to the same period last year. The increase in sales was driven primarily by Underground Station stores. The average price per pair of shoes decreased 6% in the first six months of Fiscal 2002, primarily reflecting increased markdowns and changes in product mix, while unit sales increased 18% during the same period. Jarman operated 217 stores at the end of the first six months of Fiscal 2002, including 79 Underground Station stores. The Company operated 186 stores in the Jarman division at the end of the first six months last year, including 33 Underground Station stores. Going forward, the Company does not plan to open any new Jarman stores, and expects that all new store openings in this segment will be Underground Station stores, and that many of the existing Jarman stores will be converted to Underground Station stores were converted to Underground Station stores.

Jarman's operating loss for the first six months ended August 4, 2001 was \$0.1 million compared to operating income of \$1.2 million for the first six months ended July 29, 2000. The decrease was due to a lesser extent from decreased gross margin as a percentage of net sales, due primarily to higher markdowns and changes in product mix, but primarily due to increased expenses as a percentage of net sales.

Johnston & Murphy

	Six Months Ended		
	August 4, 2001	July 29, 2000	% Change
	(dollars i	thousands)	
Net sales Operating income Operating margin	\$ 84,587 \$ 8,658 10.2%	\$ 88,987 \$ 11,305 12.7%	(4.9)% (23.4)%

Johnston & Murphy net sales decreased 4.9% to \$84.6 million for the first six months ended August 4, 2001 from \$89.0 million for the first six months ended July 29, 2000, reflecting a 9% decrease in

comparable store sales for Johnston & Murphy retail operations and an 8% decrease in Johnston & Murphy wholesale sales. Retail operations accounted for 65% of Johnston & Murphy segment sales in the first six months this year, up from 64% of Johnston & Murphy segment sales in the first six months last year. The store count for Johnston & Murphy retail operations at the end of the first six months of Fiscal 2002 included 144 Johnston & Murphy stores and factory stores compared to 152 Johnston & Murphy stores and factory stores at the end of the first six months of Fiscal 2001. The average price per pair of shoes for Johnston & Murphy retail decreased 2% in the first six months this year, reflecting primarily changes in product mix, and unit sales decreased 5% during the same period. Unit sales for the Johnston & Murphy wholesale business decreased 7% in the first six months of Fiscal 2002, and the average price per pair of shoes decreased 2% for the same period, reflecting increased promotional activities and mix changes.

Johnston & Murphy operating income for the first six months ended August 4, 2001 decreased 23.4% from \$11.3 million for the first six months ended July 29, 2000 to \$8.7 million, primarily due to decreased sales, decreased gross margin as a percentage of net sales, due primarily to increased promotional activity and changes in product mix, and to increased expenses as a percentage of net sales.

Licensed Brands

	Six Months Ended		
	August 4, 2001	July 29, 2000	% Change
	(dollars in	thousands)	
Net sales	\$ 44,452	\$ 41,490	7.1%
Operating income Operating margin	\$ 4,990 11.2%	\$ 2,607 6.3%	91.4%

Licensed Brands' net sales increased 7.1% to \$44.5 million for the first six months ended August 4, 2001 from \$41.5 million for the first six months ended July 29, 2000. The sales increase reflected a 29% increase in net sales of Dockers Footwear, offset by declining sales of Nautica Footwear. Unit sales for the Licensed Brands wholesale businesses increased 13% for the first six months this year, while the average price per pair of shoes decreased 3% for the same period, reflecting increased promotional activities in the Nautica business.

Licensed Brands' operating income for the first six months ended August 4, 2001 increased 91.4% from \$2.6 million for the first six months ended July 29, 2000 to \$5.0 million, primarily due to increased sales, increased gross margin as a percentage of net sales and decreased expenses as a percentage of net sales.

For additional information regarding the Company's decision to exit the Nautica Footwear business, see "Significant Developments - Nautica Footwear License Cancellation." Net sales for Nautica footwear were \$6.0 million and \$11.6 million for the first six months of Fiscal 2002 and 2001,

respectively, while operating losses were \$0.6 million and \$1.2 million for the first six months of Fiscal 2002 and 2001, respectively.

Corporate, Interest Expenses and Other Charges

Corporate and other expenses for the first six months ended August 4, 2001 were \$6.1 million compared to \$5.3 million for the first six months ended July 29, 2000 (exclusive of other charges of \$0.2 million, primarily litigation and severance charges, partially offset by a \$0.3 million gain relating to the Nautica restructuring, this year and other charges of \$0.2 million, primarily litigation and severance charges, last year), an increase of 16.1%. The increase in corporate expenses in the first six months this year is attributable primarily to costs associated with preparations to construct a new distribution center and increased professional fees.

Interest expense increased 2.9% from \$4.2 million in the first six months ended July 29, 2000 to \$4.3 million for the first six months ended August 4, 2001, primarily due to increased bank activity fees due to the increased number of individual bank accounts related to new store openings.

Interest income increased 31% from \$0.7 million in the first six months last year to \$0.9 million in the first six months this year due to increases in average interest bearing short-term investments. There were no borrowings under the Company's revolving credit facility during the six months ended August 4, 2001 or July 29, 2000.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

The following table sets forth certain financial data at the dates indicated.

	o ,		2000
(dollars in millions)			
-		+	38.3 134.0
-	103.2	-	103.5 2.4X
	 \$ \$	2001 (dollars in \$ 24.5 \$ 156.5 \$ 103.2	(dollars in millic \$ 24.5 \$ \$ 156.5 \$

Working Capital

The Company's business is somewhat seasonal, with the Company's investment in inventory and accounts receivable normally reaching peaks in the spring and fall of each year. Cash flow from operations is generated principally in the fourth quarter of each fiscal year.

Cash used in operating activities was \$24.5 million in the first six months of Fiscal 2002 compared to \$1.1 million cash provided by operating activities in the first six months of Fiscal 2001. The \$25.6 million decrease in cash flow from operating activities reflects primarily a \$15.9 million

increase in inventory primarily due to new store openings, planned seasonal increases and an increase in Johnston and Murphy inventory due to decreased sales from plan, and to decreased accrued liabilities primarily due to payments of incentive compensation accruals, a \$5.5 million increase in taxes paid and a \$4.0 million increase in restructuring payments due primarily to the Nautica restructuring. The Company has opened a net of 116 full service stores since last July 29, 2000 contributing to the increased seasonality.

The \$47.9 million increase in inventories at August 4, 2001 from February 3, 2001 levels reflects increases in retail inventory to support the net increase of 52 stores in the first six months this year, planned seasonal increases and an increase in Johnston & Murphy inventory due to decreased sales from plan for the first six months this year.

Accounts receivable at August 4, 2001 increased \$3.9 million compared to February 3, 2001 primarily due to increased wholesale sales and terms given due to promotional activities combined with a slowing of payments from customers.

Cash provided (or used) due to changes in accounts payable and accrued liabilities are as follows:

	Six Months Ended	
	Aug. 4, 2001	Jul. 29, 2000
	(in thousands)	
Accounts payableAccrued liabilities	\$ 23,962 (19,249)	\$ 24,911 (6,225)
	\$ 4,713	\$ 18,686

============

=========

The fluctuations in accounts payable for the first six months this year from the first six months last year are due to changes in payment terms negotiated with individual vendors, inventory levels, payment timing and buying patterns. The change in accrued liabilities for the first six months this year was due primarily to payment of incentive compensation accruals, income tax payments and restructuring payments.

There were no revolving credit borrowings during the first six months ended August 4, 2001 and July 29, 2000, as cash generated from operations and cash on hand funded seasonal working capital requirements and capital expenditures. On July 16, 2001, the Company entered into a revolving credit agreement with five banks providing for loans or letters of credit of up to \$75 million. The agreement expires July 16, 2004.

Capital Expenditures

Total capital expenditures in Fiscal 2002 are expected to be approximately \$53.8 million. These include expected retail expenditures of \$28.9 million to open approximately 100 Journeys stores, 12 Journeys Kidz stores, 10 Johnston & Murphy stores and factory stores and 32 Underground Station stores and to complete 35 major store renovations. Capital expenditures for wholesale and manufacturing operations and other purposes, are expected to be approximately \$24.9 million, including approximately \$1.8 million for new systems to improve customer service and support the Company's growth and \$22.0 million to \$24.0 million for a new distribution center.

Due to the Company's retail growth, the Company has begun preparations to construct a new distribution center. The Company signed an agreement to purchase 215 acres in Wilson County, Tennessee to develop a new 322,000 square foot distribution facility. The Company expects a completion date in Spring 2002. The Company expects the Fiscal 2002 cost of the facility to be in the range of \$22.0 million to \$24.0 million.

ENVIRONMENTAL AND OTHER CONTINGENCIES

The Company is subject to certain loss contingencies related to environmental proceedings and other legal matters, including those disclosed in Note 8 to the Company's Consolidated Financial Statements. The Company has made provisions for certain of these contingencies, including approximately \$2.6 million reflected in Fiscal 2001 and \$472,000 reflected in Fiscal 2000. The Company monitors these matters on an ongoing basis and at least quarterly management reviews the Company's reserves and accruals in relation to each of them, adjusting provisions as management deems necessary in view of changes in available information. Changes in estimates of liability are reported in the periods when they occur. Consequently, management believes that its reserve in relation to each proceeding is a reasonable estimate of the probable loss connected to the proceeding, or in cases in which no reasonable estimate is possible, the minimum amount in the range of estimated losses, based upon its analysis of the facts and circumstances as of the close of the most recent fiscal quarter. Because of uncertainties and risks inherent in litigation generally and in environmental proceedings in particular, however, there can be no assurance that future developments will not require additional reserves to be set aside, that some or all reserves may not be adequate or that the amounts of any such additional reserves or any such inadequacy will not have a material adverse effect upon the Company's financial condition or results of operations.

FUTURE CAPITAL NEEDS

The Company expects that cash on hand and cash provided by operations will be sufficient to fund all of its capital expenditures through Fiscal 2002, although the Company may borrow from time to time to support seasonal working capital requirements. The approximately \$5.0 million of costs associated with the prior restructurings and discontinued operations that are expected to be incurred during the next twelve months are also expected to be funded from cash on hand. In February 2000, the Company authorized the additional repurchase, from time to time, of up to 1.0 million shares of the Company's common stock of which there are 372,000 shares remaining to be repurchased under the authorization. These purchases will be funded from available cash. The Company has repurchased a total of 6.4 million shares at a cost of \$60.5 million from all authorizations for Fiscal 1909, Fiscal 2000. No shares were purchased during the first six months of Fiscal 2002.

There were \$6.5 million of letters of credit outstanding under the revolving credit agreement at August 4, 2001, leaving availability under the revolving credit agreement of \$68.5 million.

The Company's revolving credit agreement restricts the payment of dividends and other payments with respect to capital stock, however the Company may make payments with respect to preferred stock. At August 4, 2001, \$13.0 million was available for such payments related to common stock. The aggregate of annual dividend requirements on the Company's Subordinated Serial Preferred Stock, \$2.30 Series 1, \$4.75 Series 3 and \$4.75 Series 4, and on its \$1.50 Subordinated Cumulative Preferred Stock is \$294,000.

FINANCIAL MARKET RISK

The following discusses the Company's exposure to financial market risk related to changes in interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates.

Outstanding Debt of the Company - The Company's outstanding long-term debt of \$103.2 million 5 1/2% convertible subordinated notes due April 2005 bears interest at a fixed rate. Accordingly, there would be no immediate impact on the Company's interest expense due to fluctuations in market interest rates.

Cash and Short-Term Investments - The Company's cash and short-term investment balances are invested in financial instruments with original maturities of three months or less. The Company does not have significant exposure to changing interest rates on invested cash at August 4, 2001. As a result, the Company considers the interest rate market risk implicit in these investments at August 4, 2001, to be low.

Foreign Currency Exchange Rate Risk - Most purchases by the Company from foreign sources are denominated in U.S. dollars. To the extent that import transactions are denominated in other currencies, it is the Company's practice to hedge its risks through the purchase of forward foreign exchange contracts. At August 4, 2001, the Company had \$27.9 million of foreign exchange contracts for Euro. The Company's policy is not to speculate in derivative instruments for profit on the exchange rate price fluctuation and it does not hold any derivative instruments for trading purposes. Derivative instruments used as hedges must be effective at reducing the risk associated with the exposure being hedged and must be designated as a hedge at the inception of the contract. The loss on contracts outstanding at August 4, 2001 was \$0.1 million from current spot rates. As of August 4, 2001, a 10% adverse change in foreign currency exchange rates from market rates would decrease the fair value of the contracts by approximately \$2.6 million.

Accounts Receivable - The Company's accounts receivable balance at August 4, 2001 is concentrated in its two remaining wholesale businesses, which sell primarily to department stores and independent retailers across the United States. Two customers account for 27% of the Company's trade accounts receivable balance as of August 4, 2001. The Company monitors the credit quality of its customers and establishes an allowance for doubtful accounts based upon factors surrounding credit risk, historical trends and other information, however, credit risk is affected by conditions or occurrences within the economy and the retail industry.

Summary - Based on the Company's overall market interest rate and foreign currency rate exposure at August 4, 2001, the Company believes that the effect, if any, of reasonably possible near-term changes in interest rates or fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates on the Company's consolidated financial position, result of operations or cash flows for Fiscal 2002 would not be material.

CHANGES IN ACCOUNTING PRINCIPLES

The Company implemented Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 133, "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities" in the first quarter of Fiscal 2002. This statement establishes accounting and reporting standards for derivative instruments and for hedging activities. SFAS 133 requires an entity to recognize all derivatives as either assets or liabilities in the consolidated balance sheet and to measure those instruments at fair value. Under certain conditions, a derivative may be specifically designated as a fair value hedge or a cash flow hedge. The accounting for changes in the fair value of a derivative are recorded each period in current earnings or in other comprehensive income depending on the intended use of the derivative and the resulting designation. For the six months ended August 4, 2001, the Company recorded a loss on foreign currency forward contracts of \$0.6 million in accumulated other comprehensive income.

In July 2000, the Emerging Issues Task Force issued EITF: Issue 00-10, "Accounting for Shipping and Handling Fees and Costs." The new pronouncement requires shipping and handling billings to customers be recorded as revenue. Amounts for shipping and handling costs can no longer be netted with related shipping and handling billings. The Company has restated its financial statements for Fiscal 2001, 2000 and 1999 to reflect the change in accounting for shipping and handling fees and costs.

OUTLOOK

This "Outlook" section in this Form 10-Q contains a number of forward-looking statements relating to sales, earnings per share, capital expenditures and store opening expectations for Fiscal 2002. These forward-looking statements are based on the Company's expectations as of September 18, 2001. All of the forward-looking statements are based on management's current expectations and are inherently uncertain. Actual results could differ materially from those reflected by the forward-looking statements in this discussion and a number of factors may adversely affect future results, liquidity and capital resources. These factors include lower than expected consumer demand for the Company's products, whether caused by further weakening in the overall economy or by changes in fashions or tastes that the Company fails to anticipate or respond appropriately to, changes in buying patterns by significant wholesale customers, disruptions in product supply or distribution, the inability to adjust inventory levels to sales and changes in business strategies by the Company's competitors. Any greater than expected weakness in demand or disruption in supply could have an especially pronounced effect on the Company's performance in the second half of the year, because of the importance of the Holiday selling season. Other factors that could cause results to differ from expectations include the Company's ability to open, staff and support additional retail stores on schedule and at acceptable expense levels and the outcome of litigation and environmental matters

GENESCO INC. AND CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

involving the Company, including those discussed in Note 8 to the Consolidated Financial Statements. The recent terrorist attacks on the United States, possible responses by the U. S. government, the effects on consumer demand, the financial markets, product supply and distribution and other conditions increase the uncertainty inherent in forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements reflect the expectations of the Company at the time they are made, and investors should rely on them only as expressions of opinion about what may happen in the future and only at the time they are made. The Company undertakes no obligation to update any forward-looking statement. Although the Company believes it has an appropriate business strategy and the resources necessary for its operations, future revenue and margin trends cannot be reliably predicted and the Company may alter its business strategies to address changing conditions.

The Company expects net sales growth in the range of \$760 million to \$767 million for Fiscal 2002.

The Company expects earnings per share to be in the range of \$1.61 to \$1.65 per share for Fiscal 2002. It expects the earnings improvement from Fiscal 2001 to be primarily attributable to net sales growth and to selling, general and administrative expense leverage related to same store sales growth.

The Company expects capital expenditures for Fiscal 2002 to be approximately \$53.8 million. The Company plans to open 100 Journeys stores, 12 Journeys Kidz stores, 32 Underground Station stores and 10 Johnston & Murphy stores and factory stores. The Company also plans to build a new distribution center with current year expenditures of approximately \$22.0 - \$24.0 million.

37

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

The Company incorporates by reference the information regarding market risk to appear under the heading "Financial Market Risk" in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

ITEM 4. SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS

At the Company's annual meeting of shareholders held on June 27, 2001, shares representing a total of 22,091,926 votes were outstanding and entitled to vote. At the meeting, shareholders of the Company:

(1) elected ten directors nominated by the board of directors by the following votes:

	Votes "For"	Votes "Withheld"
Leonard L. Berry	19,886,716	346,928
Robert V. Dale	19,884,036	349,608
W. Lipscomb Davis, Jr.	19,882,760	350,884
Matthew C. Diamond	19,878,681	354,963
Ben T. Harris	14,398,100	5,835,544
Kathleen Mason	19,885,236	348,408
Hal N. Pennington	19,885,030	348,614
Linda H. Potter	19,878,681	354,963
William A. Williamson, Jr.	19,882,975	350,669
William S. Wire II	18,791,580	1,442,064

(2) approved an amendment to the Company's 1996 Stock Incentive Plan by a vote of 14,365,291 for, 3,354,388 against, with 56,446 abstentions.

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS AND REPORTS ON FORM 8-K

EXHIBITS

(10)h. Second Amended, Restated and Modified Loan Agreement dated as of July 16, 2001 among the Company and Bank of America, N.A., Fifth Third National Bank, Fleet National Bank, The Chase Manhattan Bank and Bank One, N.A.

REPORTS ON FORM 8-K

The Company filed current reports on Form 8-K on June 25, 2001, July 9, 2001, August 6, 2001 and August 27, 2001 disclosing Regulation FD disclosures.

38

39

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Genesco Inc.

/s/ James S. Gulmi

James S. Gulmi Chief Financial Officer September 18, 2001

39

SECOND AMENDED, RESTATED AND MODIFIED LOAN AGREEMENT

Dated as of July 16, 2001

among

GENESCO INC., as Borrower,

THE BANKS IDENTIFIED HEREIN

and

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Agent

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PAGE

ARTICLE I	DEFINITIONS AND ACCOUNTING TERMS
1.1	Definitions1
1.2	Accounting Terms
1.3	Other Definitional Provisions16
ARTICLE II	LOANS
2.1	Commitment
2.2	Revolving Loans Advances
2.3	Repayment
2.4	Interest
2.5	Revolving Notes
2.6	Letters of Credit
2.7	Termination of Commitments
2.8	Fees
ARTICLE III	ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS REGARDING LOANS
3.1	Default Rate
3.2	Prepayments
3.3	Conversion
3.4	Increased Costs, Illegality, etc
3.5	Increased Costs and Reduced Return
3.6	Compensation
3.7	Taxes
3.8	Change of Lending Office
3.9	Late Payment Fee
3.10	Payments and Computations
3.11	Replacement or Removal of Bank
3.12	Advances
ARTICLE IV	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO ALL LOANS AND ISSUANCE OF LETTERS OF CREDIT
4.1	Conditions to Initial Loans and Letters of Credit
4.2	Conditions to all Loans and Letters of Credit
ARTICLE V	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES
5.1	Organization and Power; Qualification; Good Standing; Subsidiaries
5.2	Authorization of Borrowing; No Conflicts; Binding Obligations; etc
5.3	Financial Condition; No Changes
5.4	Title to Properties; Liens
5.5	Litigation
5.6	Compliance with Law
5.7	Payment of Taxes

5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.13 5.14		Contractual Obligations: Performance.39Environmental Protection.39Employee Benefit Plans.40Certain Fees.40Defaults.40Disclosure.40Margin Stock.41
ARTICLE VI 6.1 6.2 6.3 6.4 6.5 6.6 6.7	AFFIR	MATIVE COVENANTS.41Financial Statements and Other Reports.41Corporate Existence, etc.44Payment of Taxes and Claims.44Maintenance of Properties; Insurance.45Inspection.45Compliance with Laws, etc.45Pari Passu.45
ARTICLE VII 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 7.5 7.6 7.7 7.8 7.9 7.10 7.11 7.12	NEGA	TIVE COVENANTS.46Liens.46Investments.48Contingent Obligations.49Restricted Payments.50Financial Covenants.50Restrictions on Fundamental Changes.52ERISA.52Transactions with Shareholders and Affiliates.53Subsidiary Securities.53Restrictions on Subsidiary Dividends.53Independence of Covenants.53
ARTICLE VII: 8.1	I EVE	NTS OF DEFAULT
ARTICLE IX 9.1 9.2 9.3 9.4 9.5 9.6 9.7 9.8 9.9	AGENT	57Appointment and Authorization of Agent.57Delegation of Duties.58Liability of Agent.58Reliance by Agent.59Notice of Default.Credit Decision; Disclosure of Information by Agent.60Indemnification of Agent.61Successor Agent.61

ARTICLE X	MISCELLANEOUS	
10.1	Notices	61
10.2	Right of Set-Off	
10.3	Successors and Assigns	62
10.4	No Waiver; Remedies Cumulative	65
10.5	Payment of Expenses, etc	65
10.6	Amendments, Waivers and Consents	66
10.7	Counterparts	66
10.8	Headings	66
10.9	Survival	66
10.10	Calculations; Computations	66
10.11	Governing Law; Submission to Jurisdiction; Venue	67
10.12	Severability	67
10.13	Entirety	68
10.14	Survival	68
10.15	Pro Rata, Sharing	68
10.16	Indemnity	68
10.17	Confidentiality	69

EXHIBITS

Committed Amounts Form of Promissory Note
Existing Letters of Credit
Form of Legal Opinion
Subsidiaries
Contractual Obligations
Existing Investments
Notice Addresses
Form of Assignment and Acceptance

SECOND AMENDED, RESTATED AND MODIFIED LOAN AGREEMENT

THIS SECOND AMENDED, RESTATED AND MODIFIED LOAN AGREEMENT, dated as of July 16, 2001 (the "Loan Agreement") by and among GENESCO INC., a Tennessee corporation (the "Borrower"), the Banks (as defined herein) and BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., formerly known as NationsBank, N.A., a national banking association, as agent for the Banks (in such capacity, the "Agent").

WHEREAS, the Borrower, certain financial institutions and the Agent entered into that certain Modified and Restated Loan Agreement dated as of September 24, 1997 (as amended, restated and modified prior to the date hereof, the "Existing Loan Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Borrower has requested and the Banks have agreed to amend, modify and restate the Existing Loan Agreement on the terms and conditions hereinafter set forth;

WHEREAS, concurrently with the effectiveness of such amendment, modification and restatement of the Existing Loan Agreement, the Existing Loan Agreement will be amended, modified and restated in its entirety, the financial institutions party thereto will have no further obligations thereunder and will cease to be parties to such agreement and the Borrower (as defined in the Existing Loan Agreement) will have no further obligations thereunder, except for those obligations that by their terms survive termination of the Existing Loan Agreement;

NOW THEREFORE, IN CONSIDERATION of the premises and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged the parties hereto hereby agree to amend, modify and restate the Existing Loan Agreement in its entirety as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS AND ACCOUNTING TERMS

1.1 DEFINITIONS.

As used herein, the following terms shall have the meanings herein specified unless the context otherwise requires. Defined terms herein shall include in the singular number the plural and in the plural the singular:

> "Adjusted Eurodollar Rate" means for the Interest Period for each Eurodollar Loan comprising part of the same borrowing (including conversions, extensions and renewals), a per annum interest rate equal to the per annum rate obtained by dividing (a) the rate of interest determined by the Agent to be the average (rounded upward to the nearest whole multiple of 1/16 of 1% per annum, if such average is not such a multiple

of the per annum rates at which deposits in U.S. dollars are offered to the Agent in the interbank eurodollar market at 11:00 a.m. (London time) (or as soon thereafter as is practicable), in each case two Business Days before the first day of such Interest Period in an amount substantially equal to such Eurodollar Loan comprising part of such borrowing (including conversions, extensions and renewals) and for a period equal to such Interest Period by (b) a percentage equal to 100% minus the Adjusted Eurodollar Reserve Percentage, if any, for such Interest Period. As used herein, "Adjusted Eurodollar Rate Reserve Percentage" for the Interest Period for each Eurodollar Loan comprising part of the same borrowing (including conversions, extensions and renewals), means the percentage applicable two Business Days before the first day of such Interest Period under regulations issued from time to time by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (or any successor) for determining the maximum reserve requirement (including, without limitation, any emergency, supplemental or other marginal reserve requirement) for a member bank of the Federal Reserve System in New York City with respect to liabilities or assets consisting of or including eurocurrency liabilities, as such term is defined in Regulation D (or with respect to any other category of liabilities which includes deposits by reference to which the interest rate on Eurodollar Loans is determined) having a term equal to the Interest Period for which such Adjusted Eurodollar Reserve Percentage is determined.

"Affiliate" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person (i) directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with such Person or (ii) directly or indirectly owning or holding five (5%) or more of the Capital Stock in such Person. For purposes of this definition, "control" when used with respect to any Person means the power to direct the management and policies of such Person, directly or indirectly, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise; and the terms "controlling" and "controlled" have meanings correlative to the foregoing.

"Agent-Related Persons" means the Agent (including any successor administrative agent), together with its Affiliates (including, in the case of Bank of America in its capacity as the Agent, Banc of America Securities LLC), and the officers, directors, employees, agents and attorneys-in-fact of such Persons and Affiliates.

"Applicable Margin" means, for purposes of calculating the applicable interest rate for any day for any Loan, the applicable rate of the Facility Fee for any day or the applicable letter of credit commission for standby and commercial Letters of Credit for any day, the appropriate applicable percentage corresponding to the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio in effect as of the most recent Calculation Date:

PRICING LEVEL	FIXED CHARGE COVERAGE RATIO	APPLICABLE MARGIN FOR EURODOLLAR LOANS	APPLICABLE MARGIN FOR PRIME RATE LOANS	APPLICABLE FACILITY FEE	APPLICABLE MARGIN FOR STANBY LETTERS OF CREDIT	APPLICABLE MARGIN FOR COMMERCIAL LETTERS OF CREDIT
I	=> 3.0 to 1.0	0.95%	0.00%	0.35%	0.95%	0.275%
II	< 3.0 to 1.0 but => 2.25 to 1.0	1.075%	.075%	0.425%	1.075%	0.325%
III	< 2.25 to 1.0 but => 1.75 to 1.0	1.25%	0.25%	0.50%	1.25%	0.375%
IV	< 1.75 to 1.0	1.425%	0.425%	0.575%	1.425%	0.425%

The Applicable Margin shall be determined and adjusted quarterly on the date (each a "Calculation Date") five Business Days after the date by which the Borrower is required to provide the officer's certificate in accordance with the provisions of Section 6.1(e) for the most recently ended fiscal quarter of the Borrower, provided, however, that (i) the initial Applicable Margins shall be based on Pricing Level III (as shown above) and shall remain at Pricing Level III until the first Calculation Date subsequent to the Closing Date and, thereafter, the Pricing Level shall be determined by the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio as of the last day of the most recently ended fiscal quarter of the Borrowers preceding the applicable Calculation Date, and (ii) if the Borrower fails to provide the officer's certificate to the Agent as required by Section 6.1(e) for the last day of the most recently ended fiscal quarter of the Borrower preceding the applicable Calculation Date, the Applicable Margin from such Calculation Date shall be based on Pricing Level IV until such time as an appropriate officer's certificate is provided, whereupon the Pricing Level shall be determined by the Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio as of the last day of the most recently ended fiscal quarter of the Borrower preceding such Calculation Date. Each Applicable Margin shall be effective from one Calculation Date until the next Calculation Date. Any adjustment in the Applicable Margins shall be applicable to all existing Loans as well as any new Loans made or issued.

"Bank" means any of the Persons identified as a "Bank" on the signature pages hereto, and any Person which may become a Bank by way of assignment in accordance with the terms hereof, together with their successors and permitted assigns.

"Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday, a legal holiday in Charlotte, North Carolina, San Francisco, California or Nashville, Tennessee or a day on which banking institutions are authorized by law or other governmental action to close except that in the case of Eurodollar loans, such day is also a day on which dealings between banks are carried on in U.S. dollar deposits in the interbank Eurodollar market.

"Calculation Date" shall have the meaning set forth in the definition of Applicable Margin.

"Capital Expenditures" for any period means the aggregate of all expenditures (including that portion of Capital Leases which is capitalized on the consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, but without duplication in the case of Capital Leases arising out of a sale-leaseback of property, plant or equipment previously acquired through Capital Expenditures by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries) by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries during that period that, in conformity with GAAP, have been or should have been included in the property, plant or equipment reflected in the consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, other than additions to property, plant or equipment arising out of the acquisition of the stock of any Person or of all or substantially all of the assets of any Person or of any division or business unit of any Person; provided, however, that such calculation shall exclude up to \$30,000,000 of capital expenditures related to the construction of a new distribution center.

"Capital Guideline" means any law, rule, regulation, policy, guideline or directive (whether or not having the force of law and whether or not the failure to comply therewith would be unlawful, and including, without limitation, any law, rule, regulation, governmental policy, guideline or directive contemplated by the report dated July, 1988 entitled "International Convergence of Capital Measurement and Capital Standards" issued by the Basle Committee on Banking Regulations and Supervisory Practices): (i) regarding capital adequacy, capital ratios, capital requirements, the calculation of a bank's capital or similar matters, or (ii) affecting the amount of capital required to be obtained or maintained by the Banks or the manner in which the Banks allocate capital to any of their contingent liabilities (including letters of credit), advances, commitments, assets or liabilities.

"Capital Lease" as applied to any Person, means any lease of any property (whether real, personal or mixed) by that Person as lessee which would, in conformity with GAAP, be required to be accounted for as a capital lease on the balance sheet of that Person.

"Capital Stock" means (i) in the case of a corporation, capital stock, (ii) in the case of an association or business entity, any and all shares, interests, participations, rights or other equivalents (however designated) of capital stock, (iii) in the case of a partnership, partnership interests (whether general or limited), (iv) in the case of a limited liability company, membership interests and (v) any other interest or participation that confers on a Person the right to receive a share of the profits and losses of, or distribution of assets of, the issuing Person.

"Change of Control" means (i) directly or indirectly a sale, transfer or other conveyance of all or substantially all of the assets of the Borrower, on a consolidated basis, to any "person" or "group" (as such terms are used for purposes of Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, whether or not applicable), excluding transfers or conveyances to or among the Borrower's wholly owned Subsidiaries, as an entirety or substantially as an entirety in one transaction or series of related transactions,

in each case with the effect that the ultimate beneficial owners of the Borrower's Capital Stock having generally the right to vote in an election of directors immediately prior to the transaction own, directly or indirectly, in the aggregate, and in the same proportion with respect to each other, less than 70% of the total voting power entitled to vote in the election of directors, managers, or trustees of the transferee entity immediately after such transactions, (ii) any "person" or "group" (as such terms are used for purposes of Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, whether or not applicable), is or becomes the "beneficial owner" (as that term is used in Rules 13d-3 and 13d-5 under the Exchange Act, whether or not applicable, except that a person shall be deemed to have "beneficial ownership" of all Capital Stock that any such person has the right to acquire, whether such right is exercisable immediately or only after the passage of time), directly or indirectly, of more than 30% of the total voting power in the aggregate of all classes of Capital Stock then outstanding of the Borrower normally entitled to vote in elections of directors, or (iii) during any period of 24 consecutive months, individuals who at the beginning of such period constituted the Board of Directors of the Borrower (together with any new directors whose election by such Board or whose nomination for election by the shareholders of the Borrower was approved by a vote of a majority of the directors then still in office who were either directors at the beginning of such period or whose election or nomination for election was previously so approved) cease for any reason to constitute a majority of the Board of Directors of the Borrower then in office.

"Closing Date" means the date hereof.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.

"Commitment" means the commitment by each Bank to make Loans and share in Letter of Credit Obligations to the Borrower hereunder in a maximum aggregate principal amount equal to each Bank's Committed Amount.

"Commitment Percentage" means, for any Bank, the percentage set forth on Exhibit 1.1(a) attached hereto, as such percentage may be adjusted in accordance with the terms hereof.

"Committed Amount" means, for each Bank, the amount identified as its Committed Amount on Exhibit 1.1(a) attached hereto as such amount may be reduced pro rata based on reductions in the Maximum Commitment made in accordance with the terms hereof.

"Compliance Certificate" means an Officer's Certificate demonstrating in such detail as the Agent may reasonably require the Borrower's compliance with the covenants set forth in Sections 7.2, 7.3, 7.4, 7.5 and 7.10 hereof and delivered to the Banks by the Borrower pursuant to Section 6.1(c).

"Consolidated Adjusted Debt" means, at any time, the sum of (i) Consolidated Funded Indebtedness and (ii) the product of Consolidated Total Operating Lease Expense multiplied by 6.0. "Consolidated Current Maturities of Funded Indebtedness" means for any period, the principal payments required to be made in accordance with the terms thereof on all Consolidated Funded Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis during the immediately preceding four fiscal quarters, excluding principal payments required to be made with regard to any Loan or Loans.

"Consolidated Depreciation and Amortization" means, for any period, the depreciation and amortization of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis determined in conformity with GAAP.

"Consolidated EBITDA" means, with respect to any Person, for any period, the Consolidated Net Income of such Person for such period adjusted to exclude (to the extent included therein) (i) Consolidated Total Income Tax Expense, (ii) Consolidated Depreciation and Amortization, (iii) Consolidated Total Net Interest Expense and (iv) other non-cash charges or credits which increased or decreased Consolidated Net Income, in each case determined for such period on a consolidated basis for such person and its Subsidiaries in accordance with GAAP, except as otherwise specifically provided herein.

"Consolidated EBITDAR" means, with respect to any Person, for any period the sum of Consolidated EBITDA and Consolidated Total Operating Lease Expense.

"Consolidated EBITR" means for any period, the sum of Consolidated EBITDA minus Consolidated Depreciation and Amortization plus Consolidated Total Operating Lease Expense.

"Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio" means, as of the end of any quarterly accounting period for the immediately preceding four fiscal quarters, the ratio of (i) the sum of Consolidated EBITR to (ii) the sum of Consolidated Total Net Interest Expense plus Consolidated Total Operating Lease Expense.

"Consolidated Funded Indebtedness" means, as at any date of determination, all Indebtedness of any Person that has an original maturity in excess of one year.

"Consolidated Indebtedness" means, as at any date of determination, all Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis.

"Consolidated Interest Income" means for any period, aggregate interest income for the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis for such period.

"Consolidated Net Income" means, for any period, the net earnings (or loss) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis for such period taken as a single accounting period, but excluding extraordinary items of gain or loss, all as determined in conformity with GAAP. "Consolidated Net Worth" means, as at any date, the sum of the capital stock (including nonredeemable preferred stock but subtracting treasury stock) and additional paid-in capital plus retained earnings (or minus accumulated deficit) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis determined in conformity with GAAP.

"Consolidated Tangible Assets" means, as at any date of determination, the total assets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis determined in accordance with GAAP, minus (i) intangible assets such as organization costs and franchise costs, (ii) intangible assets recorded in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards No. 87, (ii) deferred debits not relating to future tax benefits and (iv) all good will, trade names, trademarks, patents and other like intangibles.

"Consolidated Tangible Net Worth" means, as at any date of determination, Consolidated Net Worth, minus (i) organization costs and franchise costs, (ii) deferred debits not relating to future tax benefits and (iii) all good will, trade names, trademarks and patents.

"Consolidated Total Income Tax Expense" means, for any period, the total income tax expense of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such period, on a consolidated basis determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Total Interest Expense" means, for any period, total interest expense of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Consolidated Total Net Interest Expense" means, for any period, Consolidated Total Interest Expense less Consolidated Interest Income.

"Consolidated Total Operating Lease Expense" means, for any period, total rental expense (excluding real estate taxes and other pass-through expenses) of the Borrower attributable to Operating Leases to which the Borrower and its Subsidiaries are a party, net of sublease rentals on a consolidated basis determined in accordance with GAAP for the immediately preceding fiscal year.

"Contingent Obligation" as applied to any Person, means any direct or indirect liability, contingent or otherwise, of that Person with respect to any indebtedness, lease, dividend, letter of credit or other obligation of another, including, without limitation, any such obligation directly or indirectly guaranteed, endorsed (otherwise than for collection or deposit in the ordinary course of business), co-made, or discounted or sold with recourse by that Person, or in respect of which that Person is otherwise directly or indirectly liable, including, without limitation, any such obligation for which that Person is in effect liable through any agreement (contingent or otherwise) to purchase, repurchase or otherwise acquire such obligation or any security therefor, or to provide funds for the payment or discharge of such obligation (whether in the form of loans, advances, stock purchases, capital contributions or otherwise), or to maintain the solvency or any balance sheet, income or other financial condition of the obligor of such obligation, or to make payment for any products, materials or supplies or for any transportation, services or lease regardless of the non-delivery or non-furnishing thereof, in any such case if the purpose or intent of such agreement is to provide assurance that such obligation will be paid or discharged, or that any agreements relating thereto will be complied with, or that the holders of such obligation will be protected (in whole or in part) against loss in respect thereof. The amount of any Contingent Obligation shall be equal to the amount of the obligation or portion thereof so guaranteed or otherwise supported.

"Contractual Obligation", as applied to any Person, means any provision of any Security issued by that Person or of any material indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, contract, undertaking, agreement or other instrument to which that Person is a party or by which it or any of its properties is bound or to which it or any of its properties is subject.

"Current Assets" means, as at any date of determination, the total assets of any Person which may properly be classified as current assets in accordance with GAAP.

"Default" means a condition or event which, after notice or lapse of time or both, would constitute an Event of Default if that condition or event were not cured or removed within any applicable grace or cure period.

"Eligible Assignee" means (a) a Bank; (b) an Affiliate of a Bank; (c) any entity (whether corporation, partnership, trust or otherwise) that is engaged in making, purchasing, holding or otherwise investing in bank loans and similar extensions of credit in the ordinary course of its business and is administered or managed by a Bank or an Affiliate of such Bank, (d) with respect to any Bank which is a fund which invests in bank loans and similar extensions of credit, any other fund which invests in bank loans and similar extensions of credit and is managed by the same investment advisor as such Bank or by an Affiliate of such investment advisor and (e) any other Person (other than a natural Person) approved by the Agent and, unless (x) such Person is taking delivery of an assignment in connection with physical settlement of a credit derivatives transaction or (y) a Default or an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Borrower (each such approval not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed).

"Environmental Laws" shall mean federal, state, local and foreign laws or regulations, codes, plans, orders, decrees, judgments, injunctions, notices or demand letters issued, promulgated, approved or entered thereunder relating to: (i) pollution or protection of the environment, including, without limitation, laws relating to emissions, discharges, releases or threatened releases of pollutants, contaminants, chemicals, or industrial, toxic or hazardous substances or wastes ("Regulated Substances") into the environment (including, without limitation, ambient air, surface water, ground water, land surface or subsurface strata), (ii) the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment, storage, disposal, transport or handling of pollutants, contaminants, chemical or industrial wastes or Regulated Substances, and/or (iii) protection of workers from exposure to Regulated Substances. "Environmental Laws" shall include, without limitation, the Clean Air Act, the Clean Water Act, the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, the Toxic Substances Control Act, the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, the Superfund Amendment and Reauthorization Act of 1986, the Emergency Planning and Community Right-to-Know Act and the Occupational Safety and Health Act, each as amended, and the regulations and interpretations issued thereunder.

"Equity Issuance" means any issuance by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to any Person of (i) shares of the Capital Stock of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries, (ii) any shares of the Capital Stock of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries pursuant to the exercise of options or warrants or (iii) any shares of the Capital Stock of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries pursuant to the conversion of any debt securities to equity.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended from time to time, and the regulations promulgated and the rulings issued thereunder.

"ERISA Affiliate", as applied to any Person, means any trade or business (whether or not incorporated) which is a member of a group of which that Person is a member and which is a member of a controlled group of corporations within the meaning of Section 414(b) of the Code or is under common control within the meaning of Section 414(c) of the Code.

"Eurodollar Loan" means a Revolving Loan which bears interest based on the Adjusted Eurodollar Rate.

"Event of Default" has the meaning specified in Article VIII.

"Excess Capital Expenditures Allowance" has the meaning assigned to that term in Subsection 7.5(d) of this Loan Agreement.

"Existing Loan Agreement" shall have the meaning set forth in the recitals hereto.

"Facility Fee" means the fee payable pursuant to Section 2.8(b) hereof.

"Federal Funds Rate" means, for any day, the rate per annum (rounded upward to the nearest 1/100th of 1%) equal to the weighted average of the rates on overnight Federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by Federal funds brokers on such day, as published by the Federal Reserve Bank on the Business Day next succeeding such day, provided that (a) if such day is not a Business Day, the Federal Funds Rate for such day shall be such rate on such transactions on the next preceding Business Day as so published on the next succeeding Business Day, and (b) if no such rate is so published, on such next succeeding Business Day, the Federal Funds Rate for such date shall be the average rate quoted to Bank of America on such date on such transactions as determined by the Agent.

"Fiscal Year" means the fiscal year of the Borrower ending on the Saturday closest to January 31 of each year.

"Fund" means any Person (other than a natural Person) that is (or will be) engaged in making, purchasing, holding or otherwise investing in commercial loans and similar extensions of credit in the ordinary course of its business.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles set forth in the opinions and pronouncements of the Accounting Principles Board, and the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and statements and pronouncements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board or such other principles as may be approved by a significant segment of the accounting profession, that are applicable to the circumstances as of the date of determination, consistently applied. If at any time any change in GAAP would affect the computation of any financial ratio or requirement set forth in any Loan Document, and either the Borrower or the Majority Banks shall so request, the Agent, the Banks and the Borrower shall negotiate in good faith to amend such ratio or requirement to preserve the original intent thereof in light of such change in GAAP (subject to the approval of the Majority Banks); provided that, until so amended, (a) such ratio or requirement shall continue to be computed in accordance with GAAP prior to such change therein and (b) the Borrower shall provide to the Agent and the Banks financial statements and other documents required under this Loan Agreement or as reasonably requested hereunder setting forth a reconciliation between calculations of such ratio or requirement made before and after giving effect to such change in GAAP.

"Indebtedness", as applied to any Person, means (i) all indebtedness for borrowed money, (ii) that portion of obligations with respect to Capital Leases which is capitalized on a balance sheet in conformity with GAAP, (iii) notes payable and drafts accepted representing extensions of credit whether or not representing obligations for borrowed money, including, without limitation, any indebtedness evidenced by notes issued pursuant to note agreements or indentures, (iv) any obligation owed for all or any part of the deferred purchase price of property or services which purchase price is (x) due more than six months from the date of incurrence of the obligation in respect thereof, or (y) evidenced by a note or similar written instrument, and (v) all indebtedness secured by any mortgage, pledge, Lien, security interest or vendor's interest under any conditional sale or other title retention agreement existing on any property or asset owned or held by that Person regardless of whether the indebtedness secured thereby shall have been assumed by that Person or is nonrecourse to the credit of that Person and (vi) the maximum amount of all letters of credit issued for the account of such Person and, without duplication, all drafts drawn thereunder or (to the extent not theretofore reimbursed); provided, however, that Indebtedness shall not include (i) trade payables and accrued expenses, in each case arising in the ordinary course of business or (ii) any

withdrawal liability incurred by the Grief Companies division of the Borrower to the Amalgamated Pension Fund, a Multiemployer Plan.

"Indemnified Liabilities" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.16.

"Indemnitees" has the meaning set forth in Section 10.16.

"Information" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 10.17.

"Interest Payment Date" means (a) as to Prime Rate Loans, the last day of each calendar quarter and the Termination Date and (b) as to Eurodollar Loans, the last day of each Interest Period for such Loan and the Termination Date, and in addition where the applicable Interest Period for a Eurodollar Loan is greater than three months, then also the date three months from the beginning of the Interest Period and each three months thereafter. If an Interest Payment Date falls on a date which is not a Business Day, such Interest Payment Date shall be deemed to be the next succeeding Business Day, except that in the case of Eurodollar Loans where the next succeeding Business Day falls in the next succeeding calendar month, then on the next preceding Business Day.

"Interest Period" means as to Eurodollar Loans, a period of one, two, three or six months duration, as the Borrower may elect, commencing in each case, on the date of the borrowing (including conversions, extensions and renewals); provided, however, (i) if any Interest Period would end on a day which is not a Business Day, such Interest Period shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day (except where the next succeeding Business Day falls in the next succeeding calendar month, then on the next preceding Business Day), (ii) no Interest Period shall extend beyond the Termination Date, and (iii) where an Interest Period begins on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month in which the Interest Period is to end, such Interest Period shall end on the last day of such calendar month.

"Investment", as applied to any Person, means any direct or indirect purchase or other acquisition by that Person of, or a beneficial interest in, any other Person, whether by the acquisition of Securities of that Person or otherwise, or any direct or indirect loan, advance (other than advances to employees for moving and travel expenses, drawing accounts and similar expenditures in the ordinary course of business) or capital contribution by that Person to any other Person, including all indebtedness and accounts receivable from that other Person, which are not Current Assets or did not arise from sales or the providing of goods or services in the ordinary course of business. The amount of any Investment shall be the amount at which such Investment is carried on the books of the Borrower in accordance with GAAP.

"Letter of Credit Bank" means the applicable issuer of a Letter of Credit, which shall be any of the Banks from time to time selected by the Borrower, by notice to the Agent and the then current Letter of Credit Bank, with the consent of the Bank selected; provided, however, only one Bank shall be entitled to issue Letters of Credit at any time; provided further, the designation by the Borrower of a new Letter of Credit of Bank shall relieve the prior Letter of Credit Bank of its obligation to issue additional Letters of Credit but such prior Letter of Credit Bank shall continue to be a "Letter of Credit Bank" for purposes of the Loan Agreement (and shall be entitled to all corresponding rights and privileges) until all Letter of Credit Obligations with respect to Letters of Credit it has issued shall have been fully satisfied.

"Letter of Credit Obligations" means, at any time, the sum of (a) the maximum amount which is, or at any time thereafter may become, available to be drawn under Letters of Credit then outstanding plus (b) the aggregate amount of all drawings under or discounted advances made with respect to Letters of Credit honored by all Letter of Credit Banks and not theretofore reimbursed.

"Letters of Credit" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 2.6 hereof.

"Lien" means any lien, mortgage, pledge, security interest, charge or encumbrance, of any kind to secure the payment, performance or discharge of any liability (as determined in accordance with GAAP) including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, any lease in the nature thereof, and any agreement to give any security interest.

"Loan" or "Loans" means a Revolving Loan or Revolving Loans, as appropriate.

"Loan Documents" means this Loan Agreement and the Notes.

"Majority Banks" means, at a particular time, Banks having an aggregate Commitment Percentage of greater than 50% or if the Commitments have been terminated, Banks holding greater than 50% of the then outstanding principal balance of the Revolving Loans.

"Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on (i) the business, assets, liabilities, (actual or contingent), operations, condition (financial or otherwise) or prospects of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole, (ii) the ability of the Borrower to perform any material obligation under the Loan Documents or (iii) the material rights and remedies of the Agent and the Banks under the Loan Documents.

"Maximum Commitment" means Seventy-Five Million Dollars (\$75,000,000) as such amount may be reduced in accordance with Section 2.7.

"Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc., or any successor or assignee of the business of such company in the business of rating securities.

"Multiemployer Plan" means a "multiemployer plan" as defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA which is maintained for employees of the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate of the Borrower.

"Notes" means the Revolving Notes.

"Notice of Borrowing" shall have such meaning as provided in Section 2.2(a).

"Notice of Conversion" shall have such meaning as provided in Section 3.3.

"Obligations" means all obligations of every nature of the Borrower from time to time owed to the Banks under this Loan Agreement and the Notes.

"Officer's Certificate" means a certificate executed on behalf of the Borrower by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower.

"Operating Lease" means, as applied to any Person, any lease of any property (whether real, personal or mixed) which is not a Capital Lease, other than any such lease under which that Person is the lessor.

"Other Taxes" shall have such meaning as provided in Section 3.7.

"Participant" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 10.3(d).

"Pension Plan" means any employee pension plan which is subject to the provisions of Title IV of ERISA and which is maintained for employees of the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate of the Borrower, other than a Multiemployer Plan.

"Person" means and includes natural persons, corporations, limited partnerships, general partnerships, joint stock companies, joint ventures, associations, companies, trusts, banks, trust companies, land trusts, business trusts or other organizations, whether or not legal entities, and governments and agencies and political subdivisions thereof.

"Preferred Stock" means the Borrower's preferred stock, issued and outstanding as of the date of this Loan Agreement.

"Prime Rate" means, for any day, the rate per annum in effect for such day as publicly announced from time to time by Bank of America as its "prime rate." Such rate is a rate set by Bank of America based upon various factors including Bank of America's costs and desired return, general economic conditions and other factors, and is used as a reference point for pricing some loans, which may be priced at, above, or below such announced rate. Any change in such rate announced by Bank of America shall take effect at the opening of business on the day specified in the public announcement of such change.

"Prime Rate Loan" means a Revolving Loan which bears interest based on the Prime Rate.

"Register" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 10.3(c).

"Regulation D" means Regulation D of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System as from time to time in effect and any successor to all or a portion thereof establishing reserve reguirements.

"Regulation T" means Regulation T of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System as from time to time in effect and any successor to all or a portion thereof establishing margin requirements.

"Regulation U" means Regulation U of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System as from time to time in effect and any successor to all or a portion thereof establishing margin requirements.

"Regulation X" means Regulation X of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System as from time to time in effect and any successor to all or a portion of establishing margin requirements.

"Replacement Bank" shall have the meaning given to such term in Section 3.11 hereof.

"Responsible Officer" means any of the Senior Vice President/Chief Financial Officer, Chief Accounting Officer, Secretary/General Counsel, President or Treasurer.

"Restricted Payment" means (i) any dividend or other distribution, direct or indirect, on account of any shares of any class of stock of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries now or hereafter outstanding, except (A) dividends payable by a Subsidiary of the Borrower to the Borrower or to another Subsidiary of the Borrower, (B) dividends payable solely in shares of capital stock of the Borrower, (C) dividends payable solely through application of the proceeds of a substantially concurrent sale of shares of capital stock of the Borrower, and (D) dividends or other distributions of Shareholder Rights; and (ii) any redemption, retirement, sinking fund or similar payment, purchase or other acquisition for value, direct or indirect, of any shares of any class of stock of the Borrower now or hereafter outstanding, or of any Shareholder Rights, except (A) acquisitions of shares of capital stock of the Borrower issued under the Borrower's employee stock plans solely in exchange for the indebtedness of the trustee under such plans to the Borrower, (B) acquisitions of shares of capital stock of the Borrower through application of the proceeds of a substantially concurrent sale of shares of capital stock of the Borrower, (C) acquisitions of shares of capital stock of the Borrower, including any such acquisition in which cash is paid in lieu of fractional shares, and (D) redemptions, purchases or acquisitions for value of Shareholder Rights.

"Revolving Loans" means revolving credit loans made pursuant to Section 2.1.

"Revolving Note" or "Revolving Notes" means the promissory notes of the Borrower in favor of each Bank evidencing the Revolving Loans and provided in accordance with Section 2.5, collectively or individually, as appropriate, as such promissory notes may be amended, modified, supplemented or replaced from time to time.

"S&P" means Standard & Poor's Rating Services, a division of the McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., or any successor or assignee of the business of such division in the business of rating securities.

"Securities" means any stock, shares, voting trust certificates, certificates of interest or participation in any profit-sharing agreement, bonds, debentures, notes or other evidences of indebtedness, secured or unsecured, convertible, subordinated or otherwise, or in general any instruments commonly known as "securities" or any certificates of interest, shares or participations in temporary or interim certificates for the purchase or acquisition of, or any right to subscribe to, purchase or acquire, any of the foregoing.

"Shareholder Right" means a right distributed to holders of the Borrower's common stock pursuant to a shareholders' rights plan adopted by the board of directors of the Borrower which (i) grants to the holder of such right the option to acquire a share of the Borrower's capital stock on or before a future date, (ii) upon the acquisition of beneficial ownership by any Person of a specified percentage of the outstanding shares of a class of the Borrower's capital stock or of a specified percentage of the voting power of all of the Borrower's outstanding capital stock, grants to the holder of such right the option to acquire shares of the Borrower's common stock and (iii) upon the consummation of a merger, consolidation, share exchange, sale of assets or other business combination with a Person who beneficially owns a specified percentage of the outstanding shares of a class of the Borrower's capital stock or a specified percentage of the voting power of all of the Borrower's outstanding capital stock, grants to the holder of such right the right to acquire securities of such Person.

"Subsidiary" means any corporation, association or other business entity of which more than 50% of the total voting power of shares of stock entitled to vote in the election of directors, managers or trustees thereof is at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by any Person or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof.

"Taxes" shall have such meaning as provided in Section 3.7.

"Termination Date" means the date July 16, 2004.

"Termination Event" means (i) the withdrawal of the Borrower or any of its ERISA Affiliates from a Pension Plan during a plan year in which it was a "substantial employer" as defined in Section 4001(a)(2) of ERISA, or (ii) the filing of a notice of intent to terminate a Pension Plan or the treatment of a Pension Plan amendment as a termination under Section 4041 of ERISA, or (iii) the institution of proceedings to terminate a Pension Plan by the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation, or (iv) any other event or condition which might constitute grounds under ERISA for the termination of, or the appointment of a trustee to administer, any Pension Plan.

1.2 ACCOUNTING TERMS.

For purposes of this Loan Agreement, all accounting terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to them in conformity with GAAP.

1.3 OTHER DEFINITIONAL PROVISIONS.

References to "Articles", "Sections" and "Subsections" shall be to Articles, Sections and Subsections, respectively, of this Loan Agreement unless otherwise specifically provided. Any of the terms defined in Section 1.1 may, unless the context otherwise requires, be used in the singular or the plural depending on the reference.

ARTICLE II

LOANS

2.1 COMMITMENT.

Subject to and upon the terms and conditions and relying upon the representations and warranties herein set forth, each Bank severally agrees, at any time and from time to time from the Closing Date until the Termination Date, to make revolving credit loans (each a "Revolving Loan" and, collectively, "Revolving Loans") to the Borrower for the general corporate purposes of the Borrower; provided, however, the Banks shall not be obligated to make any Revolving Loan to the extent that immediately after the making of any such Revolving Loan either the sum of the outstanding principal balance of all Revolving Loans and Letter of Credit Obligations would exceed the then applicable Maximum Commitment; provided further, no Bank shall be obligated to make any such Revolving Loan such Bank's pro rata share (based upon its Commitment Percentage) of outstanding Revolving Loans and Letter of Credit Obligations shall exceed such Bank's Committed Amount. Revolving Loan hereunder may consist of Prime Rate Loans or Eurodollar Loans (or a combination thereof) as the Borrower may request, and may be repaid and reborrowed in accordance with the provisions hereof; provided, however, no more than eight (8) Loans may be outstanding hereunder at any time.

2.2 REVOLVING LOANS ADVANCES.

(a) Notices. Whenever the Borrower desires a Revolving Loan advance hereunder, it shall give written notice or telephonic notice (confirmed immediately

thereafter in writing) (a "Notice of Borrowing") to the Agent not later than 10:00 a.m. (San Francisco, California time) on the Business Day of the requested advance in the case of Prime Rate Loans and on the third Business Day prior to the requested advance in the case of Eurodollar Loans. Each such notice shall be irrevocable and shall specify (i) that a Revolving Loan is requested, (ii) the date of the requested advance $% \left({\left({{{\left({1 \right)} \right)}} \right)} \right)$ (which shall be a Business Day), (iii) the aggregate principal amount of Revolving Loans requested, and (iv) whether the Revolving Loan requested shall consist of Prime Rate Loans, Eurodollar Loans or a combination thereof, and if Eurodollar Loans are requested, the Interest Periods with respect thereto. If the Borrower shall fail to specify in any Notice of Borrowing (A) an applicable Interest Period in the case of a Eurodollar Loan, then such notice shall be deemed to be a request for an Interest Period of one month or 30 days, respectively, or (B) the type of Revolving Loan requested, then such notice shall be deemed to be a request for a Prime Rate Loan hereunder. The Agent shall as promptly as practicable give each Bank notice of each requested Revolving Loan advance, of such Bank's pro rata share thereof and of the other matters covered in the Notice of Borrowing.

(b) Minimum Amounts. The aggregate minimum principal amount of each Revolving Loan advance hereunder shall be not less than \$1,000,000 (and integral multiples of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof).

Advances. Each Bank will make its pro rata share of each Revolving Loan advance available to the Agent by 12:00 noon (San Francisco, California time) on the date specified in the Notice of Borrowing by deposit in U.S. dollars of immediately available funds at the offices of the Agent in San Francisco, California as provided in Exhibit 10.1 hereto, or at such other address as the Agent may designate in writing. All Revolving Loan advances shall be made by the Banks pro rata on the basis of each Bank's Commitment Percentage. No Bank shall be responsible for the failure or delay by any other Bank in its obligation to make Revolving Loan advances hereunder; provided, however, that the failure of any Bank to fulfill its commitments hereunder shall not relieve any other Bank of its commitments hereunder. Unless the Agent shall have been notified by any Bank prior to the making of any such Revolving Loan advance that such Bank does not intend to make available to the Agent its portion of the Revolving Loan advance to be made on such date, the Agent may assume that such Bank has made such amount available to the Agent on the date of such Revolving Loan advance, and the Agent, in reliance upon such assumption, may (in its sole discretion without any obligation to do so) make available to the Borrower a corresponding amount. If such corresponding amount is not in fact made available to the Borrower, the Agent shall be entitled to recover such corresponding amount from such Bank. If such Bank does not pay such corresponding amount forthwith upon the Agent's demand therefor, the Agent will promptly notify the Borrower and the Borrower shall immediately pay such corresponding amount to the Agent. The Agent shall also be entitled to recover from such Bank or the Borrower, as the case may be, interest on such corresponding amount in respect of each day from the date such corresponding amount was made available by the Agent to the Borrower to the date such corresponding amount is recovered by the Agent, at a per annum rate equal to (i) if paid by such Bank, within two Business Days of making

such corresponding amount available to the Borrower, the overnight Federal Funds Rate, and thereafter the Prime Rate, and (ii) if paid by the Borrower, the then applicable rate calculated in accordance with Section 2.4.

2.3 REPAYMENT.

The Revolving Loans here under shall be due and payable in full on the Termination Date.

2.4 INTEREST.

Subject to the provisions of Section 3.1, Revolving Loans shall bear interest as follows:

(a) Prime Rate Loans. During such periods as Revolving Loans shall consist of Prime Rate Loans, at a per annum rate equal to sum of the Prime Rate plus the Applicable Margin.

(b) Eurodollar Loans. During such periods as the Revolving Loans shall consist of Eurodollar Loans, at a per annum rate equal to the sum of the Adjusted Eurodollar Rate plus the Applicable Margin.

(c) Payment of Interest. Interest on Revolving Loans hereunder shall be payable in arrears on each Interest Payment Date.

2.5 REVOLVING NOTES.

The Revolving Loans by each Bank shall be evidenced by a duly executed promissory note of the Borrower to each such Bank dated as of the Closing Date in an original principal amount equal to such Bank's Committed Amount and substantially in the form of Exhibit 2.5.

2.6 LETTERS OF CREDIT.

(a) Issuance. Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, each applicable Letter of Credit Bank has issued the Letters of Credit described on Exhibit 2.6 hereof (which Letters of Credit shall be deemed issued and outstanding hereunder upon the effectiveness of this Loan Agreement) and each Letter of Credit Bank will from time to time issue standby letters of credit and commercial letters of credit from the Closing Date until the Termination Date as the Borrower may request, each to be in a form acceptable to the applicable Letter of Credit Bank (hereinafter the Letters of Credit described on Exhibit 2.6 and the standby letters of credit and commercial letters of credit issued on and after the Closing Date pursuant to this Section 2.6, together with all extensions, renewals, modifications and replacements thereto, shall be referred to as the "Letters of Credit"); provided, however, that no Letter of Credit Bank shall issue any Letter of Credit to the extent that immediately after the issuance of such Letter of Credit the sum of the outstanding principal balance of all Revolving Loans and Letter of Credit Obligations would exceed the then applicable Maximum Commitment; provided further, no Letter of Credit Bank shall issue any standby Letter of Credit to the extent that immediately after the issuance of such standby Letter of Credit the Letter of Credit Obligations relating to all standby Letters of Credit would exceed \$10,000,000; provided further, the Letters of Credit shall be issued solely for the general corporate purposes of the Borrower. No Letter of Credit shall have a term of more than one year with the exception of the Letter of Credit, LC #00352663, issued by Bank One, N.A. (formerly known as The First National Bank of Chicago) in the amount of \$327,500.00. No Letter of Credit shall have an expiry date extending beyond the Termination Date nor shall any Letter of Credit have payment terms which require the applicable Letter of Credit Bank to make a payment thereunder after the Termination Date.

Notice. The request for the issuance of a Letter of Credit shall be submitted to the applicable Letter of Credit Bank and the Agent at least three Business Days prior to the requested date of issuance. Upon the request of the applicable Letter of Credit Bank, the Agent shall furnish such Letter of Credit Bank with all information regarding the Revolving Loans which is necessary to enable the applicable Letter of Credit Bank to determine whether such Letter of Credit Bank is obligated to issue the requested Letter of Credit. Upon issuance of a Letter of Credit, the Agent shall promptly notify the Banks of the amount and terms thereof. The applicable Letter of Credit Bank shall notify the Agent promptly of all payments (whether at maturity or in advance), reimbursements, expirations, transfers and other activity with respect to outstanding Letters of Credit. Upon the request of any Bank, the Agent shall promptly notify such Bank of all of such payments (whether at maturity or in advance), reimbursements, expirations, transfers and other activity with respect to outstanding Letters of Credit.

Participations. Each Bank shall be deemed to have (c) purchased, without recourse to the applicable Letter of Credit Bank, a participation from the applicable Letter of Credit Bank in each Letter of Credit issued or deemed issued hereunder, in each case in an amount equal to its pro rata share (based upon its Commitment Percentage) of the amount of such Letter of Credit. Without limiting the scope and nature of each Bank's participation in any Letter of Credit, to the extent that the applicable Letter of Credit Bank has not been reimbursed by the Borrower for any payment required to be made by such Letter of Credit Bank under any Letter of Credit, each Bank shall pay to the Agent for payment to such Letter of Credit Bank each Bank's pro rata share of such unreimbursed drawing in same day funds on the day of notification by such Letter of Credit Bank of an unreimbursed drawing pursuant to the provisions of subsection 2.6(d) (or on the next Business Day if such notification is made after 12:00 noon (San Francisco, California time)); provided, however, the Banks shall not be obligated to reimburse the Letter of Credit Bank as provided above to the extent that such reimbursement obligation has arisen solely on account of the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Letter of Credit Bank, as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction. The obligation of each Bank to so reimburse each Letter of Credit Bank shall be absolute and unconditional and shall not be affected by the occurrence of a Default, an Event of Default or any other occurrence or event. Any such reimbursement shall not relieve or otherwise impair the obligation of the Borrower to reimburse each Letter of Credit Bank under any Letter of Credit, together with interest as hereinafter provided.

Reimbursement. In the event of any drawing under any (d) Letter of Credit and upon the maturity of any draft or acceptance purchased by a Letter of Credit Bank with respect to any Letter of Credit, the applicable Letter of Credit Bank will promptly notify the Borrower and the Agent. Unless the Borrower shall immediately notify the applicable Letter of Credit Bank of its intent to otherwise reimburse such Letter of Credit Bank, the Borrower shall be deemed to have requested a Revolving Loan in the amount of the drawing (or, in the case of advance purchase by a Letter of Credit Bank, in the amount of the draft or acceptance), the proceeds of which will be used to satisfy the reimbursement obligations of the Borrower to the applicable Letter of Credit Bank in connection with such drawing (or advance purchase of drafts or acceptances). The Borrower shall reimburse the applicable Letter of Credit Bank on the day of such drawing under any Letter of Credit and upon the maturity of any draft or acceptance purchased by such Letter of Credit Bank with respect to any Letter of Credit (either with the proceeds of a Revolving Loan obtained hereunder or otherwise) in same day funds as provided in the Letter of Credit Application. If the Borrower shall fail to reimburse the applicable Letter of Credit Bank as provided hereinabove, the unreimbursed amount of such drawing shall bear interest at a per annum rate equal to the Prime Rate plus 2%. The Borrower's reimbursement obligations hereunder shall be absolute and unconditional under all circumstances irrespective of any rights of set-off, counterclaim or defense to payment the Borrower may claim or have against any Letter of Credit Bank, the Agent, the Banks, the beneficiary of any Letter of Credit or any other Person, including without limitation any defense based on any failure of the Borrower to receive consideration or the legality, validity, regularity or unenforceability of the Letter of Credit. applicable Letter of Credit Bank will promptly notify the Agent and the Agent will promptly notify the other Banks of the amount of any unreimbursed amounts and each Bank will promptly pay such Letter of Credit Bank for its pro rata share of such unreimbursed amounts as provided in subsection 2.6(c). As to any draft honored by a Letter of of the Borrower shall be, at the Borrower's option: (i) in United States currency after application of the appropriate foreign exchange rate at the time such draft is honored by such Letter of Credit Bank, or (ii) in immediately available foreign currency funds of the same tenor as the payment by such Letter of Credit Bank. The Borrower has the risk of all currency fluctuations. For purposes of this Section 2.6(d), the appropriate foreign exchange rate shall be that rate established by such Letter of Credit Bank applicable to such foreign currency on the date such draft is honored.

(e) Amendments. Any extension of the stated expiry date of any Letter of Credit or increase in the stated amount of any Letter of Credit shall be made only upon satisfaction of all of the procedures and conditions for the issuance of a new Letter of Credit of the same type.

(f) Indemnification; Nature of Such Letter of Credit Bank's Duties.

In addition to its other obligations under (i) this Section 2.6, the Borrower hereby agrees to protect, indemnify, pay and save each Letter of Credit Bank and each Bank harmless from and against any and all claims, demands, liabilities, damages, losses, costs, charges and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees) that any Letter of Credit Bank or any Bank may incur or be subject to as a consequence, direct or indirect, of (A) the issuance of any Letter of Credit or (B) the failure of any Letter of Credit Bank to honor a drawing under a Letter of Credit as a result of any act or omission, whether rightful or wrongful, of any present or future de jure or de facto government or governmental authority (all such acts or omissions, herein called "Government Acts") or (C) any action of nonaction taken at the Borrower's request with respect to any Letter of Credit.

As between the Borrower on the one hand and (ii) each Letter of Credit Bank and the Banks on the other hand, the Borrower shall assume all risks of the acts, omissions or misuse of any Letter of Credit by the beneficiary thereof. Each Letter of Credit Bank and the Banks shall not be responsible: (A) for the form, validity, sufficiency, accuracy, genuineness or legal effect of any document submitted by any party in connection with the application for, issuance of and drawing under any Letter of Credit, even if it should in fact prove to be in any or all respects invalid, insufficient, inaccurate, fraudulent or forged; (B) for the validity or sufficiency of any instrument transferring or assigning or purporting to transfer or assign any Letter of Credit or the rights or benefits thereunder or proceeds thereof, in whole or in part, that may prove to be invalid or ineffective for any reason; (C) for the performance of any beneficiary of a Letter of Credit of its obligations to the Borrower or any failure of any such beneficiary to comply fully with conditions required in order to draw upon a Letter of Credit; (D) for errors, omissions, interruptions or delays in transmission or delivery of any messages, by mail, cable, telegraph, telex or otherwise, whether or not they be in (F) for any loss or delay in the transmission or otherwise of any document required in order to make a drawing under a Letter of Credit or of the proceeds thereof; and (G) for any consequences arising from causes beyond the control of any Letter of Credit Bank or any Bank, including, without limitation, any Government Acts. None of the above shall affect, impair, or prevent the vesting or enforcement of the Letter of Credit Bank's or any Bank's rights or powers hereunder.

(iii) In issuing each Letter of Credit, the applicable Letter of Credit Bank is expressly authorized to make changes from the terms set forth in the request for such Letter of Credit as such Letter of Credit Bank, in its sole discretion, may deem advisable, provided that no such changes will vary the principal terms thereof. Unless otherwise expressly agreed by a Letter of Credit Bank and the Borrower when a Letter of Credit is issued, (i) the rules of the "International Standby Practices 1998" published by the Institute of International Banking Law & Practice (or such later version thereof as may be in effect at the time of issuance) shall apply to each standby Letter of Credit, and (ii) the rules of

the Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credits, as most recently published by the International Chamber of Commerce (the "ICC") at the time of issuance (including the ICC decision published by the Commission on Banking Technique and Practice on April 6, 1998 regarding the European single currency (euro)) shall apply to each commercial Letter of Credit.

If there is any discrepancy between the (iv) documents accompanying a draft or other demand for payment or acceptance under a Letter of Credit and the specifications for such documents in the Borrower's request for such Letter of Credit or the Letter of Credit, and either (A) the applicable Letter of Credit Bank delivers electronic, telephonic or other written notice to the Borrower's principal office of such discrepancy, and the Borrower does not deliver telephonic or written instruction to the applicable Letter of Credit Bank's letter of credit department to dishonor the draft or demand by noon, local time for the applicable Letter of Credit Bank on the Business Day after the Business Day on which the applicable Letter of Credit Bank shall have delivered notice to the Borrower of the discrepancy, or (B) in the case of a commercial Letter of Credit, the Borrower has obtained possession of the goods that are the subject of such Letter of Credit; then the applicable Letter of Credit Bank may conclusively presume that the Borrower has waived any objection to payment or acceptance, as the case may be, based on such discrepancy, and the applicable Letter of Credit Bank may, but shall not be obligated to, honor the draft or other demand under the Letter of Credit (and may honor such draft after noon on such Business Day, if such Business Day is the last day to which such Letter of Credit Bank is entitled to defer honor of such draft under applicable law). In such event, the Borrower shall be liable to the applicable Letter of Credit Bank pursuant to subsection 2.6(d) as if the discrepancy had not been in the documents.

(v) In furtherance and extension and not in limitation of the specific provisions hereinabove set forth, any action taken or omitted by any Letter of Credit Bank or any Bank, under or in connection with any Letter of Credit or the related documents, if taken or omitted in good faith, shall not put such Letter of Credit Bank or such Bank under any resulting liability to the Borrower. It is the intention of the parties that this Loan Agreement shall be construed and applied to protect and indemnify each Letter of Credit Bank and the Banks against any and all risks involved in the issuance of the Letters of Credit, all of which risks are hereby assumed by the Borrower, including, without limitation, any and all risks of the acts or omissions, whether rightful or wrongful, of any present or future Government Acts. The Letter of Credit Banks and the Banks shall not, in any way, be liable for any failure by any Letter of Credit as a result of any Government Acts or any other cause beyond the control of each Letter of Credit Bank.

(vi) Nothing in this subsection (f) is intended to limit the reimbursement obligation of the Borrower contained in subsection 2.6(d). The

obligations of the Borrower under this subsection (f) shall survive the termination of this Loan Agreement. No act or omissions of any current or prior beneficiary of a Letter of Credit shall in any way affect or impair the rights of any Letter of Credit Bank or any Bank to enforce any right, power or benefit under this Loan Agreement.

(vii) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this subsection (f), the Borrower shall have no obligation to indemnify any Letter of Credit Bank or any Bank in respect of any liability incurred by such Letter of Credit Bank or such Bank arising solely out of the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the applicable Letter of Credit Bank or such Bank, as the case may be, as finally determined by a court of competent jurisdiction.

Limitation on Obligation of each Letter of Credit (g) Bank. Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, no Letter of Credit Bank shall be under any obligation to issue, renew or extend any Letter of Credit if any order, judgment or decree of any governmental authority or arbitrator shall by its terms purport to enjoin or restrain a Letter of Credit Bank from issuing a Letter of Credit, or any applicable law, rule or regulation or any request or directive (whether or not having the force of law) from any governmental authority with jurisdiction over such Letter of Credit Bank shall prohibit, or request that a Letter of Credit Bank refrain from, the issuance of letters of credit generally or any such Letter of Credit in particular, or shall impose upon such Letter of Credit Bank with respect to any such Letter of Credit any restriction, reserve or capital requirement (for which such Letter of Credit Bank is not otherwise compensated hereunder) not in effect on the Closing Date, or shall impose upon a Letter of Credit Bank any unreimbursed loss, costs or expense which was not applicable on the Closing Date and which such Letter of Credit Bank should deem material to it in good faith.

2.7 TERMINATION OF COMMITMENTS.

The Borrower may from time to time permanently terminate the unused Commitments in whole or in part (in minimum aggregate amounts of \$5,000,000), ratably as to all Banks, upon three Business Days' prior written notice to the Agent.

2.8 FEES.

Upfront Fee. The Borrower agrees to pay each Bank an amount equal to 0.375% of the amount of such Bank's Committed Amount.
 Such fees shall be due and payable on the date hereof.

(b) Facility Fee. The Borrower shall pay to the Agent for the account of each Bank a fee for each Bank on such Bank's Committed Amount at a rate equal to the Applicable Margin. The foregoing commitment fee shall be paid quarterly in arrears on the last day of each calendar quarter.

Standby Letter of Credit Commission. In consideration (C) of the issuance of standby Letters of Credit hereunder, the Borrower agrees to pay to the applicable Letter of Credit Bank a letter of credit commission at a per annum rate equal to the Applicable Margin for standby Letters of Credit on the maximum amount available to be drawn under each of the standby Letters of Credit issued by such Letter of Credit Bank from the date of issuance to the date of expiration. The foregoing commission shall be shared by the Banks (including the applicable Letter of Credit Bank in its capacity as a Bank) in accordance with their respective Commitment Percentages. The foregoing commission shall be payable in arrears on the last day of each calendar quarter. In addition to the foregoing, the Borrower agrees to pay a letter of credit fronting fee to the applicable Letter of Credit Bank (for its sole account) at a per annum rate equal to 1/8% on the maximum amount available to be drawn under each of the standby Letters of Credit issued by such Letter of Credit Bank from the date of issuance. The foregoing fee shall be payable in advance on the date of issuance (or extension) of standby Letter of Credit.

(d) Commercial Letter of Credit Commission. In consideration of the issuance of commercial Letters of Credit hereunder, the Borrower agrees to pay to the applicable Letter of Credit Bank, for the ratable benefit of all of the Banks, the following amounts: (i) a letter of credit commission on the date of each drawing thereunder equal to the Applicable Margin for commercial Letters of Credit on the amount of such drawing with respect to the commercial Letters of Credit issued by such Letter of Credit Bank and (ii) if a Letter of Credit Bank accepts or purchases any draft with respect to any Letter of Credit issued by such Letter of Credit Bank, an acceptance commission equal to 2% per annum on the amount of any such draft on the date of such acceptance or purchase. The foregoing fees shall be shared by the Banks (including the applicable Letter of Credit Bank in its capacity as a Bank) in accordance with their respective Commitment Percentages and shall be distributed by the applicable Letter of Credit Bank to the Banks in arrears on the last day of each calendar quarter.

In addition to the foregoing letter of credit and acceptance commission, the Borrower will pay to the applicable Letter of Credit Bank, for its sole use and benefit, such other customary fees of such Letter of Credit Bank as may be agreed to from time to time by the Borrower and such Letter of Credit Bank.

(e) Agent's Fee. The Borrower agrees to pay to the Agent the fees specified in the letter agreement of even date herewith by and between the Borrower and the Agent, as such agreement may be modified or supplemented from time to time.

ARTICLE III

ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS REGARDING LOANS

3.1 DEFAULT RATE.

Upon the occurrence, and during the continuance, of an Event of Default hereunder, the principal of and, to the extent permitted by law, interest on the Loans hereunder and any other amounts owing hereunder or under the other Loan Documents (other than amounts owing under Section 2.6(d) hereof) shall bear interest, payable on demand, at a per annum rate 2% greater than the rate which would otherwise be applicable.

3.2 PREPAYMENTS.

(a) Voluntary Prepayments. The Borrower shall have the right to prepay Loans in whole or in part from time to time without premium or penalty without prior notice with respect to Prime Rate Loans and upon one Business Day's prior written notice or telephonic notice (confirmed immediately thereafter in writing) to the Agent with respect to all other Loans; provided, however, that each such partial prepayment shall be a minimum principal amount of \$1,000,000; provided further, the Borrower shall pay all amounts payable under Section 3.6 hereof in connection with any such prepayment. Amounts prepaid on the Loans may be reborrowed in accordance with the provisions hereof. If the Borrower shall fail to specify the manner of application, prepayments shall be applied first to Prime Rate Loans, then to Eurodollar Loans (taken as a group) in direct order of their Interest Period maturities.

(b) Mandatory Prepayments.

(i) Commitments. If at any time the sum of the outstanding principal amount of the Revolving Loans and the Letter of Credit Obligations shall exceed the then applicable Maximum Commitment, then the Borrower shall immediately pay the Agent, for the account of the Banks, an amount equal to the deficiency. Payments made hereunder shall be applied first, to the Revolving Loans (and with respect to the types of Revolving Loans comprising the Revolving Loans, first to Prime Rate Loans, and then to Eurodollar Loans in direct order of their Interest Period maturities), and second, to the Letter of Credit Obligations.

(ii) Clean-Down Payments. The Borrower shall reduce the outstanding principal balance of the Revolving Loans to zero for 30 consecutive days during each period beginning on December 15 of any Fiscal Year and ending on April 15 of the following Fiscal Year (commencing with the period beginning December 15, 2001 and ending on April 15, 2002).

3.3 CONVERSION.

The Borrower shall have the option, on any Business Day, to extend existing Loans into a subsequent Interest Period or to convert Loans into Loans of another type; provided, however, that (i) except as provided in Section 3.4, Eurodollar Loans may be converted into Loans of another type only on the last day of an Interest Period applicable thereto, (ii) Eurodollar Loans may be extended, and Loans may be converted into Eurodollar Loans, only if no Default or Event of Default is in existence on the date of extension or conversion, (iii) Loans extended as, or

converted into, Eurodollar Loans shall be in such minimum amounts as provided in Section 2.2(b), and (iv) any request for extension or conversion of a Eurodollar Loan which shall fail to specify an Interest Period shall be deemed to be a request for an Interest Period of one month or 30 days, respectively. Each such extension or conversion shall be effected by the Borrower by giving written notice (or telephone notice promptly confirmed in writing) to the Agent (including requests for extensions and renewals, a "Notice of Conversion") prior to 10:00 a.m. (San Francisco, California time) on the Business Day of, in the case of existing Prime Rate Loans, and on the third Business Day prior to, in the case of existing Eurodollar Loans, the date of the proposed extension or conversion, specifying the date of the proposed extension or conversion, the Loans to be so extended or converted, the types of Loans into which such Loans are to be converted and, if appropriate, the applicable Interest Periods with respect thereto. Each request for extension or conversion shall be deemed to be a reaffirmation by the Borrower that no Default or Event of Default then exists and is continuing and that the representations and warranties set forth in Article V are true and correct in all material respects as of the date of such Notice of Conversion (except to the extent they relate to an earlier period). In the event the Borrower fails to request extension or conversion of any Eurodollar Loan in accordance with this Section, or any such conversion or extension is not permitted or required by this Section, then such Loans shall be automatically converted into Prime Rate Loans at the end of their respective Interest Periods. The Agent shall give each Bank notice as promptly as practicable of any such proposed conversion affecting any Loans.

3.4 INCREASED COSTS, ILLEGALITY, ETC.

In the event any Bank shall determine (which determination shall be final and conclusive and binding on all the parties hereto absent manifest error):

(a) Unavailability. On any date for determining the appropriate Adjusted Eurodollar Rate for any Interest Period, that by reason of any changes arising on or after the date of this Loan Agreement affecting the interbank Eurodollar market, dollar deposits in the principal amount requested are not generally available in the interbank Eurodollar market, or adequate, and fair means do not exist for ascertaining the applicable interest rate on the basis provided for in the definition of Adjusted Eurodollar Rate; then Eurodollar Loans will no longer be available, and requests for a Eurodollar Loan shall be deemed requests for Prime Rate Loans, until such time as such Bank shall notify the Borrower that the circumstances giving rise thereto no longer exist.

(b) Increased Costs. At any time, that such Bank shall incur increased costs or reductions in the amounts received or receivable hereunder with respect to the making, the commitment to make or the maintaining of any Eurodollar Loans because of (x) any change since the date of this Loan Agreement in any applicable law, governmental rule, regulation, guideline or order (or in the interpretation or administration thereof and including the introduction of any new law or governmental rule, regulation, guideline or order) including without limitation the imposition, modification or deemed applicability of any reserves, deposits or similar requirements as related to Eurodollar Loans (such as, for example, but not limited to, a change in official reserve requirements, but, in all events, excluding reserves required under Regulation D to the extent included in the computation of the Adjusted Eurodollar Rate) and/or (y) other circumstances affecting such Bank, the interbank Eurodollar market or the position of such Bank in such market; then the Borrower shall pay to such Bank promptly upon written demand therefor, such additional amounts (in the form of an increased rate of, or a different method of calculating, interest or otherwise as such Bank may determine in its sole discretion) as may be required to compensate such Bank for such increased costs or reductions in amounts receivable hereunder (written notice as to the additional amounts owed to such Bank, showing the basis for calculation thereof, shall, absent manifest error, be final and conclusive and binding on all parties hereto).

(c) Illegality. At any time, that the making or continuance of any Eurodollar Loan has become unlawful by compliance by such Bank in good faith with any law, governmental rule, regulation, guideline or order (or would conflict with any such governmental rule, regulation, guideline or order not having the force of law even though the failure to comply therewith would not be unlawful), or has become impractical as a result of a contingency occurring after the date of this Loan Agreement which materially and adversely affects the interbank Eurodollar market; then Eurodollar Loans will no longer be available, requests for Eurodollar Loans shall be deemed requests for Prime Rate Loans and the Borrower may, and upon direction of the Bank, shall, as promptly as possible and, in any event within the time period required by law, have any such Eurodollar Loans then outstanding converted into Prime Rate Loans.

3.5 INCREASED COSTS AND REDUCED RETURN.

If the Agent shall have determined that the adoption (a) or implementation of, or any change in, any law, rule, treaty or regulation, or any policy, guideline or directive of, or any change in the interpretation or administration thereof by, any court, central bank or other administrative or governmental authority, or the compliance by any Bank or any lending office of any Bank with any directive of or guideline from any central bank or other governmental authority or the introduction of or change in any accounting principles applicable to any Bank or any lending office of any Bank (in each case, applicable to any Bank or any lending office of any Bank (in each case, whether or not having the force of law), shall (i) change the basis of taxation of payments to any Bank or any lending office of any Bank of any amounts payable hereunder (except for taxes on the overall income of any Bank or any lending office of any Bank), (ii) impose, modify or deem applicable any reserve, special deposit or similar requirement against any Loan or Letter of Credit or against assets of or held by, or deposits with or for the account of, or credit extended by, any Bank or any lending office of any Bank, or (iii) impose on any Bank or any or any lending office of any Bank, or (iii) impose on any Bank or any lending office of any Bank any other condition regarding this $\ensuremath{\mathsf{Loan}}$ Agreement, and the result of any event referred to in clauses (i), (ii) or (iii) above shall be to increase the cost to any Bank or any lending office of any Bank of making any Loan, maintaining its Commitment to make any Loan or participating in any Letter of Credit, or to reduce any amount received or receivable by any Bank hereunder, then, upon demand by such Bank, the Borrower shall pay to such Bank such additional amounts as will compensate such Bank for such increased costs or reductions in amount,

together with interest on such additional amounts calculated from the date such costs or reductions are incurred.

If any Bank shall have determined that any Capital (b) Guideline or adoption or implementation of, or any change in, any Capital Guideline by the governmental authority charged with the interpretation or administration thereof, or compliance by any Bank or any lending office of such Bank with any Capital Guideline or with any request or directive of any such governmental authority with respect to any Capital Guideline, or the implementation of, or any change in, any applicable accounting principles (in each case, whether or not having the force of law), either (i) affects or would affect the amount of capital required or expected to be maintained by any Bank or any lending office of such Bank, and such Bank determines that the amount of such capital is increased as a direct or indirect consequence of any Loans or Letters of Credit made or maintained or any Commitment to make Revolving Loans or to participate in Letters of Credit, or such Bank's or such lending office's other obligations hereunder, or (ii) has or would have the effect of reducing the rate of return on such Bank's or such lending office's capital to a level below that which such Bank could have achieved but for such circumstances as a consequence of any Loans made or maintained, or the Commitment to make Revolving Loans, such Bank's or such lending office's other obligations hereunder (in each case, taking into consideration the Bank's or such lending office's policies with respect to capital adequacy), then, upon demand by such Bank, the Borrower shall pay to such Bank from time to time such additional amounts as will compensate such Bank for such cost of maintaining such increased capital or such reduction in the rate of return on the such Bank's or such lending office's capital.

(c) Upon determining in good faith than any additional amounts will be payable pursuant to this Section, any Bank will give prompt written notice thereof to the Borrower, which notice shall set forth the basis of the calculation of such additional amounts, although the failure to give any such notice shall not release or diminish any of the Borrower's obligations to pay additional amounts pursuant to this Section; provided, however, the Borrower shall not be obligated to pay any of such amounts to any such Bank until it receives the applicable notice from such Bank. Determination by any Bank of amounts owing under this Section shall, absent manifest error, be final and conclusive and binding on the parties hereto. Failure on the part of any Bank to demand compensation for any period hereunder shall not constitute a waiver of such Bank's rights to demand any such compensation in such period or in any other period.

(d) The Borrower will reimburse each Letter of Credit Bank on demand for all charges and expenses made or incurred by such Letter of Credit Bank in connection with each Letter of Credit issued by such Letter of Credit Bank including any increased expense to such Letter of Credit Bank resulting from the application of any tax (other than income tax), reserve requirement or deposit insurance premiums; the amount of such charges and expenses to be determined by such Letter of Credit Bank in good faith. (e) All amounts payable under this Section 3.5 shall bear interest from the date that is three Business Days after the date of demand by any Bank until payment in full to such Bank at a per annum rate equal to the Prime Rate plus 2%.

3.6 COMPENSATION.

The Borrower shall compensate each Bank, upon its written request (which request shall set forth the basis for requesting such compensation), for all reasonable losses, expenses and liabilities (including, without limitation, any loss, expense or liability incurred by reason of the liquidation or reemployment of deposits or other funds required by such Bank to fund its Eurodollar Loans) which such Bank may sustain:

> (a) if for any reason (other than a default by such Bank or the Agent) a borrowing of Eurodollar Loans does not occur on a date specified therefor in a Notice of Borrowing or Notice of Conversion;

(b) if any repayment or conversion of any Eurodollar Loan occurs on a date which is not the last day of an Interest Period applicable thereto;

(c) if any prepayment of any Eurodollar Loan is not made on any date specified in a notice of prepayment given by the Borrower; or

(d) as a consequence of any other default by the Borrower to repay its Loans or any Letter of Credit Obligations when required by the terms of this Loan Agreement.

Calculation of all amounts payable to a Bank under this Section shall be made as though such Bank has actually funded its relevant Eurodollar Loan through the purchase of a Eurodollar deposit bearing interest at the Eurodollar Rate in an amount equal to the amount of that Loan, having a maturity comparable to the relevant Interest Period and in the case of Eurodollar Loans, through the transfer of such Eurodollar deposit from an offshore office of that Bank to a domestic office of that Bank in the United States of America; provided, however, that each Bank may fund each of its Eurodollar Loans in any manner it sees fit and the foregoing assumption shall be utilized only for the calculation of amounts payable under this Section.

3.7 TAXES.

(a) All payments made by the Borrower hereunder, under the Notes or under any Loan Document will be made without setoff, counterclaim, deduction or other defense. All such payments shall be made free and clear of and without deduction for any present or future income, franchise, sales, use, excise, stamp or other taxes, levies, imposts, deductions, charges, fees, withholdings, restrictions or conditions of any nature now or hereafter imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by any jurisdiction (whether pursuant to United States Federal, state, local or foreign law) or by any political subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein, and all interest, penalties or similar liabilities, excluding taxes on the overall income of a Bank or any lending office of such Bank, (such nonexcluded taxes are hereinafter collectively referred to as the "Taxes"). If

the Borrower shall be required by law to deduct or to withhold any Taxes from or in respect of any amount payable hereunder, (i) the amount so payable shall be increased to the extent necessary so that after making all required deductions and withholdings (including Taxes on amounts payable to the Banks pursuant to this sentence) the Banks receive an amount equal to the sum they would have received had no such deductions or withholdings been made, (ii) the Borrower shall make such deductions or withholdings, and (iii) the Borrower shall pay the full amount deducted or withheld to the relevant taxation authority in accordance with applicable law; provided, however, if any Bank subsequently recovers any of such deductions or withholdings, such Bank shall promptly refund to the Borrower the amount of such deductions or withholdings. Whenever any Taxes are payable by the Borrower, as promptly as possible thereafter, the Borrower shall send the Banks and the Agent an official receipt showing payment. In addition, the Borrower agrees to pay any present or future taxes, charges or similar levies which arise from any payment made hereunder or from the execution, delivery, performance, recordation or filing of, or otherwise with respect to, this Loan Agreement, the Notes or any other Loan Document (hereinafter referred to as "Other Taxes").

(b) The Borrower will indemnify the Banks for the amount of Taxes or Other Taxes (including, without limitation, any Taxes or Other Taxes imposed by any jurisdiction on amounts payable under this Section 3.7) paid by any Bank and any liability (including penalties, interest and expenses for nonpayment, late payment or otherwise) whether or not such Taxes or Other Taxes were correctly or legally asserted. This indemnification shall be paid within 30 days from the date on which such Bank makes written demand; provided, however, the Borrower shall have the right to contest any such Taxes before any appropriate administrative agency or court of competent jurisdiction so long as such Bank is not adversely affected by any such contest, as reasonably determined by such Bank.

(c) Each Bank which is a foreign person (i.e., a Person other than a United States Person for United States Federal income tax purposes) hereby agrees that:

 (i) it shall, no later than the Closing Date
 (or, in the case of a Bank which becomes a party hereto pursuant to Section 10.3(b) hereof after the Closing Date, the date upon which such Bank becomes a party hereto) deliver to the Borrower through the Agent:

(A) two accurate and complete signed originals of Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN, or

(B) two accurate and complete signed originals of Internal Revenue Service Form W-8ECI,

in each case indicating that such Bank is on the date of delivery thereof entitled to receive payments of principal, interest and fees for the account of such lending office or offices under this Loan Agreement free from withholding of United States Federal income tax; (ii) if at any time such Bank changes its lending office or offices or selects an additional lending office, it shall, at the same time or reasonably promptly thereafter, deliver to the Borrower through the Agent in replacement for, or in addition to, the forms previously delivered by it hereunder;

> (A) if such changed or additional lending office is located in the United States, two accurate and complete signed originals of Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN, or

(B) otherwise, two accurate and complete signed originals of Internal Revenue Service Form W-8ECI,

in each case indicating that such Bank is on the date of delivery thereof entitled to receive payments of principal, interest and fees for the account of such changed or additional lending office under this Loan Agreement free from withholding of United States federal income tax; and

(iii) it shall, promptly upon the Borrower's reasonable request to that effect, deliver to the Borrower such other forms or similar documentation as may be required from time to time by any applicable law, treaty, rule or regulation in order to establish such Bank's tax status for withholding purposes.

(d) If the Borrower fails to perform its obligations under this Section 3.7, the Borrower shall indemnify the Banks for any incremental taxes, interest or penalties that may become payable as a result of any such failure.

3.8 CHANGE OF LENDING OFFICE.

Each Bank agrees that, upon the occurrence of any event giving rise to the operation of Section 3.4(b) or (c) or 3.7, it will, if requested by the Borrower, use reasonable efforts (subject to overall policy considerations of such Bank) to designate another lending office for any Loans affected by such event, provided that such designation is made on such terms that such Bank and its lending office suffer no disadvantage (including, without limitation, no economic, legal or regulatory disadvantage), with the object of avoiding the consequence of the event giving rise to the operation of any such Section. Nothing in this Section shall affect or postpone any of the obligations of the Borrower or the right of any Bank provided in Sections 3.4, 3.5, or 3.7.

3.9 LATE PAYMENT FEE.

Should any principal installment payment be in default for more than 15 days, there may be imposed, to the extent permitted by law, a delinquency charge not to exceed 2% of such installment in default. In addition, at the Majority Banks' option, any overdue interest, fees and charges may, for purposes of computing and accruing interest, be deemed to be a part of the

corresponding principal Obligation and interest shall accrue on a daily compounded basis after such date (at the applicable rate, including any default rate under Section 3.1) thereon.

3.10 PAYMENTS AND COMPUTATIONS.

Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, all payments hereunder shall be made to the Agent in U.S. dollars in immediately available funds at its offices in at the address set forth in Exhibit 10.1 hereto not later than 10:00 a.m. (San Francisco, California time) on the date when due, without set-off or counterclaim. Payments received after such time shall be deemed to have been received on the next succeeding Business Day. The Agent will thereafter cause to be distributed promptly like funds relating to the payment of principal or interest or fees ratably to the Banks entitled to receive such payments in accordance with the terms of this Loan Agreement. Whenever any payment hereunder shall be stated to be due on a day which is not a Business Day, the due date thereof shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day (subject to accrual of interest and fees for the period of such extension), except that in the case of Eurodollar Loans, if the extension would cause the payment to be made in the next following calendar month, then such payment shall instead be made on the next preceding Business Day. All computations of interest and fees shall be made on the basis of actual number of days elapsed over a year of 360 days (except for the calculations in respect of interest at the Bank of America prime rate, which shall be based on the actual number of days elapsed over a year of 365/366 days). Interest shall accrue from and include the date of such Loan, but exclude the date of payment.

3.11 REPLACEMENT OR REMOVAL OF BANK.

In the event that the Agent receives one or more notices claiming compensation, reimbursement or indemnity (each, a "Compensation Notice") pursuant to the provisions of Sections 3.4, 3.5 or 3.7 and the aggregate amount of all such compensation, reimbursement or indemnity payments made or required to be made by the Borrower to such Bank pursuant to Sections 3.4, 3.5 or 3.7 is materially greater (as determined by the Borrower in its reasonable judgment) materially greater (as determined by the Borrower in its reasonable judgment) than the weighted average amount of payments made or required to be made to the other Banks pursuant to Sections 3.4, 3.5 or 3.7, then, so long as no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Borrower may, within 60 days after receipt of any such Compensation Notice, elect to terminate such Bank as a party to this Loan Agreement. If any Bank to be terminated has a Commitment which, together with the amount of any Commitment or Commitments theretofore or concurrently therewith to be reduced in accordance with this Section 3.11, aggregates 30% or less of the aggregate Commitments, the Borrower may elect either to replace such Bank with another financial institution reasonably satisfactory to the Agent (a "Replacement Bank") or to reduce the Commitments by the amount of the Commitment of such Bank. If any Bank to be terminated has a Commitment which, together with the amount of any Commitment or Commitments theretofore or concurrently therewith to be reduced in accordance with this Section 3.11, aggregates in excess of 30% of the aggregate Commitments, the Borrower may elect to terminate such Bank only if, together with its notice of termination, it provides to the Agent a commitment from a Replacement Bank to replace the Commitment of the terminated Bank under this Loan Agreement on the terms and conditions set forth herein.

The Borrower's election to terminate a Bank under this Section 3.11 shall be set forth in a written notice from the Borrower to the Agent (with a copy to such Bank), setting forth (i) the basis for termination of such Bank, (ii) whether the Borrower intends to replace such Bank with a Replacement Bank or (if the Borrower is not required to replace such Bank) to reduce the Commitments by the amount of the Commitment of such Bank, and (iii) the date (not later than $\mathbf{30}$ days after the date of such notice) when such termination shall become effective (the "Termination Effective Date"). On the Termination Effective Date, (x) the Borrower and/or the Replacement Bank, as applicable, shall pay the terminated Bank an amount equal to all principal, interest, fees and other amounts owed to such Bank (including, without limitation, any amounts owed under Sections 3.4, 3.5 or 3.7), through the date on which such termination becomes effective, and (y) there shall have been received by the Agent all documents and supporting materials necessary, in the reasonable judgment of the Agent to evidence the substitution of the Replacement Bank for such Bank or, if there is no Replacement Bank, to reflect the adjustment of the Commitments, including, without limitation, any necessary or appropriate adjustments to the Commitment Percentages, such adjustments to the Committed Percentage of any remaining Bank to be based upon the percentage of such Bank's Committed Amount to the aggregate Committed Amounts of all of the remaining Banks.

3.12 ADVANCES.

(i) No Bank shall be responsible for the failure or delay by any other Bank in its obligation to make its ratable share of a borrowing hereunder; provided, however, that the failure of any Bank to fulfill its obligations hereunder shall not relieve any other Bank of its obligations hereunder.

(ii) Unless the Borrower or any Bank has notified the Agent prior to the date any payment is required to be made by it to the Agent hereunder, that the Borrower or such Bank, as the case may be, will not make such payment, the Agent may assume that the Borrower or such Bank, as the case may be, has timely made such payment and may (but shall not be so required to), in reliance thereon, make available a corresponding amount to the Person entitled thereto. If and to the extent that such payment was not in fact made to the Agent in immediately available funds, then:

> (A) if the Borrower failed to make such payment, each Bank shall forthwith on demand repay to the Agent the portion of such assumed payment that was made available to such Bank in immediately available funds, together with interest thereon in respect of each day from and including the date such amount was made available by the Agent to such Bank to the date such amount is repaid to the Agent in immediately available funds, at the Federal Funds Rate from time to time in effect; and

> (B) if any Bank failed to make such payment, such Bank shall forthwith on demand pay to the Agent the amount thereof in immediately available funds, together with interest thereon for the period from the date such amount was made available by the Agent to the Borrower to the date

such amount is recovered by the Agent (the "Compensation Period") at a rate per annum equal to the Federal Funds Rate from time to time in effect. If such Bank does not pay such amount forthwith upon the Agent's demand therefor, the Agent may make a demand therefor upon the Borrower, and the Borrower shall pay such amount to the Agent, together with interest thereon for the Compensation Period at a rate per annum equal to the rate of interest applicable to the applicable borrowing.

Nothing herein shall be deemed to relieve any Bank from its obligation to fulfill its Commitment or to prejudice any rights that the Agent or the Borrower may have against any Bank as a result of any default by such Bank hereunder. A notice of the Agent to any Bank with respect to any amount owing under this subsection (ii) shall be conclusive, absent manifest error.

ARTICLE IV

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO ALL LOANS AND ISSUANCE OF LETTERS OF CREDIT

4.1 CONDITIONS TO INITIAL LOANS AND LETTERS OF CREDIT.

The obligations of the Banks to make the initial Loans hereunder and the obligation of the applicable Letter of Credit Bank to issue the initial Letters of Credit hereunder are subject, at the time of the making of such initial Loans or issuance of such initial Letters of Credit to the satisfaction of the following conditions (in form and substance acceptable to the Agent):

> (a) Executed Loan Documents. Receipt by the Agent of executed copies of this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents and (in sufficient numbers to provide a fully executed original of each, except for the Notes, for each Bank).

> (b) No Default; Representations and Warranties. The Agent shall have received a certificate or certificates executed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower as of the Closing Date, in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent, stating that (A) all governmental, shareholder and third party consents and approvals, if any, with respect to the Loan Documents and the transactions contemplated thereby have been obtained, (B) there is no action, suit, proceeding or arbitration (whether or not purportedly on behalf of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries) at law or in equity or before or by any federal, state, municipal or other governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, domestic or foreign, pending or to the knowledge of the Borrower threatened against or affecting the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties which would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, and (C) immediately after giving effect to the initial borrowings and issuances of Letters of Credit hereunder, (1) no Default or Event of Default exists, and (2) all representations and warranties contained herein and in the other Loan Documents are true and correct in all material respects.

(c) Opinion of Counsel. Receipt by the Agent of an opinion, or opinions, in form and substance satisfactory to the Banks, addressed to the Banks and dated as of the Closing Date from counsel to the Borrower, which shall cover the matters contained in Exhibit 4.1(c) hereto (in sufficient numbers to provide a fully executed original to each Bank).

(d) Corporate Documents. Receipt by the Agent of the following:

(i) Charter Documents. Copies of the charter documents (as amended) of the Borrower certified to be true and complete as of a recent date by the appropriate governmental authority of the state of its incorporation.

(ii) Resolutions. Copies of resolutions of the Board of Directors of the Borrower approving and adopting the Loan Documents, the transactions contemplated therein and authorizing execution and delivery thereof, certified by a secretary or assistant secretary as of the date of this Loan Agreement to be true and correct and in force and effect as of such date.

(iii) Bylaws. A copy of the bylaws of the Borrower certified by a secretary or assistant secretary as of the date of this Loan Agreement to be true and correct and in force and effect as of such date.

(iv) Good Standing. Copies of certificates of good standing, existence or its equivalent with respect to the Borrower certified as of a recent date by the appropriate governmental authorities of the state of incorporation.

(e) Fees. Any fees required to be paid on or before the Closing Date shall have been paid.

(f) Termination of Existing Loan Agreement. Evidence that the Existing Loan Agreement has been or concurrently with the Closing Date is being terminated.

(g) Other. Receipt by the Agent of such other assurances, certificates, documents, consents or opinions as the Agent, a Letter of Credit Bank or the Majority Banks reasonably may require.

4.2 CONDITIONS TO ALL LOANS AND LETTERS OF CREDIT.

The obligations of each Bank to make, convert or extend any Loan and of a Letter of Credit Bank to issue or extend any Letter of Credit (including the initial Loans and the initial Letters of Credit) are subject to satisfaction of the following conditions in addition to satisfaction on the Closing Date of the conditions set forth in Section 4.1: (a) The Borrower shall have delivered (i) in the case of any Loan an appropriate Notice of Borrowing pursuant to Section 2.2(a) or Notice of Conversion or (ii) in the case of any Letter of Credit, the applicable Letter of Credit Bank shall have received a letter of credit application in form and substance acceptable to such Letter of Credit Bank;

(b) The representations and warranties set forth in Article V shall, subject to the limitations set forth therein, be true and correct in all material respects as of such date (except for those which expressly relate to an earlier date);

(c) There shall not have been commenced against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries an involuntary case under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law now or hereafter in effect, or any case, proceeding or other action for the appointment of a receiver, liquidator, assignee, custodian, trustee, sequestrator (or similar official) of such Person or for any substantial part of its Property or for the winding up or liquidation of its affairs, and such involuntary case or other case, proceeding or other action shall remain undismissed;

(d) No Default or Event of Default shall exist and be continuing either prior to or after giving effect thereto; and

(e) Immediately after giving effect to the making of such Loan, in the case of a request for a Loan, (and the application of the proceeds thereof) or to the issuance of such Letter of Credit, as the case may be, (i) the sum of the outstanding principal amount of all Revolving Loans and Letter of Credit Obligations shall not exceed the then applicable Maximum Commitment.

The delivery of each Notice of Borrowing and each Letter of Credit Application pursuant to Section 2.2(a) or Section 2.6(a), as applicable shall constitute a representation and warranty by the Borrower of the correctness of the matters specified in subsections (b), (c), (d) and (e) above.

ARTICLE V

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

The Borrower hereby represents and warrants to the Agent and the Banks

that:

5.1 ORGANIZATION AND POWER; QUALIFICATION; GOOD STANDING; SUBSIDIARIES.

(a) Organization and Power. The Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries are corporations duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of their respective jurisdictions of incorporation and have all requisite corporate power and authority to own and operate their respective properties and to carry on their respective business as now conducted and proposed to be conducted. The Borrower has all requisite corporate power and authority to enter into this Loan Agreement and the Loan Documents and to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder.

(b) Qualification; Good Standing. The Borrower is duly licensed or qualified as a foreign corporation authorized to transact business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which the character of the properties owned by it or the nature of the business transacted by it makes such licensing or qualification necessary.

(c) Subsidiaries. As of the Closing Date, the Borrower has no Subsidiaries other than as identified in Exhibit 5.1(c) hereto. The capital stock of each of the Borrower's Subsidiaries is duly authorized, validly issued and fully paid and nonassessable. Each of the Borrower's Subsidiaries is validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its respective jurisdiction of incorporation and is duly licensed or qualified as a foreign corporation authorized to transact business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which the character of the properties owned by it or the nature of the business transacted by it makes such licensing or qualification necessary. Each of the Borrower's Subsidiaries has full corporate power and authority to own its assets and properties, and to operate its business as presently owned and conducted. Exhibit 5.1(c) correctly sets forth the ownership interest of the Borrower in each of its Subsidiaries as of the Closing Date.

5.2 AUTHORIZATION OF BORROWING; NO CONFLICTS; BINDING OBLIGATIONS; ETC.

(a) Authorization of Borrowing. The execution, delivery and performance by the Borrower of this Loan Agreement and the issuance, delivery and payment of the Notes have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action by the Borrower.

(b) No Conflicts. The execution, delivery and performance by the Borrower of this Loan Agreement and the issuance, delivery and payment of the Notes do not and will not (i) violate any provision of law applicable to the Borrower, the Restated Charter (as amended) or Bylaws of the Borrower or the Charter or Certificate or Articles of Incorporation or Articles of Association or Bylaws or Memoranda of Association of any Subsidiary of the Borrower, or any order, judgment or decree of any court or other agencies of government binding on the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, (ii) conflict with, result in a breach of or constitute (with due notice or lapse of time or both) a default under any Contractual Obligation of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, (iii) result in or require the creation or imposition of any Lien, charge or encumbrance of any nature whatsoever upon any of the properties or assets of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or (iv) require any approval of stockholders or any approval or consent of any Person under any Contractual Obligation of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries.

(c) Governmental Consents. The execution, delivery and performance by the Borrower of this Loan Agreement, and the issuance, delivery and performance of the Notes, do not and will not require any registration with, consent or approval of, or notice

to, or other action to, with or by, any federal, state or other governmental authority or regulatory body or other Person.

(d) Binding Obligation. This Loan Agreement is, and the Notes when executed and delivered hereunder will be, the legally valid and binding obligations of the Borrower, enforceable against the Borrower in accordance with their respective terms, except as enforcement may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and equitable remedies.

5.3 FINANCIAL CONDITION; NO CHANGES.

(a) Financial Statements. The Borrower has heretofore delivered to the Banks the audited consolidated financial statements of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for the Fiscal Years 2001 and 2000, consisting of the Borrower's consolidated balance sheets as at such dates and the related consolidated statements of earnings, of cash flows and shareholders equity for the Fiscal Years then ended. Such statements were prepared in accordance with GAAP and fairly present in all material respects the consolidated financial position of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at the date thereof.

(b) Contingent Obligations. As of the Closing Date, neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries has any material Contingent Obligation which is not reflected in the financial statements delivered pursuant to Subsection 5.3(a) or in the notes thereto or otherwise permitted by Section 7.3.

(c) No Material Adverse Effect. Since February 3, 2001, there has been no development or event relating to or affecting the Borrower or its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, which has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

(d) Restricted Payments. Since February 3, 2001, the Borrower has not directly or indirectly declared, ordered, paid or made or set apart any sum of money or any property for any Restricted Payment or agreed to do so, except for the regular quarterly dividends on the Borrower's Preferred Stock permitted pursuant to Section 7.4(b).

5.4 TITLE TO PROPERTIES; LIENS.

The Borrower and its Subsidiaries have good and legal title to all properties and assets, real and personal, tangible and intangible, reflected in the consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower as at February 3, 2001 referred to in Subsection 5.3(a) except for assets acquired or disposed of either in the ordinary course of business since the date of such consolidated balance sheet or as otherwise permitted by this Loan Agreement. All such properties and assets are free and clear of Liens, except as permitted under Section 7.1.

5.5 LITIGATION.

Except as set forth in the notes to the Borrower's financial statements for the Fiscal Year 2001, there is no action, suit, proceeding or arbitration (whether or not purportedly on behalf of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries) at law or in equity or before or by any federal, state, municipal or other governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, domestic or foreign, pending or to the knowledge of the Borrower threatened against or affecting the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties which would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

5.6 COMPLIANCE WITH LAW.

Neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is (i) in violation of any applicable law which would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or (ii) subject to or in default with respect to any final judgment, writ, injunction, decree, rule or regulation of any court or federal, state, municipal or other governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, domestic or foreign, which would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

5.7 PAYMENT OF TAXES.

As of the Closing Date, the Borrower and its Subsidiaries have filed all federal tax returns and all other tax returns that, to the best knowledge of the Borrower's officers, after due inquiry, are required to be filed by any of them, and have paid all taxes, assessments, fees and other governmental charges upon the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and upon their respective properties and assets (real and personal, tangible and intangible), income and franchises which are due and payable in accordance with such returns, except to the extent permitted by Section 6.3. As of the Closing Date, the charges, accruals and reserves on the books of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in respect of any taxes or governmental charges are, in the opinion of the Borrower, adequate and the Borrower does not know of any proposed tax assessment against it or any of its Subsidiaries that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

5.8 CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS: PERFORMANCE.

(a) Contractual Obligations.. Except as set forth in Exhibit 5.8(a) hereto, as of the Closing Date neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to or is subject to any Contractual Obligation (other than Contractual Obligations entered into in the ordinary course of business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries or as otherwise permitted by this Loan Agreement) that is material to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole. None of such Contractual Obligations in existence as of the Closing Date will materially adversely affect the ability of the Borrower to perform its Obligations.

(b) Performance. Neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is in default in the performance, observance or fulfillment of any of the obligations, covenants or

conditions contained in any Contractual Obligation of the Borrower and any of its Subsidiaries and no condition exists which, with the giving of notice or the lapse of time or both, would constitute such a default, except where the consequences, direct or indirect, of such default or defaults, if any, would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

5.9 ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION.

As of the Closing Date, the Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries has obtained all material permits, licenses and other authorizations that are required with respect to the operation of its business under any Environmental Law; the Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries is in compliance with all terms and conditions of the required permits, licenses and authorizations, and is also in compliance with all other limitations, restrictions, conditions, standards, prohibitions, requirements, obligations, schedules and timetables contained in the Environmental Laws, except to the extent that the failure to comply therewith would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, there is no civil, criminal or administrative action, suit, demand, claim, hearing, notice of violation, investigation, proceeding, notice or demand letter pending or threatened against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries relating in any way to the Environmental Laws which would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and there are no past or present (or, to the best of the Borrower's knowledge, future) events, conditions, circumstances, activities, practices, incidents, actions or plans which may interfere with or prevent compliance or continued compliance with the Environmental Laws, or which may give rise to any common law or other legal liability, including, without limitation, liability under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, as amended, or any similar state, local or foreign laws, or otherwise form the basis of any claim, action, demand, suit, proceeding, hearing, notice of violation, study or investigation, based on or related to the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment, storage, disposal, transport or handling, or the emission, discharge, release or threatened release into the environment, of any pollutant, contaminant, chemical or industrial, toxic or hazardous substance or waste, except to the extent that such non-compliance or liability would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

5.10 EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLANS.

The Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries and each of their respective ERISA Affiliates is in compliance in all material respects with any applicable provisions of the Code and ERISA and the regulations and published interpretations thereunder with respect to all Pension Plans and Multiemployer Plans. As of the Closing Date, no Termination Event has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur with respect to any Pension Plan and neither the Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries nor any of their respective ERISA Affiliates has incurred or reasonably expects to incur any withdrawal liability under ERISA to any Multiemployer Plan, other than the withdrawal liability of the Grief Compliance to the ACTWU Pension Fund.

5.11 CERTAIN FEES.

No broker's or finder's fee or commission will be payable by or on behalf of the Borrower with respect to this Loan Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, and the Borrower hereby indemnifies the Banks against and agrees that it will hold the Banks harmless from any claim, demand or liability for broker's or finder's fees alleged to have been incurred by the Borrower in connection with this Loan Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby.

5.12 DEFAULTS.

No Event of Default or Default exists under this Loan Agreement.

5.13 DISCLOSURE.

As of the Closing Date, there is no fact known to the Borrower which would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, which has not been disclosed herein or in such other documents, certificates and statements furnished to the Banks for use in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.

5.14 MARGIN STOCK.

None of such Loans or Letters of Credit will be used for the purpose of purchasing or carrying any "margin stock" as defined in Regulations U or Regulation X, or for the purpose of reducing or retiring any Indebtedness which was originally incurred to purchase or carry "margin stock" or for any other purpose which might constitute this transaction a "purpose credit" within the meaning of Regulation U or Regulation X.

ARTICLE VI

AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower hereby covenants and agrees that so long as this Loan Agreement is in effect and until the Loans and Letter of Credit Obligations, together with interest, fees and all other Obligations hereunder, have been paid in full and the Commitments hereunder shall have terminated:

6.1 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND OTHER REPORTS.

The Borrower will maintain, and cause each of its Subsidiaries to maintain, a system of accounting established and administered in accordance with sound business practices to permit preparation of financial statements of the Borrower in accordance with GAAP. The Borrower will deliver to each of the Banks:

(a) as soon as practicable and in any event within 60 days after the end of each fiscal quarter in each of the Borrower's Fiscal Years, other than the fourth

fiscal quarter, an unaudited consolidated balance sheet and income and cash flow statements of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at the end of such period and for the year-to-date period then ended, but in any event setting forth, in comparative form, the consolidated figures for the corresponding periods of the previous Fiscal Year and the consolidated figures included in the operating plan delivered to the Banks pursuant to Section 6.1(1), all in reasonable detail;

as soon as practicable and in any event within 100 (b) days after the end of each Fiscal Year of the Borrower, a consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at the end of such Fiscal Year and the related consolidated statements of earnings, of cash flows and of shareholders equity of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such Fiscal Year, setting forth in comparative form the consolidated figures for the previous Fiscal Year, all in reasonable detail and accompanied by an opinion thereon of a firm of independent public accountants of recognized national standing selected by the Borrower, which opinion shall not be subject to a "going concern" or similar qualification, to the effect that such consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with GAAP and present fairly the financial condition of the Borrower reported on and that the examination of such accountants in connection with such financial statements has been made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and, accordingly, includes such tests of the accounting records and such other auditing procedures as were considered necessary in the circumstances;

(c) together with each delivery of financial statements of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries pursuant to paragraph (b) and (c) above, a statement signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower to the effect that no Event of Default or Default exists, and that such financial statements present fairly the financial position of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and the results of their operations for the period covered thereby, and together with each delivery of financial statements of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries pursuant to paragraphs (b) and (c) above, a Compliance Certificate demonstrating in reasonable detail compliance during and at the end of such accounting periods with the restrictions contained in Sections 7.2, 7.3, 7.4, 7.5 and 7.10;

(d) together with each delivery of financial statements of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries pursuant to paragraph (c) above, a certificate of the accountants addressed to the Agent and the Banks who rendered the opinion with respect to such financial statements, stating that they have read this Loan Agreement and stating further whether, in making their audit, such accountants have become aware of any Event of Default or Default under any of the terms or provisions of Sections 7.4, 7.5 and 7.10 of this Loan Agreement insofar as any such terms or provisions pertain to or involve accounting matters or determinations, and if any such condition or event then exists, specifying the nature thereof;

(e) within 60 days after the end of each fiscal quarter of each fiscal year, a statement signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower setting forth the Fixed Charge

Coverage Ratio as at the end of each such fiscal quarter and setting forth that no Event of Default or Default exists;

(f) promptly upon receipt thereof, copies of all reports submitted to the Borrower by independent public accountants in connection with each annual, interim or special audit of the financial statements of the Borrower made by such accountants, including, without limitation, any report to the audit committee of the Borrower's board of directors on internal controls or other similar reports submitted by such accountants in connection with their annual audit;

(g) promptly upon their becoming available, copies of all financial statements, reports, notices and proxy statements sent or made available generally by the Borrower to its security holders or by any Subsidiary of the Borrower to its security holders other than the Borrower or another Subsidiary, of all regular and periodic reports and all registration statements and prospectuses, if any, filed by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries with any securities exchange or with the Securities and Exchange Commission or any governmental authority succeeding to any of its functions, and of all press releases and other statements made available generally by the Borrower or any Subsidiary to the public concerning material developments in the business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries;

(h) promptly upon becoming aware (i) of any condition or event which constitutes an Event of Default or Default, or that any Bank or the Agent has given any notice or taken any other action with respect to a claimed Event of Default or Default under this Loan Agreement, (ii) that any Person has given any notice to the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the Borrower or taken any other action with respect to a claimed default or event or condition of the type referred to in Section 8.1(a), (iii) of the institution of any litigation involving an alleged liability of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries equal to or greater than \$10,000,000, individually or in the aggregate for all such litigation, or any adverse determination in any litigation involving a potential liability of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries equal to or greater than \$3,500,000, individually or in the aggregate for all related litigation, (iv) that any civil, criminal or administrative action, suit, demand, claim, hearing, notice of violation, investigation or proceeding is pending or threatened against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, including, without limitation, with respect to any Environmental Laws, involving potential liability, penalties or sanctions (including, without limitation, estimated cleanup costs), equal to or greater than \$10,000,000, individually or in the aggregate, or any adverse determination in any of the foregoing involving potential liability of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries equal to or greater than \$3,500,000, individually or in the aggregate, (v) of any condition or event which would be required to be disclosed in a current report filed by the Borrower with the Securities and Exchange Commission on Form 8-K (Items 1, 2, 4 and 5 of such Form as in effect on the date hereof) if the Borrower were required to file such reports under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended from time to time, and any successor statute, or (vi) of any condition or event that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, an Officer's Certificate specifying the nature and period of existence of any such condition or event, or specifying the notice given or action taken

by such Person and the nature of such claimed default, Event of Default, Default, event or condition, and what action the Borrower has taken, is taking and proposes to take with respect thereto;

(i) promptly upon becoming aware of the occurrence of any (i) Termination Event, or (ii) non-exempt "prohibited transaction," as such term is defined in Section 4975 of the Code, in connection with any Pension Plan or any trust created thereunder, a written notice specifying the nature thereof, what action the Borrower has taken, is taking or proposes to take with respect thereto, and, when known, any action taken or threatened by the Internal Revenue Service, the United States Department of Labor or the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation with respect thereto;

(j) with reasonable promptness, copies of (i) all notices received by the Borrower or any of its ERISA Affiliates of the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation's intent to terminate any Pension Plan or to have a trustee appointed to administer any Pension Plan; (ii) all notices received by the Borrower or any of its ERISA Affiliates from a Multiemployer Plan sponsor concerning the imposition or amount of withdrawal liability pursuant to Section 4202 of ERISA; (iii) any application for the waiver or extension of the minimum funding requirements of the Code or ERISA; (iv) any notice of the failure of any Pension Plan to meet the minimum funding standards which is required under Section 101(d) of ERISA; and (v) any notice of the intent to terminate any Pension Plan which is required under Section 4041(2) of ERISA;

(k) as soon as practicable and in any event within ninety
 (90) days after the beginning of each Fiscal Year, the consolidated balance sheets, income statements and cash flow statements included in the Borrower's operating plan for such Fiscal Year, on a monthly basis;

(1) with reasonable promptness, notice of the date the Borrower has complied with the provisions of Section 3.2(b)(ii) with respect to any applicable 45 day period thereunder;

(m) within 15 days of the end of each calendar month, a report detailing each Letter of Credit outstanding hereunder including the amount and beneficiary thereof, such report to be in form and substance satisfactory to the Agent; and

(n) with reasonable promptness, such other information and data with respect to the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries as from time to time may be reasonably requested by any Bank.

6.2 CORPORATE EXISTENCE, ETC.

The Borrower will at all times preserve and keep in full force and effect its corporate existence and rights and franchises material to its business and, except as permitted under Section 7.6, those of each of its Subsidiaries; provided, that the Borrower shall not be required to preserve and keep in full force and effect the corporate existence of any Subsidiary of the Borrower or any right or franchise if the Borrower reasonably determines that the preservation thereof is no longer desirable in the conduct of the business of the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the Borrower and that the loss thereof would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

6.3 PAYMENT OF TAXES AND CLAIMS.

The Borrower will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, pay all taxes, assessments and other governmental charges imposed upon it or any of its properties or assets (real and personal, tangible and intangible) or in respect of any of its franchises, business, income or property, and all claims (including, without limitation, claims for labor, services, materials and supplies) for sums which have become due and payable and which by law have or may become a Lien upon any of its properties or assets (real and personal, tangible and intangible); provided, that no such charge or claim need be paid if being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings promptly instituted and diligently conducted and if such reserves or other appropriate provision, if any, as shall be required in conformity with GAAP shall have been made therefor.

6.4 MAINTENANCE OF PROPERTIES; INSURANCE.

The Borrower will maintain or cause to be maintained in good repair, working order and condition, ordinary wear and tear excepted, all material properties used or owned or leased in the business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries and from time to time will make or cause to be made all appropriate repairs, renewals and replacements thereof unless disposed of in the ordinary course of business of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries or as otherwise permitted by this Loan Agreement. The Borrower will maintain or cause to be maintained, with financially sound and reputable insurers, insurance with respect to its properties and business and the properties and business of its Subsidiaries against loss or damage of the kinds customarily insured against by business entities of established reputation engaged in the same or similar businesses and similarly situated, of such types and in such amounts as are customarily carried under similar circumstances by such other business entities; provided, that the Borrower may maintain reasonable self-insurance (including reasonable deductibles or similar loss or retained risk thresholds).

6.5 INSPECTION.

The Borrower will permit any authorized representatives designated by any Bank to visit and inspect any of the properties of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, including its and their financial and accounting records, and to make copies and take extracts therefrom, and to discuss its and their affairs, finances and accounts with its and their officers, all upon reasonable notice and at such reasonable times during normal business hours and as often as may be reasonably requested.

6.6 COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS, ETC.

The Borrower and its Subsidiaries shall comply with the requirements of all applicable laws, rules, regulations and orders of any governmental authority, including, without limitation, all Environmental Laws, noncompliance with which would be reasonably expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

6.7 PARI PASSU.

All the payment obligations of the Borrower arising under or pursuant to the Loan Documents will at all times rank pari passu with all other unsecured and unsubordinated payment obligations and liabilities (including contingent obligations and liabilities) of the Borrower (other than those which are mandatorily preferred by laws or regulations of general application).

ARTICLE VII

NEGATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower hereby covenants and agrees that so long as this Loan Agreement is in effect and until the Loans and Letter of Credit Obligations, together with interest, fees and all other Obligations hereunder, have been paid in full and the Commitments hereunder shall have terminated:

7.1 LIENS.

The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, assume or permit to exist any Lien on or with respect to any property or asset of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, or any income or profits therefrom, except:

(a) Liens for taxes, assessments or governmental charges or claims the payment of which is not at the time required by Section 6.3;

(b) Statutory Liens of landlords and Liens of carriers, warehouses, mechanics, materialmen and other Liens imposed by law incurred in the ordinary course of business for sums not yet delinquent or being contested in good faith, if such reserves or other appropriate provision, if any, as shall be required by GAAP shall have been made therefor, and deposits made to obtain the release of such Liens;

(c) Liens (other than any Lien imposed by ERISA) incurred or deposits made in the ordinary course of business in connection with worker's compensation, unemployment insurance and other types of social security, or to secure the performance

of tenders, statutory obligations, surety, stay, appeal or customs bonds, bids, leases, government contracts, performance and return-of-money bonds and other similar obligations (exclusive of obligations for the payment of borrowed money);

(d) Any attachment or judgment Lien not constituting an Event of Default pursuant to Section 8.1 hereof;

(e) Liens of mortgages or pledges by Subsidiaries of the Borrower of all or part of their assets as security for Indebtedness owing by them to the Borrower or to another Subsidiary of the Borrower;

(f) The pledge by the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the Borrower of documents representing merchandise being exported to any place outside the continental limits of the United States of America in connection with the discount or sale of foreign drafts or in connection with other similar methods of financing such export shipments;

(g) Liens on supplies or materials of the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the Borrower to secure advances from the United States Government or from any agency or instrumentality thereof in connection with any contract with such government, agency or instrumentality for the manufacture of such supplies or materials, to which the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the Borrower is a party, directly or indirectly;

 (h) Capital Leases and Operating Leases, and all liens, rights of reverter and other possessory rights of the lessors thereunder;

(i) Zoning restrictions, easements, rights-of-way or other restrictions on the use of real property, and minor irregularities in the title thereto; and any other Liens and encumbrances similar to those described in this paragraph (i) that were not incurred in connection with the borrowing of money or the obtaining of advances or credits; provided, that all of the foregoing do not in the aggregate materially detract from the value of the property of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries or materially impair the use thereof in the operation of their respective businesses or the marketability thereof;

(j) Purchase money security interests granted in connection with the acquisition of fixed assets, provided, that the acquisition thereof is permitted by Subsection 7.5(d) and such Liens attach only to the property acquired thereby;

(k) (i) Liens on accounts receivable which have been sold by the Borrower pursuant to that certain Foreign Accounts Receivable Factoring Agreement, dated October 13, 1999, by and between the Borrower and Suntrust Bank, Atlanta Factoring Division (the "Factoring Agreement") provided that (A) the liabilities and obligations incurred by the Borrower under the Factoring Agreement (including contingent liabilities and obligations) shall not exceed \$2,000,000 in the aggregate at any time outstanding and (B) the Liens granted by the Borrower pursuant to the Factoring Agreement shall only be on the accounts receivable sold pursuant to the Factoring Agreement and shall not extend to any other assets of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries; and

(ii) Liens on accounts receivable which have been sold or discounted by the Borrower by means of a securitization for purposes of securing the obligations incurred by the Borrower in connection with such sale provided that (A) the outstanding amount of accounts receivable so sold or discounted by the Borrower in the aggregate at any time shall not exceed 50% of the face amount of all such receivables, (B) the accounts receivable so sold or discounted are substantially similar in credit quality to the accounts receivable retained by the Borrower and (C) the proceeds of such sales shall be used to prepay the Obligations and permanently reduce the Committed Amounts; and

(1) Liens securing obligations under commercial letters of credit issued to enable the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to acquire inventory, provided that such Liens are limited to the inventory being acquired.

7.2 INVESTMENTS.

The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, make or own any Investment in any Person, except:

(a) The Borrower and its Subsidiaries may make and own Investments in (i) marketable direct obligations issued or unconditionally guaranteed by the United States Government or issued by any agency thereof and backed by the full faith and credit of the United States of America, in each case maturing within one year from the date of acquisition thereof, (ii) marketable direct obligations issued by any state of the United States of America or any political subdivision of any such state or any public instrumentality thereof maturing within one year from the date of acquisition thereof and, at the time of acquisition, having the highest rating obtainable from either S&P or Moody's, (iii) commercial paper maturing no more than one year from the date of creation thereof and, at the time of acquisition, having a rating in one of the two highest rating categories of S&P or Moody's, (iv) certificates of deposit, bankers acceptances or time deposits maturing within one year from the date of acquisition thereof issued by any of the Banks or any Affiliate of any of the Banks, (v) certificates of deposit or bankers, acceptances maturing within one year from the date of acquisition thereof or time deposits maturing within 30 days from the date of acquisition thereof issued by other commercial banks organized under the laws of the United States of America or any state thereof or the District of Columbia, each having shareholders' equity of not less than \$125,000,000, or other commercial banks organized under the laws of a foreign country, each having shareholders, equity of not less than \$500,000,000; (vi) repurchase agreements with commercial banks or with securities dealers, in any case fully secured as to principal and interest by obligations described in clauses (i)-(v) of this paragraph (a), and (vii) money market funds given the highest rating by S&P or Moody's and with assets of not less than \$500,000,000;

(b) The Borrower may make and own Investments consisting of advances, loans, extensions of credit to or purchases of Securities of, or other Investments in, its Subsidiaries, and the Borrower's Subsidiaries may make and own Investments consisting of advances, loans, extensions of credit or purchases of Securities of, or other investments in, the Borrower and Subsidiaries of the Borrower;

(c) The Borrower and its Subsidiaries may make and own loans or advances to the trustee of various employee incentive and stock purchase plans of the Borrower, not to exceed \$19,000,000 in the aggregate at any one time outstanding;

(d) The Borrower and its Subsidiaries may continue to own the existing Investments set forth on Exhibit 7.2(d);

(e) The Borrower may make Investments in auction preferred equity securities that offer the Borrower a corporate dividend deduction, provided that the aggregate amount of such Investments during the term of this Loan Agreement does not exceed \$5,000,000; and

(f) The Borrower and its Subsidiaries may make and own other Investments (including, but not limited to acquisitions of stock or assets of another Person) not to exceed in the aggregate at any time outstanding 10% of Consolidated Tangible Net Worth.

7.3 CONTINGENT OBLIGATIONS.

The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, create or become or be liable with respect to any Contingent Obligation, including, without limitation Contingent Obligations of the Borrower or any Subsidiary of the Borrower with respect to any other Subsidiary of the Borrower, except:

> (a) The Borrower may remain liable with respect to Contingent Obligations arising under trade letters of credit or Contingent Obligations reflected as a liability on the Borrower's consolidated balance sheet (other than Indebtedness of the Borrower's Subsidiaries);

(b) The Borrower may become or remain liable with respect to guaranties of the obligations of Subsidiaries with respect to Operating Leases, employment agreements and indebtedness for borrowed money;

(c) The Borrower may become and remain liable with respect to guaranties of its Subsidiaries' trade payables and accrued liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business;

(d) The Borrower may become and remain liable with respect to stock purchase notes owing to the trustee of various employee incentive and stock purchase plans of the Borrower by participants in such plans; provided, that any payments by the Borrower with respect to such notes are repaid to the Borrower by such trustee in reduction of loans or advances owing by him to the Borrower;

(e) The Borrower and Subsidiaries may become and remain liable with respect to Contingent Obligations arising out of assignments by the Borrower and Subsidiaries of Capital Leases and Operating Leases;

(f) The Borrower and any Subsidiary may become and remain liable with respect to Contingent Obligations arising out of (i) the indemnification of directors, officers, employees and agents to the extent permissible under the Tennessee Business Corporation Act or the corporation law of the jurisdiction in which such Subsidiary is incorporated or organized, (ii) the indemnification of investment bankers, commercial banks and other independent consultants or professional advisors pursuant to agreements relating to the underwriting of the Borrower's or such Subsidiary's securities or the rendering of banking or professional services for the Borrower or such Subsidiary, and (iii) the indemnification of landlords, lessors, licensors, licensees and other parties pursuant to agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business by the Borrower or such Subsidiary;

(g) The Borrower may become and remain liable with respect to guaranties of or letters of credit supporting Indebtedness of Subsidiaries (including, without limitation, Capital Leases) and other Contingent Obligations not to exceed in aggregate amount at any time outstanding 10% of Consolidated Tangible Net Worth (exclusive of any foreign currency fluctuations); and

(h) The Borrower may incur customary and reasonable indemnity obligations in connection with the sale of assets permitted by Section 7.6 hereof.

7.4 RESTRICTED PAYMENTS.

The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, declare, order, pay, make or set apart any sum for any Restricted Payment; provided, that, so long as no Event of Default or Default has occurred and is continuing or would occur as a result of such action:

> (a) The Borrower may make Restricted Payments if the cumulative amount of all such Restricted Payments (including any Restricted Payment proposed to be made) after the Closing Date would not exceed the sum of (i) \$13,000,000.00; plus (ii) 50%, if positive, or minus 100%, if negative, of cumulative Consolidated Net Income after August 4, 2001 to the end of the accounting month immediately preceding the date of the action by the board of directors of the Borrower declaring or authorizing the Restricted

Payment, taken as a single period; plus (iii) 50% of the cumulative net cash proceeds of the issuance of new equity Securities by the Borrower, other than proceeds applied for the purposes described in clauses (i)(C) and (ii)(B) of the definition of Restricted Payment;

(b) The Borrower may make Restricted Payments with respect to the Borrower's Preferred Stock; and

(c) The Borrower may make Restricted Payments described in clause (ii)(D) of the definition of Restricted Payments at a price not to exceed 0.05 per Shareholder Right or 2,000,000 in the aggregate for all such Shareholder Rights.

7.5 FINANCIAL COVENANTS.

(a) Consolidated Tangible Net Worth. The Borrower will maintain Consolidated Tangible Net Worth of at least \$120,000,000 as of the end of any quarterly or annual accounting period; provided, however, such required amount shall be increased on the last day of each fiscal quarter beginning with the fiscal quarter ending on August 4, 2001 by an amount equal to 50% of positive Consolidated Net Income for the applicable fiscal quarter then ending, such increases to be cumulative; provided further, such required amount shall be further increased by the amount of net proceeds (including any increase in stockholders equity resulting from the conversion of debt securities of the Borrower to equity securities) of the Borrower received by the Borrower on account of any Equity Issuance, any such increase to be effective as of the date of receipt by the Borrower of such proceeds.

(b) Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio. The Borrower will maintain as of the last day of each fiscal quarter, a Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio of not less than 1.55 to 1.0.

(c) Maximum Consolidated Adjusted Debt to EBITDAR. The Borrower will maintain as of the last day of each fiscal quarter a ratio of (i) Consolidated Indebtedness to (ii) Consolidated EBITDAR less than 4.0 to 1.0.

(d) Capital Expenditures. The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, purchase or otherwise acquire, or commit to purchase or otherwise acquire, any fixed or capital asset or otherwise make or incur obligations for Capital Expenditures by the expenditure of cash or the incurrence of Indebtedness, the cost of which (or, in the case of any acquisition not in the nature of an ordinary purchase, the book value of the consideration given for which), when aggregated with the costs of all other such assets purchased or otherwise acquired by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole during such Fiscal Year, would exceed the amounts set forth below for the applicable Fiscal Year:

Fiscal Year	Amount
2002	\$36,000,000

provided, that, if during any Fiscal Year Capital Expenditures are less than the amount set forth above for such Fiscal Year, the lesser of (i) the difference between the amount set forth above for such Fiscal Year and the actual Capital Expenditures for such Fiscal Year, or (ii) \$3,000,000 (such lesser amount being referred to as the "Excess Capital Expenditures Allowance") shall be carried forward so as to increase the maximum Capital Expenditures which may be made in accordance with this Subsection 7.5(d) for the immediately succeeding Fiscal Year, but not for any other subsequent Fiscal Year, except to the extent permitted by the next succeeding sentence. Capital Expenditures made in any such succeeding Fiscal Year shall be applied first to the Excess Capital Expenditures Allowance carried forward until such Allowance is exhausted and shall then be applied to the maximum Capital Expenditures specified above for such Fiscal Year in determining whether an Excess Capital Expenditure Allowance is available to be carried forward to the next succeeding Fiscal Year in the manner described in this Subsection 7.5(d).

\$38,000,000

\$39,000,000

7.6 RESTRICTIONS ON FUNDAMENTAL CHANGES.

2003

2004

The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to (i) enter into any transaction of merger or consolidation, or liquidate, wind up or dissolve itself (or suffer any liquidation or dissolution), or (ii) convey, sell, lease, transfer or otherwise dispose of subsequent to the Closing Date, in one or more transactions, all or any portion of its business, properties or assets (real and personal, tangible and intangible) or any stock or other Securities of any of its Subsidiaries, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, constituting in the aggregate for all of such transactions consummated on or after the end of the second fiscal quarter of Fiscal Year 2001 more than 10% of Consolidated Tangible Assets as of the end of the second fiscal quarter of Fiscal Year 2001; provided, that, so long as no Event of Default or Default has occurred and is continuing or would occur as a result thereof, (x) any Subsidiary of the Borrower may be merged or consolidated with or into the Borrower or any direct wholly-owned Subsidiary of the Borrower, or be liquidated, wound up or dissolved, or all or substantially all of its business, properties or assets (real and personal, tangible and intangible) may be conveyed, sold, leased, transferred or otherwise disposed of, in one transaction or a series of transactions, to the Borrower or any direct wholly-owned Subsidiary of the Borrower; and (y) the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries may acquire any Person by merger or consolidation, provided that the Borrower or such Subsidiary is the corporation surviving such merger or consolidation, in any transaction that would not cause an Event of Default or Default under this Loan Agreement.

7.7 ERISA.

The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its ERISA Affiliates to:

56

(a) engage in any transaction in connection with which the Borrower or any of its ERISA Affiliates could be subject to either a civil penalty assessed pursuant to Section 502(i) of ERISA or a tax imposed by Section 4975 of the Code in either case in an amount in any Fiscal Year greater than \$1,000,000;

(b) fail to make full payment when due of all amounts which, under the provisions of any Pension Plan or applicable law, the Borrower or any of its ERISA Affiliates is required to pay as contributions thereto, or permit to exist any accumulated funding deficiency with respect to any Pension Plan with respect to any plan year; or

(c) fail to make any payment to any Multiemployer Plan that the Borrower or any of its ERISA Affiliates may be required to make under any agreement relating to such Multiemployer Plan, or any law pertaining thereto.

As used in this Section 7.7, the term "accumulated funding deficiency" has the meaning specified in Section 302 of ERISA and Section 412 of the Code.

7.8 TRANSACTIONS WITH SHAREHOLDERS AND AFFILIATES.

The Borrower will not, and will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, enter into or permit to exist any transaction (including, without limitation, the purchase, sale, lease or exchange of any property or the rendering of any service) with any holder of 5% or more of the voting power of the Borrower's capital stock, or with any Affiliate of the Borrower or of any such holder, on terms that are materially less favorable to the Borrower or that Subsidiary, as the case may be, than those which would be obtained at the time from Persons who are not such a holder or an Affiliate; provided, that the foregoing restriction shall not apply to any transaction between the Borrower and any of its wholly-owned Subsidiaries or between any of its wholly-owned Subsidiaries.

7.9 SUBSIDIARY SECURITIES.

The Borrower will not, directly or indirectly, sell, assign, pledge or otherwise encumber or dispose of any shares or other Securities of any of its Subsidiaries, or permit any of its Subsidiaries, directly or indirectly, to sell, assign, pledge or otherwise encumber or dispose of any shares or other Securities of such Subsidiary or of any other such Subsidiary, except (i) to the Borrower and any of its wholly-owned Subsidiaries, (ii) to qualify directors if required by applicable law, (iii) the issuance of promissory notes, drafts or other instruments or Securities by a Subsidiary to evidence indebtedness otherwise permitted by Section 7.10 and (iv) to the extent otherwise permitted by Section 7.6(ii).

7.10 SUBSIDIARY INDEBTEDNESS.

The Borrower will neither cause nor permit (i) any Subsidiary acquired by the Borrower after the Closing Date to incur any Indebtedness in connection with the acquisition of such Subsidiary by the Borrower (but any such Subsidiary may continue to have outstanding after the consummation of such acquisition any Indebtedness previously incurred by such Subsidiary); or (ii) any of its Subsidiaries, whether now owned or hereafter created or acquired, to incur any Indebtedness if the aggregate Indebtedness of all of the Borrower's Subsidiaries (excluding Indebtedness permitted under clause (i)) would, giving effect to the Indebtedness proposed to be incurred, exceed 7-1/2% of Consolidated Tangible Assets.

7.11 RESTRICTIONS ON SUBSIDIARY DIVIDENDS.

The Borrower will not permit any of its Subsidiaries to enter into any agreement prohibiting or restricting the declaration or payment of cash dividends or other payments by such Subsidiary in respect of Securities of such Subsidiaries to, or the making of loans, advances to, or other Investments by such Subsidiary in, the Borrower.

7.12 INDEPENDENCE OF COVENANTS.

All covenants hereunder shall be given independent effect so that if a particular action or condition is not permitted by any of such covenants, the fact that it would be permitted by an exception to, or be otherwise within the limitations of, another covenant shall not avoid the occurrence of an Event of Default or Default if such action is taken or condition exists.

ARTICLE VIII

EVENTS OF DEFAULT

8.1 EVENTS OF DEFAULT.

If any of the following conditions or events ("Events of Default") shall occur:

(a) Failure to Make Payments When Due. Failure of the Borrower to make any payment or prepayment of principal when due hereunder, whether at stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise; or failure of the Borrower to pay any interest, fees or other amounts due under this Loan Agreement within five (5) days after the date when due hereunder; or

(b) Default in Other Agreements. Failure of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to pay, or any default in the payment of, any principal or interest on any Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness evidenced by the Notes) or in the payment of any Contingent Obligation, in either case where the aggregate Indebtedness or Contingent Obligation exceeds \$1,000,000, beyond any period of grace provided; or any breach or default with respect to any evidence of any Indebtedness or Contingent Obligation (other than the Indebtedness evidenced by the Notes) or of any loan agreement, mortgage, indenture or other agreement relating thereto where the aggregate principal amount of such Indebtedness or Contingent Obligation then outstanding exceeds \$1,000,000, beyond any period of grace provided, if the effect of such failure, default or breach is to cause, or to permit the holder or holders of that Indebtedness or Contingent Obligation (or a trustee on behalf of such holder or holders) to cause, that Indebtedness or Contingent Obligation to become or be declared due prior to its stated maturity (upon the giving or receiving of notice, lapse of time, both, or otherwise); or

(c) Breach of Certain Covenants. Failure of the Borrower to perform or comply with any term or condition contained in Sections 6.2, 7.4, 7.5 or 7.6 of this Loan Agreement; or

(d) Warranty. Any of the Borrower's representations or warranties made herein or in any statement or certificate at any time given by or on behalf of the Borrower in writing pursuant hereto or in connection herewith shall be false in any material respect on the date as of which made; or

(e) Other Defaults under this Loan Agreement. The Borrower shall default in the performance of or compliance with any provision contained in this Loan Agreement other than those referred to above in Sections 8(a), (c) or (d) and such default shall not have been remedied or waived within fifteen (15) days after receipt of notice from the Agent or any Bank of such default, in the case of Sections 7.1-7.3 or 7.7-7.11, or within thirty (30) days after receipt of notice from the Agent or any Bank of such default, in the case of any other provision contained in this Loan Agreement; or

(f) Involuntary Bankruptcy; Appointment of Receiver, etc.

(i) A decree or order for relief in respect of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall have been entered in an involuntary case under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law now or hereafter in effect, which decree or order is not stayed; or

(ii) an involuntary case is commenced against the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law now or hereafter in effect; or a decree or order of a court having jurisdiction in the premises for the appointment of a receiver, liquidator, sequestrator, trustee, custodian or other officer having similar powers over the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, or over all or a substantial part of its property, shall have been entered; or the involuntary appointment of an interim receiver, trustee or other custodian of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries for all or a substantial part of its property; or the issuance of a warrant of attachment, execution or similar process against any substantial part of the property of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, and the continuance of any such events described in this clause (ii) for 60 consecutive days unless dismissed, bonded or discharged; or

(g) Voluntary Bankruptcy: Appointment of Receiver, etc. The Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall have an order for relief entered with respect to it or commence a voluntary case under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law now or hereafter in effect, or shall consent to the entry of an order for relief in an involuntary case, or to the conversion to an involuntary case, under any such law, or shall consent to the appointment of or taking possession by a receiver, trustee or other custodian for all or a substantial part of its property; the making by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of any assignment for the benefit of creditors; or the inability or failure of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, or the admission by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in writing of its inability to pay its debts as such debts become due; or the Board of Directors of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (or any committee thereof) adopts any resolution or otherwise authorizes action to approve any of the foregoing; or

(h) Judgments and Attachments. Any money judgment, writ or warrant of attachment or similar process involving in any case an amount in excess of \$2,000,000 or any series of money judgments, writs or warrants of attachment or similar processes involving in the aggregate an amount in excess of \$2,000,000 shall be entered or filed against the Borrower or its Subsidiaries or any of their respective assets and shall remain undischarged, unvacated, unbonded or unstayed for a period of forty-five (45) days or in any event later than five (5) days prior to the date of any proposed sale under any such judgment, writ or warrant of attachment or similar process; or

(i) Condemnations and Seizures. Any court, government or governmental agency shall condemn, seize or otherwise appropriate, or take custody or control of all or any portion of the property of the Borrower or any Subsidiary constituting a substantial portion of the consolidated total assets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries; or

(j) Dissolution. Any order, judgment or decree shall be entered against the Borrower decreeing the dissolution or split up of the Borrower and such order shall remain undischarged or unstayed for a period in excess of thirty (30) days; or

(k) Unfunded ERISA Liabilities.

(i) Any Pension Plan maintained by the Borrower or any of its ERISA Affiliates shall be terminated within the meaning of Title IV of ERISA,

(ii) a trustee shall be appointed by an appropriate United States district court to administer any Pension Plan,

(iii) the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation (or any successor thereto) shall institute proceedings to terminate any Pension Plan, or

(iv) the Borrower or any of its ERISA Affiliates shall withdraw (under Section 4063 of ERISA) from a Pension Plan, if, as of the date thereof or any subsequent date, the sum of each of the Borrower's and its ERISA Affiliates' various liabilities (such liabilities to include, without limitation, any liability to the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation (or any successor thereto) or to any other party under Sections 4062, 4063 or 4064 of ERISA or any other provision of law) resulting from or otherwise associated with such events listed in clauses (i) through (iv) above exceeds \$1,000,000, exclusive of any withdrawal liability incurred by the Grief Companies division of the Borrower to the Amalgamated Pension Fund, a Multiemployer Plan; or

(1) Change of Control. There shall occur a Change of Control;

then, in any such event, and at any time thereafter, the Agent shall, upon the written direction of the Majority Banks, or may with the consent of the Majority Banks, by written notice to the Borrower take any of the following actions:

> (i) Termination of Commitments. Declare the Banks' obligations to make Loans and the Letter of Credit Banks' obligations to issue Letters of Credit to be terminated whereupon the Banks' Commitments shall be immediately terminated and any commissions or fees relating to the Commitments shall thereupon become immediately due and payable without further notice of any kind;

(ii) Acceleration of Loans. Declare the unpaid principal of and any accrued interest in respect of all the Notes to be due whereupon the same shall be immediately due and payable without presentment, demand, protest or other notice of any kind, all of which are hereby waived by the Borrower;

(iii) Enforcement of Rights. Enforce any and all rights and interests created and existing under the Loan Documents or applicable law and all rights of set-off;

(iv) Cash Collateral. Direct the Borrower to pay (and the Borrower agrees that upon receipt of such notice, or upon the occurrence of an Event of Default under Section 8.1(f) or (g)), it will immediately without notice pay to the Agent an amount equal to the then outstanding Letter of Credit Obligations which at the option of the Borrower will either be used to prepay such outstanding Letter of Credit Obligations or paid to the Agent to be held in a cash collateral account in the name of the Agent and under the dominion and control of the Agent as additional security for the reimbursement obligations which may thereafter arise on account of subsequent drawings or payments under Letters of Credit still outstanding;

provided, however, that, notwithstanding the foregoing, if an Event of Default specified in Section 8.1(f) or (g) shall occur, then the Banks' Commitments shall automatically terminate and the Notes and the Loans shall immediately become due and payable without the giving of any notice or other action by the Agent or the Banks.

ARTICLE IX

AGENT

9.1 APPOINTMENT AND AUTHORIZATION OF AGENT.

(a) Each Bank hereby irrevocably (subject to Section 9.9) appoints, designates and authorizes the Agent to take such action on its behalf under the provisions of this Loan Agreement and each other Loan Document and to exercise such powers and perform such duties as are expressly delegated to it by the terms of this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary contained elsewhere herein or in any other Loan Document, the Agent shall not have any duties or responsibilities, except those expressly set forth herein, nor shall the Agent have or be deemed to have any fiduciary relationship with any Bank or participant, and no implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or liabilities shall be read into this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document or otherwise exist against the Agent. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing sentence, the use of the term "agent" herein and in the other Loan Documents with reference to the Agent is not intended to connote any fiduciary or other implied (or express) obligations arising under agency doctrine of any applicable law. Instead, such term is used merely as a matter of market custom, and is intended to create or reflect only an administrative relationship between independent contracting parties.

(b) Each Letter of Credit Bank shall act on behalf of such Letter of Credit with respect to any Letters of Credit issued by it and the documents associated therewith until such time (and except for so long) as the Agent may agree at the request of the Majority Banks to act for the applicable Letter of Credit Bank with respect thereto; provided, however, that each Letter of Credit Bank shall have all of the benefits and immunities (i) provided to the Agent in this Article IX with respect to any acts taken or omissions suffered by such Letter of Credit Bank in connection with any Letters of Credit issued by it or proposed to be issued by it and the application and agreements for letters of credit pertaining to the Letters of Credit as fully as if the term "Agent" as used in this Article IX included the Letter of Credit Bank with respect to such acts or omissions, and (ii) as additionally provided herein with respect to each Letter of Credit Bank.

9.2 DELEGATION OF DUTIES.

The Agent may execute any of its duties under this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document by or through agents, employees or attorneys-in-fact and shall be entitled to advice of counsel and other consultants or experts concerning all matters pertaining to such duties. The Agent shall not be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any agent or attorney-in-fact that it selects in the absence of gross negligence or willful misconduct.

9.3 LIABILITY OF AGENT.

No Agent-Related Person shall (a) be liable for any action taken or omitted to be taken by it under or in connection with this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby (except for its own gross negligence or willful misconduct in connection with its duties expressly set forth herein or therein), or (b) be responsible in any manner to any Bank or participant for any recital, statement, representation or warranty made by the Borrower or any officer thereof, contained herein or in any other Loan Document, or in any certificate, report, statement or other document referred to or provided for in, or received by the Agent under or in connection with, this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document, or the validity, effectiveness, genuineness, enforceability or sufficiency of this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document, or for any failure of the Borrower or any other party to any Loan Document to perform its obligations hereunder or thereunder. No Agent-Related Person shall be under any obligation to any Bank or participant to ascertain or to inquire as to the observance or performance of any of the agreements contained in, or conditions of, this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document, or to inspect the properties, books or records of the Borrower or any Affiliate thereof.

9.4 RELIANCE BY AGENT.

The Agent shall be entitled to rely, and shall be (a) fully protected in relying, upon any writing, communication, signature, resolution, representation, notice, consent, certificate, affidavit, letter, telegram, facsimile, telex or telephone message, statement or other document or conversation believed by it to be genuine and correct and to have been signed, sent or made by the proper Person or Persons, and upon advice and statements of legal counsel (including counsel to the Borrower), independent accountants and other experts selected by the Agent. The Agent shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action under any Loan Document unless it shall first receive such advice or concurrence of the Majority Banks as it deems appropriate and, if it so requests, it shall first be indemnified to its satisfaction by the Banks against any and all liability and expense which may be incurred by it by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action. The Agent shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or in refraining from acting, under this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document in accordance with a request or consent of the Majority Banks or all the Banks, if required hereunder, and such request and any action taken or failure to act pursuant thereto shall be binding upon all the Banks and participants. Where this Loan Agreement expressly permits or prohibits an action unless the Majority Banks otherwise determine, the Agent shall, and in all other instances, the Agent may, but shall not be required to, initiate any solicitation for the consent or a vote of the Banks.

(b) For purposes of determining compliance with the conditions specified in Section 4.1, each Bank that has signed this Loan Agreement shall be deemed to have consented to, approved or accepted or to be satisfied with, each document or other matter either sent by the Agent to such Bank for consent, approval, acceptance or satisfaction, or required thereunder to be consented to or approved by or acceptable or satisfactory to a Bank.

9.5 NOTICE OF DEFAULT.

The Agent shall not be deemed to have knowledge or notice of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default, except with respect to defaults in the payment of principal, interest and fees required to be paid to the Agent for the account of the Banks, unless the Agent shall have received written notice from a Bank or the Borrower referring to this Loan Agreement, describing such Default or Event of Default and stating that such notice is a "notice of default." The Agent will notify the Banks of its receipt of any such notice. The Agent shall take such action with respect to such Default or Event of Default as may be directed by the Majority Banks in accordance with Article VIII; provided, however, that unless and until the Agent has received any such direction, the Agent may (but shall not be obligated to) take such action, or refrain from taking such action, with respect to such Default or Event of Default as it shall deem advisable or in the best interest of the Banks.

9.6 CREDIT DECISION; DISCLOSURE OF INFORMATION BY AGENT.

Each Bank acknowledges that no Agent-Related Person has made any representation or warranty to it, and that no act by the Agent hereinafter taken, including any consent to and acceptance of any assignment or review of the affairs of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries or any Affiliate thereof, shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by any Agent-Related Person to any Bank as to any matter, including whether Agent-Related Persons have disclosed material information in their possession. Each Bank represents to the Agent that it has, independently and without reliance upon any Agent-Related Person and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own appraisal of and investigation into the business, prospects, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, and all applicable bank or other regulatory laws relating to the transactions contemplated hereby, and made its own decision to enter into this Loan Agreement and to extend credit to the Borrower hereunder. Each Bank also represents that it will, independently and without reliance upon any Agent-Related Person and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit analysis, appraisals and decisions in taking or not taking action under this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and to make such investigations as it deems necessary to inform itself as to the business, prospects, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Borrower. Except for notices, reports and other documents expressly required to be furnished to the Banks by the Agent herein, the Agent shall not have any duty or responsibility to provide any Bank with any credit or other information concerning the business, prospects, operations, property, financial and other condition or creditworthiness of any of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries which may come into the possession of any Agent-Related Person.

9.7 INDEMNIFICATION OF AGENT.

Whether or not the transactions contemplated hereby are consummated, the Banks shall indemnify upon demand each Agent-Related Person (to the extent not reimbursed by or on behalf

of the Borrower and without limiting the obligation of the Borrower to do so), pro rata, and hold harmless each Agent-Related Person from and against any and all Indemnified Liabilities incurred by it; provided, however, that no Bank shall be liable for the payment to any Agent-Related Person of any portion of such Indemnified Liabilities resulting from such Agent-Related Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct; provided, however, that no action taken in accordance with the directions of the Majority Banks shall be deemed to constitute gross negligence or willful misconduct for purposes of this Section. Without limitation of the foregoing, each Bank shall reimburse the Agent upon demand for its ratable share of any costs or out-of-pocket expenses (including reasonable fees and costs of counsel) incurred by the Agent in connection with the preparation, execution, delivery, administration, modification, amendment or enforcement (whether through negotiations, legal proceedings or otherwise) of, or legal advice in respect of rights or responsibilities under, this Loan Agreement, any other Loan Document, or any document contemplated by or referred to herein or therein, to the extent that the Agent is not reimbursed for such expenses by or on behalf of the Borrower. The undertaking in this Section shall survive termination of the Commitments, the payment of all obligations hereunder and the resignation or replacement of the Agent.

9.8 AGENT IN ITS INDIVIDUAL CAPACITY.

Bank of America and its Affiliates may make loans to, issue letters of credit for the account of, accept deposits from, acquire equity interests in and generally engage in any kind of banking, trust, financial advisory, underwriting or other business with the Borrower and its respective Affiliates as though Bank of America were not the Agent or a Letter of Credit Bank hereunder and without notice to or consent of the Banks. The Banks acknowledge that, pursuant to such activities, Bank of America or its Affiliates may receive information regarding the Borrower or its Affiliates (including information that may be subject to confidentiality obligations in favor of the Borrower or such Affiliate) and acknowledge that the Agent shall be under no obligation to provide such information to them. With respect to its Loans, Bank of America shall have the same rights and powers under this Loan Agreement as any other Bank and may exercise such rights and powers as though it were not the Agent or a Letter of Credit Bank, and the terms "Bank" and "Banks" include Bank of America in its individual capacity.

9.9 SUCCESSOR AGENT.

The Agent may resign as Agent upon 30 days' notice to the Banks. If the Agent resigns under this Loan Agreement, the Majority Banks shall appoint from among the Banks a successor Agent for the Banks which successor Agent shall be consented to by the Borrower at all times other than during the existence of a Default or an Event of Default (which consent of the Borrower shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed). If no successor Agent is appointed prior to the effective date of the resignation of the Agent, the Agent may appoint, after consulting with the Banks and the Borrower, a successor Agent from among the Banks. Upon the acceptance of its appointment as successor Agent hereunder, such successor Agent shall succeed to all the rights, powers and duties of the retiring Agent and the term "Agent" shall mean such successor Agent and the terminated. After any retiring Agent's resignation hereunder as Agent, the provisions of this

Article 9 and Sections 10.5 and 10.16 shall inure to its benefit as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was Agent under this Loan Agreement. If no successor Agent has accepted appointment as Agent by the date which is 30 days following a retiring Agent's notice of resignation, the retiring Agent's resignation shall nevertheless thereupon become effective and the Banks shall perform all of the duties of the Agent hereunder until such time, if any, as the Majority Banks appoint a successor agent as provided for above.

ARTICLE X

MISCELLANEOUS

10.1 NOTICES.

Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all notices and other communications shall have been duly given and shall be effective (a) when delivered, (b) when transmitted via telecopy (or other facsimile device) to the number set out below, (c) the day following the day on which the same has been delivered prepaid to a reputable national overnight air courier service, or (d) the third Business Day following the day on which the same is sent by certified or registered mail, postage prepaid, in each case to the respective parties at the address set forth on Exhibit 10.1 hereto, or at such other address as such party may specify by written notice to the other parties hereto.

10.2 RIGHT OF SET-OFF.

In addition to any rights now or hereafter granted under applicable law or otherwise, and not by way of limitation of any such rights, upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, each Bank is authorized at any time and from time to time, without presentment, demand, protest or other notice of any kind (all of which rights being hereby expressly waived), to set-off and to appropriate and apply any and all deposits (general or special) and any other indebtedness at any time held or owing by such Bank (including, without limitation, branches, agencies or Affiliates of such Bank wherever located) to or for the credit or the account of the Borrower against obligations and liabilities of the Borrower to such Bank hereunder, under the Notes, the other Loan Documents or otherwise, irrespective of whether such Bank shall have made any demand hereunder and although such obligations, liabilities or claims, or any of them, may be contingent or unmatured, and any such set-off shall be deemed to have been made immediately upon the occurrence of an Event of Default even though such charge is made or entered on the books of such Bank subsequent thereto. The Borrower hereby agrees that any Person purchasing a participation in the Loans and Commitments hereunder pursuant to Section 10.3(c) may exercise all rights of set-off with respect to its participation interest as fully as if such Person were a Bank hereunder.

10.3 SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS.

(a) The provisions of this Loan Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby, except that the Borrower may not assign or otherwise transfer any of its rights or obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of each Bank (and any attempted assignment or transfer by the Borrower without such consent shall be null and void). Nothing in this Loan Agreement, expressed or implied, shall be construed to confer upon any Person (other than the parties hereto, their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby and, to the extent expressly contemplated hereby, the Indemnitees) any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or by reason of this Loan Agreement.

(b) Any Bank may assign to one or more Eligible Assignees all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents (including all or a portion of its Commitment and the Loans (including for purposes of this subsection (b), participations in Letter of Credit Obligations) at the time owing to it); provided that (i) except in the case of an assignment of the entire remaining amount of the assigning Bank's Commitment and the Loans at the time owing to it or in the case of an assignment to a Bank or an Affiliate of a Bank with respect to a Bank, the aggregate amount of the Commitment (which for this purpose includes Loans outstanding thereunder) subject to each such assignment, determined as of the date the Assignment and Acceptance with respect to such assignment is delivered to the Agent, shall not be less than \$5,000,000 unless each of the Agent and, so long as no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, the Borrower otherwise consents (each such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed), (ii) each partial assignment shall be made as an assignment of a proportionate part of all the assigning Bank's rights and obligations under this Loan Agreement with respect to the Loans or the Commitment assigned, and (iii) the parties to each assignment shall execute and deliver to the Agent an Assignment and Acceptance, substantially in the form of Exhibit 10.3, together with a processing and recordation fee of \$3,500. Subject to acceptance and recording thereof by the Agent pursuant to subsection (c) of this Section, from and after the effective date specified in each Assignment and Acceptance, the Eligible Assignee thereunder shall be a party hereto and, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Acceptance, have the rights and obligations of a Bank under this Loan Agreement, and the assigning Bank thereunder shall, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Acceptance, be released from its obligations under this Loan Agreement (and, in the case of an Assignment and Acceptance covering all of the assigning Bank's rights and obligations under this Loan Agreement, such Bank shall cease to be a party hereto but shall continue to be entitled to the benefits of Sections 10.5, 10.14 and 10.16). Upon request, the Borrower (at its expense) shall execute and deliver new or replacement Notes to the assigning Bank and the assignee Bank. Any assignment or transfer by a Bank of rights or obligations under this Loan Agreement that does not comply with this subsection shall be treated for purposes of this Loan Agreement as a sale by such Bank of a participation in such rights and obligations in accordance with subsection (d) of this Section.

(c) The Agent, acting solely for this purpose as an agent of the Borrower, shall maintain at its office in San Francisco, California a copy of each Assignment and Acceptance delivered to it and a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Banks, and the Commitments of, and principal amount of the Loans and Letter of Credit Obligations owing to, each Bank pursuant to the terms hereof from time to time (the "Register"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive, and the Borrower, the Agent and the Banks may treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as a Bank hereunder for all purposes of this Loan Agreement, notwithstanding notice to the contrary. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower and any Bank, at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice.

Any Bank may, without the consent of, or notice to, (d) the Borrower or the Agent, sell participations to one or more banks or other entities (a "Participant") in all or a portion of such Bank's rights and/or obligations under this Loan Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitment and/or the Loans (including such Bank's participations in Letter of Credit Obligations) owing to it); provided that (i) such Bank's obligations under this Loan Agreement shall remain unchanged, (ii) such Bank shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for the performance of such obligations and (iii) the Borrower, the Agent and the other Banks shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Bank in connection with such Bank's rights and obligations under this Loan Agreement. Any agreement or instrument pursuant to which a Bank sells such a participation shall provide that such Bank shall retain the sole right to enforce this Loan Agreement and to approve any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of this Loan Agreement; provided that such agreement or instrument may provide that such Bank will not, without the consent of the Participant, agree to any amendment, waiver or other modification that would (i) postpone any date upon which any payment of money is scheduled to be paid to such Participant or, (ii) reduce the principal, interest, fees or other amounts payable to such Participant. Subject to Subsection (e) of this Section, the Borrower agrees that each Participant shall be entitled to the benefits of Sections 3.4, 3.5, 3.6 and 3.7 to the same extent as if it were a Bank and had acquired its interest by assignment pursuant to subsection (b) of this Section. To the extent permitted by law, each Participant also shall be entitled to the benefits of Section 10.2 as though it were a Bank, provided such Participant agrees to be subject to Section 10.15 as though it were a Bank.

(e) A Participant shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment under Section 3.4, 3.5 or 3.7 than the applicable Bank would have been entitled to receive with respect to the participation sold to such Participant, unless the sale of the participation to such Participant is made with the Borrower's prior written consent. A Participant that is a foreign person as described in Section 3.7 shall not be entitled to the benefits of Section 3.7 unless the Borrower is notified of the participation sold to such Participant agrees, for the benefit of the Borrower, to comply with Section 3.7 as though it were a Bank. (f) Any Bank may at any time pledge or assign a security interest in all or any portion of its rights under this Loan Agreement (including under its Notes, if any) to secure obligations of such Bank, including any pledge or assignment to secure obligations to a Federal Reserve Bank; provided that no such pledge or assignment shall release a Bank from any of its obligations hereunder or substitute any such pledgee or assignee for such Bank as a party hereto.

(g) If the consent of the Borrower to an assignment or to an Eligible Assignee is required hereunder (including a consent to an assignment which does not meet the minimum assignment threshold specified in clause (i) of the proviso to the first sentence of Section 10.3(b), the Borrower shall be deemed to have given its consent five Business Days after the date notice thereof has been delivered by the assigning Bank (through the Agent) unless such consent is expressly refused by the Borrower prior to such fifth Business Day.

(h) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, if at any time a Bank assigns all of its Commitment and Loans pursuant to subsection (b) above, such Bank may, upon 90 days' notice to the Borrower and the Banks, resign as a Letter of Credit Bank; provided, however, that in the event that such Letter of Credit Bank seeking resignation is the sole Letter of Credit Bank at such time, such resignation shall only become effective upon acceptance by another Bank to act as a successor Letter of Credit Bank hereunder. Each Letter of Credit Bank shall retain all the rights and obligations of a Letter of Credit Bank hereunder with respect to all Letters of Credit outstanding as of the effective date of its resignation as a Letter of Credit Bank and all Letter of Credit Obligations with respect thereto (including the right to require the Banks to make Prime Rate Loans or fund participations in Letters of Credit pursuant to Section 2.6).

10.4 NO WAIVER; REMEDIES CUMULATIVE.

No failure or delay on the part of the Agent or any Bank in exercising any right, power or privilege hereunder or under any other Loan Document and no course of dealing between the Borrower and the Agent or any Bank shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege hereunder or under any other Loan Document preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege hereunder or thereunder. The rights and remedies provided herein are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights or remedies which the Agent or any Bank would otherwise have. No notice to or demand on the Borrower in any case shall entitle the Borrower to any other or further notice or demand in similar or other circumstances or constitute a waiver of the rights of the Agent or the Banks to any other or further action in any circumstances without notice or demand.

10.5 PAYMENT OF EXPENSES, ETC.

The Borrower agrees to: (a) pay all reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses of the Agent in connection with the syndication of this Loan Agreement, the due diligence associated with this transaction and the negotiation, preparation, execution and delivery and administration of this Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents and the documents and instruments referred to therein (including, without limitation, the reasonable fees and expenses of special counsel to the Agent) and any amendment, waiver or consent relating hereto and thereto, including, but not limited to, any such amendments, waivers or consents resulting from or related to any work-out, renegotiation or restructure relating to the performance by the Borrower under this Loan Agreement and of the Banks in connection with enforcement of the Loan Documents and the documents and instruments referred to therein (including, without limitation, the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel for the Agent and each of the Banks); (b) pay and hold each of the Banks harmless from and against any and all present and future stamp, recording and other similar taxes with respect to the foregoing matters and save each of the Banks harmless from and against any and all liabilities with respect to or resulting from any delay or omission (other than to the extent attributable to such Bank) to pay such taxes; and (c) indemnify each Bank, its officers, directors, employees, representatives and agents from and hold each of them harmless against any and all losses, liabilities, claims, damages or expenses incurred by any of them as a result of, or arising out of, or in any way related to, or by reason of, any investigation, litigation or other proceeding (whether or not any Bank is a party thereto) related to the entering into and/or performance of any Loan Document or the use of proceeds of any Loans hereunder or the consummation of any other transactions contemplated in any Loan Document, including, without limitation, the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel incurred in connection with any such investigation, litigation or other proceeding (but excluding any such losses, liabilities, claims, damages or expenses to the extent incurred by reason of gross negligence or willful misconduct on the part of the Person to be indemnified).

10.6 AMENDMENTS, WAIVERS AND CONSENTS.

Neither this Loan Agreement nor any other Loan Document nor any of the terms hereof or thereof may be amended, changed, waived, discharged or terminated unless such amendment, change, waiver, discharge or termination is in writing signed by the Majority Banks and the Borrower, provided that no such amendment, change, waiver, discharge or termination shall, without the consent of each Bank, (a) extend the scheduled maturities (including the final maturity and any mandatory prepayments) of any Loan or any portion thereof, or reduce the rate or extend the time of payment of interest thereon or fees hereunder or reduce the principal amount thereof, or increase the Commitment of any Bank over the amount thereof then in effect, (b) amend, modify or waive any provision of this Section, (c) reduce any percentage specified in, or otherwise modify, the Borrower of any of its rights and obligations under (or in respect of) this Loan Agreement or (e) modify the definition of "Termination Date". No provision of Article IX may be amended without the consent of the Agent.

10.7 COUNTERPARTS.

This Loan Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered shall be an original, but all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument. It shall not be necessary in making proof of this Loan Agreement to produce or account for more than one such counterpart.

10.8 HEADINGS.

The headings of the sections and subsections hereof are provided for convenience only and shall not in any way affect the meaning or construction of any provision of this Loan Agreement.

10.9 SURVIVAL.

All indemnities set forth herein, including, without limitation, in Section 3.4, 10.5 or 10.16, shall survive the execution and delivery of this Loan Agreement, the making of the Loans, the repayment of the Loans and other obligations of the Borrower hereunder and the termination of the Commitment hereunder.

10.10 CALCULATIONS; COMPUTATIONS.

(a) The financial statements furnished to the Banks pursuant hereto shall be made and prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles applied on a consistent basis for the periods involved.

(b) All computations of interest and fees hereunder shall, unless otherwise noted, be made on the basis of actual number of days elapsed over a year of 360 days.

(c) In the event any payment of principal, interest, fees or other amount is due on a day which is not a Business Day, the payment shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day together with, in the case of a payment of principal, interest thereon to the date of payment (except in the case of Eurodollar Loans, if the next succeeding Business Day is in a different calendar month, then on the next preceding Business Day).

10.11 GOVERNING LAW; SUBMISSION TO JURISDICTION; VENUE.

THIS LOAN AGREEMENT AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS AND (a) THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES HEREUNDER AND THEREUNDER SHALL BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF TENNESSEE. Any legal action or proceeding with respect to this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document may be brought in the courts of the State of Tennessee in Davidson County, or of the United States for the Middle District of Tennessee, and, by execution and delivery of this Loan Agreement, the Borrower hereby irrevocably accepts for itself and in respect of its property, generally and unconditionally, the jurisdiction of such courts. The Borrower further irrevocably consents to the service of process out of any of the aforementioned courts in any such action or proceeding by the mailing of copies thereof by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the Borrower at its address for notices set forth beneath its signature, such service to become effective 30 days after such mailing. Nothing herein shall affect the right of the Banks to serve process in any other manner permitted by $la\bar{\textbf{w}}$ or to commence legal proceedings or to otherwise proceed against the Borrower in any other jurisdiction.

(b) The Borrower hereby irrevocably waives any objection which it may now or hereafter have to the laying of venue of any of the aforesaid actions or proceedings arising out of or in connection with this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document brought in the courts referred to in subsection (a) hereof and hereby further irrevocably waives and agrees not to plead or claim in any such court that any such action or proceeding brought in any such court has been brought in an inconvenient forum.

(c) THE BORROWER AND EACH BANK HEREBY IRREVOCABLY WAIVE TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR COUNTERCLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS LOAN AGREEMENT, ANY OF THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY.

10.12 SEVERABILITY.

If any provision of any of the Loan Documents is determined to be illegal, invalid or unenforceable, such provision shall be fully severable and the remaining provisions shall remain in full force and effect and shall be construed without giving effect to the illegal, invalid or unenforceable provisions.

10.13 ENTIRETY.

This Loan Agreement together with the other Loan Documents represent the entire agreement of the parties hereto and thereto, and supersede all prior agreements and understandings, oral or written, if any, including any commitment letters or correspondence relating to the Loan Documents or the transactions contemplated herein and therein.

10.14 SURVIVAL.

All representations and warranties made by the Borrower herein shall survive delivery of the Notes and the making of the Loans and the issuance of the Letters of Credit hereunder.

10.15 PRO RATA, SHARING.

Each Bank agrees that, if it should receive any amount hereunder (whether voluntary payment, by realization upon security, by the exercise of the right of setoff or banker's lien, by counterclaim or cross action, by the enforcement of any right under the Loan Documents or otherwise) which is applicable to the payment of the principal of, or interest or fees on, the Loans or the reimbursement obligations of the Borrower in connection with Letters of Credit, of a sum which with respect to the related sum or sums received by the other Banks is in a greater proportion than the total of such obligation than owned and due to such Bank bears to the total of such obligation prior to such receipt, then such Bank receiving such excess payment shall purchase for cash without recourse or warranty from the other Banks an interest in the obligations of the Borrower to such Banks in such amount as will result in a proportional participation by all of the Banks in such amount, provided that if all or any portion of such excess amount is thereafter recovered from such Bank, such purchase shall be rescinded and the purchase price restored to the extent of such recovery, but without interest.

10.16 INDEMNITY.

Whether or not the transactions contemplated hereby are consummated, the Borrower agrees to indemnify, save and hold harmless each Agent-Related Person, each Bank and their respective Affiliates, directors, officers, employees, counsel, agents and attorneys-in-fact (collectively the "Indemnitees") from and against: (a) any and all claims, demands, actions or causes of action that are asserted against any Indemnitee by any Person (other than the Agent or any Bank) relating directly or indirectly to a claim, demand, action or cause of action that such Person asserts or may assert against the Borrower, any Affiliate of the Borrower or any of its respective officers or directors; (b) any and all claims, demands, actions or causes of action that may at any time (including at any time following repayment of the Obligations and the resignation or removal of the Agent or the replacement of any Bank) be asserted or imposed against any Indemnitee, arising out of or relating to, the Loan Documents, any predecessor Loan Documents, the Commitments, the use or contemplated use of the proceeds of any Loan or Letter of Credit, or the relationship of the Borrower, the Agent and the Banks under this Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document; (c) any administrative or investigative proceeding by any governmental authority arising out of or related to a claim, demand, action or cause of action described in subsection (a) or (b) above; and (d) any and all liabilities (including liabilities under indemnities), losses, costs or expenses (including reasonable fees and costs of counsel) that any Indemnitee suffers or incurs as a result of the assertion of any foregoing claim, demand, action, cause of action or proceeding, or as a result of the preparation of any defense in connection with any foregoing claim, demand, action, cause of action or proceeding, in all cases, whether or not arising out of the negligence of an Indemnitee, and whether or not an Indemnitee is a party to such claim, demand, action, cause of action or proceeding (all the foregoing, collectively, the "Indemnified Liabilities"); provided that no Indemnitee shall be entitled to indemnification for any claim caused by its own gross negligence or willful misconduct or for any loss asserted against it by another Indemnitee. The agreements in this Section shall survive the termination of the Commitments and repayment of all the other Obligations.

10.17 CONFIDENTIALITY.

Each of the Agent and the Banks agrees to maintain the confidentiality of the Information (as defined below), except that Information may be disclosed (a) to its and its Affiliates' directors, officers, employees and agents, including accountants, legal counsel and other advisors (it being understood that the Persons to whom such disclosure is made will be informed of the confidential nature of such Information and instructed to keep such Information confidential); (b) to the extent requested by any regulatory authority; (c) to the extent required by applicable laws or regulations or by any subpoena or similar legal process; (d) to any other party to this Loan Agreement; (e) in connection with the exercise of any remedies hereunder or any suit, action or proceeding relating to this Loan Agreement, the other Loan Documents or the

enforcement of rights hereunder or thereunder; (f) subject to an agreement containing provisions substantially the same as those of this Section or so long as such Person has agreed to be bound by the terms of this Section 10.17, to (i) any Eligible Assignee of or Participant in, or any prospective Eligible Assignee of or Participant in, any of its rights or obligations under this Loan Agreement or (ii) any direct or indirect contractual counterparty or prospective counterparty (or such contractual counterparty's or prospective counterparty's professional advisor) to any credit derivative transaction relating to obligations of the Borrower; (g) with the consent of the Borrower; (h) to the extent such Information (i) becomes publicly available other than as a result of a breach of this Section or (ii) becomes available to the Agent or any Bank on a nonconfidential basis from a source other than the Borrower; or (i) to the National Association of Insurance Commissioners or any other similar organization or any nationally recognized rating agency that requires access to information about a Bank's or its Affiliates' investment portfolio in connection with ratings issued with respect to such Bank or its Affiliates. For the purposes of this Section, "Information" means all information received from the Borrower relating to the Borrower or its business, other than any such information that is available to the Agent or any Bank on a nonconfidential basis prior to disclosure by the Borrower. Any Person required to maintain the confidentiality of Information as provided in this Section shall be considered to have complied with its obligation to do so if such Person has exercised the same degree of care to maintain the confidentiality of such Information as such Person would accord to its own confidential information.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties hereto has caused a counterpart of this Loan Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the date first above written.

BORROWER:

GENESCO INC.

By /s/Matthew N. Johnson

Title Treasurer

BANKS:		AMERICA, N.A. Jally as a Bank and as Agent
	Ву	/s/Timothy H. Spanos

Title Managing Director

FIFTH THIRD NATIONAL BANK

By /s/Megan S. Heisel

Title Corporate Banking Officer

FLEET NATIONAL BANK

By /s/Thomas J. Bullard Title Director THE CHASE MANHATTAN BANK

By /s/Craig G. Transue

Title Relationship Manager

BANK ONE, NA

By /s/Catherine A. Muszynski

Title Vice President

Committed Amounts

	COMMITTED AMOUNT	COMMITMENT PERCENTAGE			
Bank of America, N.A. Fleet National Bank The Chase Manhattan Bank Bank One, N.A. Fifth Third Bank	\$20,000,000 \$17,500,000 \$15,000,000 \$15,000,000 \$ 7,500,000	26.7% 23.3% 20.0% 20.0% 10.0%			
Totals	\$75,000,000	100%			

PROMISSORY NOTE

July 16, 2001

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, GENESCO INC., a Tennessee corporation (the "Borrower"), promises to pay to the order of ________ (the "Bank") on or before the Termination Date to the office of the Bank in immediately available funds as provided in the Loan Agreement, the Committed Amount or, if less, the aggregate principal amount of all Loans, made by the Bank to the Borrower under the Loan Agreement, together with interest thereon at the rates and on the terms as provided in the Loan Agreement.

This Note is one of the "Notes" in the aggregate principal amount of \$75,000,000 and is issued pursuant to and entitled to the benefits of the Second Amended, Restated and Modified Loan Agreement dated as of the date hereof among the Borrower, the Banks identified therein and Bank of America, N.A., as Agent (the "Loan Agreement"). Capitalized terms used herein without definition shall have the meanings set forth in the Loan Agreement.

All payments of principal and interest in respect of this Note shall be made in lawful money of the United States of America in same day funds at the office of the Agent set forth in the Loan Agreement, or at such other place as shall be designed in writing for such purpose in accordance with the terms of the Loan Agreement.

Until notified in writing of the transfer of this Note, the Borrower and the Agent shall be entitled to deem the Bank or such person who has been so identified by the transferor in writing to the Borrower and the Agent as the holder of this Note, as the owner and holder of this Note. Each of the Bank and any subsequent holder of this Note agrees that before disposing of this Note or any part hereof it will make a notation hereon of all principal payments previously made hereunder and of the date to which interest hereon has been paid; provided, that the failure to make a notation of any payment made on this Note shall not limit or otherwise affect the obligation of the Borrower hereunder with respect to payments of principal or interest on this Note.

The Loan Agreement and this Note shall be governed by, and shall be construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Tennessee except to the extent that the federal laws of the United States of America are applicable to the rates of interest chargeable by the Bank under the Loan Agreement and the matters set forth in the immediately preceding paragraph.

Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, the unpaid balance of the principal amount of this Note may become, or may be declared to be, due and payable in the manner, upon the conditions and with the effect provided in the Loan Agreement.

The terms of this Note are subject to amendment only in the manner provided in the Loan Agreement.

No reference herein to the Loan Agreement and no provision of this Note or the Loan Agreement shall alter or impair the obligation of the Borrower, which is absolute and unconditional, to pay the principal of and interest on this Note at the place, at the respective times, and in the currency herein prescribed.

The Borrower promises to pay all costs and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, incurred in the collection and enforcement of this Note or any appeal of a judgment rendered thereon. The Borrower and all endorsers of this Note hereby consent to renewals and extensions of time for the payment hereof at or after the maturity hereof, without notice, and hereby waive diligence, presentment, protest, demand and notice of every kind and, to the full extent permitted by law, the right to plead any statute of limitations as a defense to any demand hereunder. IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Borrower has caused this Note to be executed and delivered by its duly authorized officer, as of the day and year and the place first above written.

GENESCO	INC.	
By:		
Title:		

EXISTING LETTERS OF CREDIT

[see attached chart]

GENESCO INC. Standby Letters of Credit

Beneficiary	Open Date	Expiry Date	Curr	Open Amount	Outstanding Amount	Outstanding USD Equivalent	
BLECKMAN LOGISTICS BV	12/09/99	01/31/02	NLG	80,000.00	80,000.00	30,156.42	
TRAVELERS INDEMNITY COMPANY	01/17/96	01/16/02	USD	1,700,000.00	1,700,000.00	1,700,000.00	
520 MADISON VENTURE	01/01/99	01/31/02	USD	327,500.00	327,500.00	327,500.00	
MADISON TOWER ASSOCIATES LIMITED	05/31/96	07/31/02	USD	138,750.00	138,750.00	138,750.00	
EMPLOYERS REINSURANCE CORPORATION	07/31/96	07/31/02	USD	1,500,000.00	750,000.00	750,000.00	
MR. FRED FREUND	09/25/00	07/31/02	USD	1,000,000.00	1,000,000.00	1,000,000.00	
METROPOLITAN TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY	05/01/00	06/01/07	USD	85,795.68	85,795.68	85,795.68	
					Total	4,032,202.10	

GENESCO INC. Commercial Letters of Credit Outstanding

Beneficiary	Open Date	Expiry Date	Curr	Open Amount	Outstanding Amount	Outstanding USD Equivalent
CALZATURIFICO MARITAN S.P.A.	01/31/01	08/20/01	USD	810,344.40	236,390.40	236,390.40
SPEEDWELL AND CO., LTD.	02/23/01	09/03/01	USD	418,368.72	46,106.40	46,106.40
REGENT FAIR IND. LTD	04/06/01	07/06/01	USD	161,095.80	161,095.80	161,095.80
GLOBALAC DEVELOPMENT LTD.	04/06/01	07/23/01	USD	1,306,197.00	170,576.64	170,576.64
SPEEDWELL AND CO., LTD.	04/23/01	08/31/01	USD	133,648.20	71,903.40	71,903.40
EUROSPORT	04/11/01	09/25/01	EUR	350, 388.12	350,388.12	291,067.41
WEALTH PORT INT'L CORP.	12/22/00	07/26/01	USD	465,258.60	80,154.00	80,154.00
CLASSIC AND CASUAL S.A.	07/10/01	09/05/01	EUR	4,552.32	4,552.32	3,781.61
SPEEDWELL AND CO., LTD.	03/20/01	08/01/01	USD	216,200.04	53,344.44	53,344.44
WEALTH PORT INT'L CORP.	04/20/01	09/10/01	USD	343,949.40	343,949.40	343,949.40
GLOBALAC DEVELOPMENT LTD.	04/23/01	08/01/01	USD	1,318,110.60	805,647.96	805,647.96

Total 2,264,017.46

GENESCO INC. Letters of Credit Acceptances Outstanding

Beneficiary	Acceptance Date	Expiry Date	Curr	Outstanding USD Equivalent
FAIZAN SHOES PRIVATE LTD.	05/31/01	07/30/01	USD	22,880.64
MAXAMA TRADING CORPORATION	05/31/01	07/30/01	USD	56,886.00
SPEEDWELL AND CO., LTD.	05/14/01	07/13/01	USD	0.00 (matured)
SPEEDWELL AND CO., LTD.	06/09/01	08/08/01	USD	44,880.00
GLOBALAC DEVELOPMENT LTD.	06/16/01	07/16/01	USD	288,286.68
GLOBALAC DEVELOPMENT LTD.	06/22/01	07/23/01	USD	66,999.36
SPEEDWELL AND CO., LTD.	05/14/01	07/13/01	USD	0.00 (matured)
SPEEDWELL AND CO., LTD.	06/09/01	08/08/01	USD	7,296.00
SPEEDWELL AND CO., LTD.	06/02/01	08/01/01	USD	94,307.40
SPEEDWELL AND CO., LTD.	06/08/01	08/07/01	USD	34,776.00
GLOBAL DEVELOPMENT LTD.	06/22/01	07/23/01	USD	98,148.72
			Total	880,785.12
Grand Total: All L/Cs and Acceptances				7,177,004.68
Total: All L/Cs				6,296,219.56

87

FORM OF LEGAL OPINION [see attached] Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent, and each of the Banks party to the Loan Agreement referred to below c/o Bank of America, N.A. Agency Administrative Services 1850 Gateway Boulevard, 5th Floor Concord, California 94520-3281

Ladies and Gentlemen:

89

We have acted as special counsel to Genesco Inc., a Tennessee corporation (the "Borrower") in connection with the Second Amended, Restated and Modified Loan Agreement dated as of July 16, 2001, among the Borrower, the several Banks from time to time party thereto, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent (the "Administrative Agent") (the "Loan Agreement").

This opinion is being delivered pursuant to Section 4.1(c) of the Credit Agreement. Capitalized terms used herein but not otherwise defined herein shall have the respective meanings accorded such terms in the Loan Agreement.

In rendering this opinion, we have reviewed the documents:

1. The Certificate dated as of July 16, 2001, of ______ of Borrower as to certain factual the matters, a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit A (the "Officer's Certificate");

2. Certificate dated as of July 16, 2001, of the Secretary of Borrower as to the Borrower's By-laws and the incumbency and signature of certain officers of Borrower, a copy of which is attached as Exhibit B (the "Secretary's Certificate");

3. Certificates of the Secretary of State of the state of Tennessee dated July 2, 2001, relating to the existence and good standing of Borrower and certain Subsidiaries (the "Tennessee Certificates of Existence");

4. Certificates of the Secretary of State of the state of Tennessee, dated July 2, 2001, related to the incorporation of Borrower and certain subsidiaries (the "Tennessee Certificates of Incorporation");

5. Certificates of the Secretary of State of the state of Delaware dated June 29, 2001, relating to the existence and good standing of certain Subsidiaries (the "Delaware Certificates of Existence");

6. Certificates of the Secretary of State of the state of Delaware dated June 29, 2001, related to the incorporation of certain Subsidiaries (the "Delaware Certificates of Incorporation");

7. Resolutions of the Board of Directors of the Borrower;

- 8. The Loan Agreement; and
- 9. Each of the Notes;

The documents referenced in 1 through 7 above are collectively referred to herein as the "Certificates." The documents referenced in 8 and 9 above are collectively referred to herein as the "Loan Documents."

For the purpose of issuing this letter, we have assumed (i) the genuineness of all signatures on documents we have reviewed, other than those of Borrower, (ii) the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, (iii) the conformity to authentic original documents of all documents submitted to us as certified, conformed, or photostatic copies, and (iv) regarding documents executed by parties other than Borrower, we have assumed that the other parties have the due power and authority to execute, deliver and perform under such documents, the due execution of the same by such other parties and that such documents are the binding and enforceable obligations of such other parties. We have further relied upon the Certificates as to matters set forth therein.

Our opinions herein are limited to matters of Tennessee law and the federal laws of the United States of America.

Opinions stated to our knowledge reflect only that our attorneys materially engaged in this transaction have no actual present awareness to the contrary, following inquiry made of the Borrower but no further diligence or inquiry whatsoever on our part, except as may be specifically described.

Based on the foregoing, but subject to the additional limitations, qualifications and assumptions set forth below, it is our opinion that:

1. Each of Borrower and its Subsidiaries (other than Genesco Netherlands B.V.) has been duly organized and is validly existing as a corporation under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization, with corporate and authority to own its properties and conduct its business in the ordinary course.

2. Each of Borrower and its Subsidiaries (other than Genesco Netherlands B.V.) is duly licensed or qualified as a corporation authorized to transact business and is in good standing in each foreign jurisdiction in which the character of the properties owned by it or the nature of the business transacted by it makes such licensing or qualification necessary. Neither the Borrower nor its Subsidiaries (other than Genesco Netherlands B.V.) are subject to any material liability or disability by reason of failure to be so qualified or licensed in any such jurisdiction. For purposes of this opinion, we have relied exclusively without further investigation, with your consent, on the Certificates.

3. The execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of Borrower, and the provisions of the Loan Documents are valid and binding obligations of Borrower enforceable in accordance with their terms.

4. To our knowledge, the Loan Documents to which Borrower is a party (a) will not violate any Requirement of Law or contractual obligation of Borrower in any respect that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, (b) will not result in, or require, the creation or imposition of any Lien on any properties or revenues of Borrower pursuant to any such Requirement of Law or contractual obligation, and (c) will not violate or conflict with any provision of Borrower's articles of incorporation or by-laws.

5. No consent or authorization of, filing with, notice to or other similar act by or in respect of, any Governmental Authority or, to our knowledge, any other Person is required to be obtained or made by or on behalf of Borrower in connection with the borrowings under the Loan Documents or with the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of the Loan Documents to which the Borrower is a party.

6. To our knowledge and except as set forth in the financial statements described in section 5.3 of the Loan Agreement, there are no actions, suits or proceedings pending or threatened against or affecting Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of its properties before any Governmental Authority that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. For purposes of this opinion, we have relied exclusively without further investigation, with your consent, on the Certificates.

7. To our knowledge, there are no actions, suits or proceedings pending or threatened against or affecting Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of its properties before any Governmental Authority that in any manner draws into question the validity, legality or enforceability of any Loan Document or any transaction contemplated thereby.

The Loan Documents expressly provide that the terms and 8. provisions thereof will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Tennessee. Tennessee law recognizes the right of parties to a contract to elect the application of laws of a particular state or nation to govern the validity and construction of a contract, as long as the forum selected bears a "reasonable relation" to the transaction. The existence of a "reasonable relation" is an issue of fact. Numerous factors are relevant to this inquiry including the place of negotiation, delivery and execution of the Loan bocuments and the location of the parties to the transaction contemplated thereby. We have been advised, and assumed without independent verification for purposes of issuing the opinion contained in this paragraph, that (i) the principal place of business of Borrower is in Tennessee, (ii) the Loan Documents have been negotiated by Borrower in Tennessee, and (iii) the Loan Documents have been executed and delivered by Borrower in Tennessee. These factors should be sufficient to support the finding of a reasonable relationship between the transaction contemplated by the Loan Documents and Tennessee. We note that choice-of-law provisions may not be upheld in the State to enforce provisions that, at the time of attempted enforcement, violate a fundamental public policy of the State and that choice-of-law elections may not be observed by courts of the State with respect to tort actions and other actions not sounding in contract that might arise in connection with the transaction contemplated by the Loan Documents.

The opinions expressed above are further subject to the following qualifications, limitations and assumptions:

(a) The opinions set forth above, insofar as they relate to the enforceability of the Loan Documents, are subject to the effect of bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, arrangement, moratorium or other similar laws relating to or affecting creditors' rights (including, without limitation, preference and fraudulent conveyance or transfer laws).

(b) Certain waivers and remedies included in the Loan Documents may be subject to additional limitations; however, the statutes and judicial decisions giving rise to any such limitations do not affect the overall validity of the Loan Documents or impair the validity of the debt obligations provided for therein or otherwise interfere with the practical realization of the principal benefits reasonably intended to be provided by the Loan Documents.

(c) We express no opinion as to the effect of Tennessee laws regulating or limiting in any fashion calculation, payment or collection of late charges, commitment fees, prepayment penalties or other loan charges or fees, however denominated.

(d) The unenforceability under certain circumstances, under Tennessee statutes or court decisions, of provisions indemnifying or prospectively releasing a party against liability for its own wrongful or negligent acts or where the release or indemnification is contrary to public policy.

(e) The binding effect and enforceability of the Loan Documents and the availability of injunctive relief or other equitable remedies thereunder are subject to the effect of general principles of equity (regardless of whether enforcement is considered in proceedings at law or in equity).

(f) The possible ineffectiveness of any waiver of trial by jury, agreement for acceptance of process by mail or forum selection provision.

(g) To the extent that matters covered by such opinion would be governed by laws other than the laws of the State of Tennessee and the federal laws of the United States of America, we have assumed that such laws are identical to those of the State of Tennessee.

Whenever our opinion herein with respect to the existence or absence of facts is indicated to be based on our knowledge, it is intended to signify that no lawyer in the firm who has given substantive legal attention to the representation of Borrower in connection with the transaction which is the subject of this opinion has any actual conscious awareness of facts or information to indicate otherwise. Except to the extent expressly set forth herein, we have not undertaken any independent investigation to determine the existence or absence of such facts, and no inference as to our knowledge of the existence or absence of such facts should be drawn from our representation of Borrower.

We expressly disclaim any responsibility for advising you of any change occurring hereafter in circumstances concerning the transaction which is the subject of this letter, including any changes in the law or in factual matters occurring after the date of this letter. Your acceptance of this letter shall constitute your acknowledgment that you have not relied upon any representation on our part in this transaction beyond the specific matters set forth herein.

This letter is furnished only to the Administrative Agent and the Banks and is solely for their benefit in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Loan Documents; provided, however, this opinion may be relied upon by any assignee who becomes a Lender under the Credit Agreement in compliance with Section 10.3 of the Loan Agreement. This opinion is not to be used, circulated, quoted or otherwise relied upon by any other person or entity or, for any other purpose, without our prior written consent.

Sincerely yours,

EXHIBIT 5.1(c)

SUBSIDIARIES

Beagen Street Corporation - Delaware Flagg Bros. of Puerto Rico, Inc. - Delaware Genesco Merger Company, Inc. - Tennessee Genesco Global, Inc. - Tennessee Genesco Global, Inc. - Delaware GVI, Inc. - Delaware Genesco World Apparel, Ltd. - Delaware Genesco Netherlands B.V. - Netherlands Genesco Brands, Inc. - Delaware

CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS

The Borrower is party to that certain Indenture dated as of April 9, 1998 relating to its 5 1/2% Convertible Subordinated Notes due April 15, 2005.

EXISTING INVESTMENTS

Genesco Inc. Exhibit of Investments As of: 7/12/2001

INVESTMENT NAME

NationsFunds Money Market Reserve Federated Investors Prime Obligation Bank of America Sweep (West) Bank of America Sweep (East) Bank One Sweep INVESTMENT

	14,425,000.00
	15,300,000.00
	111,823.00
	635,330.42
	364,076.25
Total	30,836,229.67
	==================

EXHIBIT 10.1

NOTICE ADDRESSES

IF TO THE BORROWER:

	Genesco Inc. Genesco Park 1415 Murfreesboro Road Nashville, TN 37202 Attention: Matthew N. Johnson Telephone: (615) 367-8505 Facsimile: (615) 367-8179
IF TO THE AGENT:	
Credit Contact:	Bank of America, N.A. Bank of America Corporate Center 16th Floor Charlotte, NC 28255 Attention: Richard C. Hardison Telephone: (704) 386-1185 Facsimile: (704) 388-0960
Operations Contact:	Bank of America, N.A. 1850 Gateway Boulevard, 5th Floor Mail Code: CA4-706-05-09 Concord, CA 94520 Attention: Jennifer Reeves Telephone: (925) 675-8384 Facsimile: (888) 969-2624
IF TO THE OTHER BANKS:	
Fleet National Bank	
Credit Contact:	Fleet National Bank 100 Federal Street Boston, MA 02110 MADE 10008F Attention: Thomas Bullard, Director Telephone: (617) 434-3824 Facsimile: (617) 434-6685

97 **Operations Contact:** Fleet National Bank 100 Federal Street Boston, MA 02110 MADE 10008F Attention: Kalens Herold Telephone: (617) 434-3780 Facsimile: (617) 434-9933 The Chase Manhattan Bank Credit Contact: The Chase Manhattan Bank 1411 Broadway, 5th Floor New York, NY 10018 Attention: Craig Transue, Relationship Manager Telephone: (212) 391-2208 Facsimile: (212) 391-2102 Operations Contact: The Chase Manhattan Bank 1411 Broadway, 5th Floor New York, NY 10018 Attention: Henrietta Chambers Telephone: (212) 391-4052 Facsimile: (212) 391-7283 Bank One, NA Credit Contact: Bank One, NA 1 Bank One Plaza Suite IL1-0086 Chicago, IL 60870 Attention: John D. Runger, Senior Vice President Telephone: (312) 732-7101 Facsimile: (312) 336-4380 Operations Contact: Bank One, NA 1 Bank One Plaza Suite IL1-0088 Chicago, IL 60670 Attention: Carmelita Tibayan Telephone: (312) 732-8918 Facsimile: (312) 732-2715 Fifth Third Bank Credit Contact: Fifth Third Bank 38 Fountain Square Plaza MD109054 Cincinnati, Ohio 45263 Attention: Megan Heisel, Corporate Banking Officer Telephone: (513) 744-8662 Facsimile: (513) 744-5947 Operations Contact: Fifth Third Bank 38 Fountain Square Plaza MD 109054

Cincinnati, Ohio 45263

Jennifer Pund, Account Coordinator

(513) 579-5389

(513) 744-5947

Attention:

Telephone:

Facsimile:

EXHIBIT 10.3(c)

FORM OF ASSIGNMENT AND ACCEPTANCE

Dated _____, 2001

Reference is made to the Second Amended, Restated and Modified Loan Agreement dated as of July 16, 2001 (the "Loan Agreement") among Genesco Inc., the Banks listed on the signature pages thereto and Bank of America, N.A. as agent (the "Agent"). Terms defined in the Loan Agreement are used herein with the same meaning.

(the "Assigner") and _ (the "Assigner") and _

1. The Assignor hereby sells and assigns to the Assignee, and the Assignee hereby purchases and assumes from the Assignor, a ______ interest in and to all of the Assignor's rights and obligations under the Loan Agreement as of the Effective Date (as defined below) (including, without limitation, such percentage interest in the Assignor's Commitment under the Loan Agreement as in effect on the Effective Date, the Loans owing to the Assignor under the Loan Agreement the Agreement on the Effective Date, and the Notes held by the Assignor under the Loan Agreement and the rights and obligations appurtenant thereto under the Loan Documents.

2. The Assignor (i) represents and warrants that as of the date hereof its Commitment under the Loan Agreement (without giving effect to assignments thereof which have not yet become effective) is \$_____ _; (ii) represents and warrants that it is the legal and beneficial owner of the interest being assigned by it hereunder and that such interest is free and clear of any adverse claim; (iii) makes no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with the Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document or the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of the Loan Agreement or any Loan Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant thereto; (iv) makes no representation or warranty and assumes no responsibility with respect to the financial condition of the Borrower or the performance or observance by the Borrower of any of its obligations under the Loan Agreement or any Loan Document or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant thereto; and (v) attaches the Notes referred to in paragraph 1 above and requests that the Agent exchange such Notes for [specify the date and principal amount of the Notes to be delivered to the Assignee and, if the Assignor is retaining an interest in the Loan Agreement, the date and principal amount of the Notes to be delivered to the Assignor].

3. The Assignee (i) represents and warrants that it is legally authorized to enter into this Assignment and Acceptance (ii) confirms that it has received a copy of the Loan Agreement and each other Loan Document (as defined in the Loan Agreement), together with copies of the financial statements referred to in Section 5.3(a) of the Loan Agreement, the annual financial statements referred to in Section 6.1(b) of the Loan Agreement for the fiscal year ending ______, the quarterly financial statements referred to in Section 6.1(a) of the Loan Agreement for the fiscal quarters ending ______, and such other documents and

information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision to enter into this Assignment and Acceptance; (iii) agrees that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Agent, the Assignor or any other Bank and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under the Loan Agreement or any other Loan Document; (iv) appoints and authorizes the Agent to take such action as the Agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers under the Loan Agreement and each Loan Document as are delegated to the Agent by the terms thereof, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto; (v) agrees that it will perform in accordance with their terms all of the obligations which by the terms of the Loan Agreement or any Loan Document are required to be performed by it as a Bank; and (vi) specifies as its address for notices the address set forth beneath its name on the signature pages hereof [and (vii) attaches the forms prescribed by the Internal Revenue Service of the United States certifying as to the Assignee's status for purposes of determining exemption from United States withholding taxes with respect to all payments to be made to the Assignee under the Loan Agreement and the Notes or such other documents as are necessary to indicate that all such payments are subject to such rates at a rate reduced by an applicable tax treatvl.

4. The effective date for this Assignment and Acceptance shall be ______ (the "Effective Date"). Following the execution of this Assignment and Acceptance, it will be delivered to the Agent for acceptance and recording by the Agent.

5. Upon such acceptance and recording, as of the Effective Date, (i) the Assignee shall be a party to the Loan Agreement and, to the extent provided in this Assignment and Acceptance, have the rights and obligations of a Bank thereunder and (ii) the Assignor shall, to the extent provided in this Assignment and Acceptance, relinquish its rights and be released from its obligations under the Loan Agreement.

6. Upon such acceptance and recording, from and after the Effective Date, the Agent shall make all payments under the Loan Agreement and the Notes of the Assignor in respect of the interest assigned hereby (including, without limitation, all payments of principal, interest and fees with respect thereto) to the Assignee. The Assignor and Assignee shall make all appropriate adjustments in payments under the Loan Agreement and such Notes of the Assignor for periods prior to the Effective Date directly between themselves.

7. This Assignment and Acceptance shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Tennessee.

By:		 	 	 	 	 	
Titl	e:						

[name of Assignee]

By: -----Title:

Address for Notices:

Accepted this ____ day of ____, 200__

BANK OF AMERICA, N.A. as Agent

Ву

Title

GENESCO INC.

Ву

Title

.....